# **WHO Technical Report Series**

# **UNEDITED VERSION**

(October 2013)

# The Selection and Use of Essential Medicines

Report of the WHO Expert Committee, 2013 (including the 18th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines and the 4th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines for Children)

#### © World Health Organization 2013

All rights reserved. Publications of the World Health Organization can be obtained from WHO Press, World Health Organization, 20 Avenue Appia, 1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland (tel.: +41 22 791 3264; fax: +41 22 791 4857; e-mail: bookorders@who.int). Requests for permission to reproduce or translate WHO publications — whether for sale or for noncommercial distribution — should be addressed to WHO Press, at the above address

(fax: +41 22 791 4806; e-mail: <u>permissions@who.int</u>).

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by the World Health Organization in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by the World Health Organization to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall the World Health Organization be liable for damages arising from its use.

This publication contains the collective views of an international group of experts and does not necessarily represent the decisions or the stated policy of the World Health Organization.

# **Table of contents**

<b>E</b> :	xecutive Summary	8
	ist of participants of the 19th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential  Medicines	
14.	Members	
ח	Peclaration of interests of Members of the 19th Expert Committee on the Selection and	
	se of Essential Medicines	
	Members reported the following interests:	16
	The temporary advisers present declared the following interests:	17
1.	Introduction	18
2.	Open Session	19
3.	General items	21
	3.1 Defining public health relevance	21
	3.2 Medicines Information as a Global Public Good	22
	3.3 Section 6 - Ivermectin	23
	3.4 Other	24
4.	Applications only for paediatric medicines	25
	Section 1: Anaesthetics	25
	Anaesthetics (Review) Children	25
	Section 2: NSAIMs and DMARDs	26
	2.2: Opioid analgesics	26
	Hydromorphone (Addition) - Children Oxycodone (Addition) Children	26
	Morphine (New formulation) Children	27
	6.2: Antibacterials 6.2.4: Antituberculosis medicines	27
	Second-line antituberculosis medicines (Review) Children	27
	Streptomycin injections (To be moved to complementary list) Children	31
	6.4.2: Antiretrovirals	31
	Abacavir (New formulation); Abacavir + lamivudine (Addition); Efavirenz (New formulation); Lamivudine + nevirapine + zidovudine (New formulation; Lamivudine + zidovudine (New formulation); Nevirapine (New formulation)	on); Jew
	6.5.5: Antitrypanosomal medicines 6.5.5.1: African trypanosomiasis	32
	Nifurtimox tablets (Addition) Children	32
	6.5.5: Antitrypanosomal medicines 6.5.5.2: American trypanosomiasis	33
	Benznidazole tablets (New formulation) Children	33
	Section 8: Antineoplastic	34

	8.4: Medicines used in palliative care	34
	Palliative care (New section) Children	34
	Section 11: Blood products and Plasma Substitutes	34
	11.1: Plasma substitutes	34
	Colloids (Review) Children	34
	Section 12: Cardiovascular medicines	36
	12.2: Antiarrhythmic medicines	36
	Antiarrhythmics (Review) Children	36
	12.6: Lipid-lowering agents	37
	Statins (Review) Children	37
	Section 15: Disinfectants	38
	15.1: Antiseptics	38
	Chlorhexidine (New formulation) Children	38
	Section 24: Psychotherapeutic medicines	39
	24.1: Medicines used in psychotic disorders	39
	Chlorpromazine and haloperidol (Deletion) Children only	39
	24.2: Medicines used in mood disorders 24.2.1: Medicines used in dep	•
	Fluoxetine (Change to age restriction/Deletion from EMLc) Adults and C	Children
		40
	Section 28: Ear, nose and throat medicines	40
	Montelukast (Addition) Children	40
	Section 29: Specific medicines for neonatal care	41
	Dexamethasone (New indication) Children	41
5.	Applications for the 18th Model List and the 4th EMLc	42
	Section 2: NSAIMs and DMARDs	42
	2.1 Non-opioids and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medicines (NSAI)	Ms)42
	Naproxen (Addition) Adults	42
	Section 2.3: Medicines used to treat gout	43
	Colchicine (Re-instatement) Adults	43
	Section 3: Antiallergics and Medicines Used in Anaphylaxis	45
	Histamine-1 receptor antagonists (Review) Adults and Children	45
	Section 4: Antidotes and other substances used in poisonings	46
	Fomepizole (Addition) Adults and Children	46
	Section 6: Anti-infective medicines	47

6.2: Antibacterials 6.2.2: Other antibacterials	48
Isoniazid + pyridoxine + sulfamethoxazole + trimethoprim (Addition) Adul Children	
6.2: Antibacterials 6.2.4: Antituberculosis medicines	49
6.3: Antifungal medicines	50
Amphotericin B (To be moved to core list); Flucytosine (To be moved to core Adults and Children	,
6.4.2: Antiretrovirals	51
Abacavir + lamivudine (Addition); Atazanavir + Ritonavir (Addition); Te Disoproxil Fumarate+ Lamivudine (Addition); Tenofovir Disoproxil Fun Lamivudine+ Efavirenz (Addition) Adults	narate+
Antiretrovirals (Formulations to be considered for possible deletion) Adul Children	
6.4.3: Other antivirals	52
Oseltamivir (Deletion) Adults and Children	52
Pegylated interferon (Addition) Adults	53
6.5.3: Antimalarial medicines 6.5.3.1: For curative treatment	55
Artesunate + mefloquine (Addition) Adults and Children	55
6.5: Antiprotozoal medicines 6.5.5: Antitrypanosomal medicines 6.5.5.1: A trypanosomiasis	
Nifurtimox + eflornithine (Review) Adults and Children	56
Section 8: Antineoplastic, immunosuppressives and medicines used in pal	liative
care	
8.2: Cytotoxic and adjuvant medicines	
Imatinib (Addition) Adults Imatinib (Addition) Adults and Children	
Trastuzumab (Addition) Adults	57
8.4: Medicines used in palliative care	
Section 9: Antiparkinsonism medicines	64
Antiparkinsonism medicines (Review) Adults	64
Section 10: Medicines affecting the blood	65
10.1: Antianaemia medicines	65
Ferrous salt + folic acid (New formulation) Adults	65
Section 11: Blood products and Plasma Substitutes	66
11.2: Plasma fractions for specific use	66
Human normal immunoglobulin (Additional dosage) Adults and Children	66
Whole blood and red blood cells (Addition) Adults and Children	66
Section 12: Cardiovascular medicines	68

Fixed-dose combination for secondary prevention of cardiovascular (Addition) Adults	
12.4: Medicines used in heart failure	70
Spironolactone (New indication) Adults	70
Section 13: Dermatological medicines (topical)	72
13.4: Medicines affecting skin differentiation and proliferation	72
Benzoyl peroxide (Review) Adults and Children	72
Coal tar (Review) Adults	72
Dithranol (Deletion) Adults	73
Section 17: Gastrointestinal medicines	74
17.1: Antiulcer medicines	74
Antiulcer medicines (Review) Adults	74
18: Hormones, other endocrine medicines and contraceptives	75
18.5: Insulins and other medicines used for diabetes	75
Glibenclamide (Review) Adults	75
Oral hypoglycemics (Review) – Adults	76
Section 21: Ophthalmological preparations	77
Azithromycin (Addition) Adults and Children	78
Bevacizumab (Addition) Adults	79
Ketorolac (Addition) Adults	81
Ketotifen (Addition) Adults and Children	82
Latanoprost (Addition) Adults	82
Ofloxacin (Addition) Adults and Children	83
Section 22: Oxytocics and antioxytocics	84
22.1: Oxytocics	84
Misoprostol (Deletion) for PPH prevention Adults	84
Misoprostol (New indication) – Adults	84
Section 24: Medicines for mental and behavioural disorders	85
24.1: Medicines used in psychotic disorders	85
Clozapine (Addition as complementary medicine) Adults	86
24.2: Medicines used in mood disorders 24.2.1: Medicines used in d	
Fluoxetine (Change to age restriction/Deletion from EMLc) Adults and Children	87
Risperidone (Addition) – Adults	87
Section 27: Vitamine and minerals	90

Calcium (Addition) – Adults	89
Section 28: Ear, nose and throat medicines	90
Ear, nose and throat (Review) Adults and Children	90
6. Summary of recommendations	91
18th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines	91
Additions to Model List	91
Deletions from Model List	91
Changes to sections	91
Amended dosage strength and form	91
Change to age restriction	91
Re-instatement	91
Rejected applications	91
4th Essential Medicines List for Children	91
Additions to EMLc	91
Deletions from EMLc	91
Changes to sections	91
Amended dosage strength and form	92
Change to age restriction	92
Rejected applications	92
Recommendations for reviews	92
Medicines marked for consideration of deletion at the next meeting	92
Annex 1	
18th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines	93
Annex 2	94
4th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines for Children	94
Annex 3	95
The Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical (ATC) Classification System	95
Annex 4	96
Aphabetical list of essential medicines (with ATC classification code numbers)	96
References	07

#### **Executive Summary**

The 19th Meeting of the WHO Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines took place in Geneva, Switzerland from 8 to 12 April 2013. The report was approved by the Committee on 1st October. The purpose of the meeting was to review and update the 17th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines (EML) and the 3rd WHO Model List of Essential Medicines for Children (EMLc). The Expert Committee Members and Temporary Advisers who participated in the meeting are listed in the report, together with their declarations of interest.

In accordance with its approved procedures

(http://www.who.int/entity/selection medicines/committees/subcommittee/2/eeb1098%5B1 %5D.pdf) the Expert Committee evaluated the scientific evidence on the comparative effectiveness, safety and cost effectiveness of medicines in order to update the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines and the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines for Children. The Expert Committee considered 52 applications and 15 reviews and:

- ■■ approved the addition of 17 new medicines (10 to the Core List and 7 to the Complementary List) to the EML;
- **••** approved the deletion of one medicine from the EML;
- **approved** new indications for three medicines already listed on the EML;
- **••** approved the addition of a new dosage form or strength for four medicines already on the EML;
- ■■ approved two medicines to be moved from the Complementary List to the Core List, and one from the Core List to the Complementary List;
- ■■ rejected nine applications for the addition of a medicine to EML and deferred a decision in the case of further two applications;
- approved two medicines for neonatal care;

Some of the main recommendations made in order of their appearance on the Model List, were:

Medicines (NSAIMS), Medicines used to treat Gout and Disease Modifying Agents in Rheumatoid Disorders (DMARDs): renaming the section to Medicines for Pain and Palliative Care to emphasize the importance of the medicines used in palliative care. The Committee recognized the importance of palliative care not only in cancer but also in HIV/AIDS, MDR TB and severe congenital diseases. Therefore it moved these medicines from Section 8 (Antineoplastic, Immunosuppressives and Medicines used in Palliative Care) to Section 2 in both the EML and EMLc. Medicines needed for the treatment of other common symptoms in palliative care such as anorexia, nausea, constipation and diarrhoea were also included in Section 2. A new section, Medicines for Diseases of Joints (Section 30), was created to list the treatments for gout, disease modifying agents used in rheumatoid disorders and juvenile joint diseases that were deleted from Section 2.

- ■■ Section 6.4 (Antiviral medicines): the Expert Committee considered the applications submitted for addition, deletion and modification of antiretrovirals and noted the ongoing work on the "Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection: Recommendations for a public health approach" scheduled for publication in June 2013. In consultation with the relevant departments in WHO, the Expert Committee decided to defer the applications until the guidelines were published.
- section 6.4.3 (Other antivirals): addition of pegylated interferon alpha (2a or 2b) for the treatment of hepatitis C (in combination with ribavarin), for obtaining a sustainable virological response. Although this combination is now being used with direct-acting antivirals in some countries, the Expert Committee noted the high level of expertise and specialized facilities needed for safe and effective use of interferons, as well as its high cost and therefore included it in the Complementary List.

In the same section, the Expert Committee considered the application for deletion of oseltamivir. The Expert Committee reviewed all the evidence available to it, and decided to retain oseltamivir in the List, with only the restricted indication of treatment of potentially severe or complicated illness, due to confirmed or suspected influenza virus infection, in accordance with WHO treatment guidelines.

- mefloquine fixed-dose combination tablets for the treatment of malaria in adults and children in line with current WHO treatment guidelines. In making its decision, the Expert Committee noted that both medicines were listed separately in the EML and EMLc, and that evaluation in clinical trials had shown similar comparative efficacy of the separate tablets and the combination. There are products containing the fixed-dose combination that are approved by the WHO-UN prequalification programme. With this addition, three of the five fixed-dose combinations recommended by the WHO for the treatment of malaria are included in the Core List.
- Section 8.2 (Cytotoxic and adjuvant medicines): after considering the applications for addition of imatinib and trastuzumab, the Expert Committee decided that an urgent review of the sub-section is needed, using a process and structure similar to that used for the same section in the EMLc. This process would require identification of the treatable, public health relevant tumors in adults, and identification of the medicines required to treat those tumors, considering a stepwise development of cancer care systems in the overall context of health system development. The Expert Committee considered the two applications in detail and noted the hogh quality evidence showing relevant clinical benefits in support of both imatinib and trastuzumab but deferred the final specifications of the medicines and their inclusion till the review of the section of cytotoxics is completed.
- ■■ Section 11 (Blood Products and plasma substitutes): after considering the application for addition of Whole blood and red blood cells, the Expert Committee decided to restructure the section. The heading was changed to "Blood products and plasma substitutes of human origin". Sub-section 11.1 was changed to "Blood and blood components" with fresh frozen plasma, red blood cell concentrates, platelets and whole blood. Sub-section was changed to 11.2 to "Plasma-derived medicinal products" with a sub-section of 11.2.1 of "Human

immunoglobulins" and a sub-section 11.2.2 of "Blood coagulation factors". Sub-section 11.3 was changed to "Plasma substitutes"

- Section 21 (Ophthalmological Preparations): addition of bevacizumab injection to the Complementary List in a new section (Section 21.6 Anti-vascular endothelial growth factor preparations) of the EML. Neovascular Age-Related Macular Degeneration is a leading cause of blindness in the persons over 50 years and bevacizumab has been shown to be effective with an acceptable risk profile. The Expert Committee recommended the addition of bevacizumab, while noting the precautions needed for intravitreal administration.
- ■■ Section 22.1 (Oxytocics): the application for deletion of misoprostol was a re-interpretation of the data presented to the previous Expert Committee. After considering the available evidence, the Expert Committee decided to retain misoprostol, restating that it was for the prevention of postpartum haemorrhage where oxytocin is not available or cannot be safely used.
- ■■ Section 24.1 (Medicines used in psychotic disorders): addition of risperidone to the Core List as an alternative to chlorpromazine or haloperidol, and clozapine to the Complementary List. The Expert Committee considered the application for risperidone and decided to list this second-generation antipsychotic based on efficacy, adverse effects, availability and cost. Clozapine was added to the Complementary List for individuals with psychosis who do not respond to other antipsychotics, provided that laboratory facilities are available for regular monitoring of white blood cells.
- ■■ Section 29 (Specific Medicines for Neonatal Care): Chlorhexidine 7.1% solution or gel delivering 4% was added to the Core List for use in umbilical cord care in community settings. A new sub-section of Medicines administered to the mother (Section 29.2) was added and dexamethasone included for accelerated foetal lung maturation in anticipated preterm birth; the efficacy of steroids for this condition has been conclusively demonstrated. While alternative steroids with similar efficacy were available, dexamethasone was considered the most appropriate product based on availability and cost.

Other medicines added were: loratidine, loperamide (for adults only in the context of palliative care), hyoscine butyl bromide, gliclazide (to replace glibenclamide), azithromycin eye drops, latanoprost eye drops and ofloxacin eye drops, which were added to the Core List; and hydromorphone, oxycodone, fomepizole and prothionamide, which were added to the Complementary List.

The Expert Committee deleted dithranol which is used topically for the treatment of psoriasis. The adverse effects could be severe and when compared to other treatments, the relative efficacy was poor.

The Expert Committee did not approve the following proposals for addition of medicines: colchicine, naproxen, bedaquiline, a fixed-dose combination of isoniazid + pyridoxine + sulfamethoxazole + trimethoprim (because there is no marketed product), a new formulation of ferrous salt + folic acid, fixed-dose combination for secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease, ketorolac eye drops, ketotifen eye drops and montelukast.

The Expert Committee also noted that given the increasing number of applications, the limited time available at Expert Committee meetings and the need to coordinate with the development of WHO guidelines, more frequent meetings and alternative methods such as virtual meetings are required in order to respond in a timely manner to new clinical developments.

All applications and documents considered by the Expert Committee remain available on the web site for the meeting at: http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/19/en/index.html.

http://www.who.int/medicines/publications/essentialmedicines/en/index.html

# List of participants of the 19th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines

# Members

# Members of the Committee

#### Prof. Hany Abdel-Aleem

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology Women's Health Hospital, Assiut University Hospital 71511 Assiut, Egypt

#### Prof. Lisa A. Bero

University of California, San Francisco Suite 420, Box 0613, 3333 California Street San Francisco, CA 94118, USA

#### Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali

Department of Pharmacology & Toxicology Baqiyatallah Medical Science University Agdasyeh, Tehran 19945, Islamic Republic of Iran

#### Dr Liliana De Lima

IAHPC Executive Director 5535 Memorial Dr. Suite F - PMB 509 Houston, TX 77007, USA

# Mr Andrew Gray

Senior Lecturer
Division of Pharmacology
Discipline of Pharmaceutical Sciences
University of KwaZulu-Natal
PBag 7, Congella 4013, South Africa

#### Dr Suzanne Hill

Visiting Professor School of Medicine, University of Melbourne, Grattan St, Parkville VIC 3010 Australia

#### Dr Alar Irs

Chief Medical Officer State Agency of Medicines 1 Nooruse Str, 50411 Tartu, Estonia

# Dr Youping Li

Director

Key Lab of Transplant Engineering and Immunology The Chinese Cochrane Centre/The Chinese Evidence-Based Centre West China Hospital, Sichuan University Chengdu, Sichuan 610041 People's Republic of China

# Prof. Johannes Löwer

Rudolf-Binding-Weg 33 63303 Dreieich, Germany

# Dr Nicola Magrini

Clinical Pharmacologist,
Head, Drug Evaluation Unit
WHO Collaborating Centre in Evidence-Based Research Synthesis and Guideline
Development
Emilia Romagna Health and Social Care
Agency Viale Aldo Moro, 21 40127 Bologna, Italy

#### Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan

Senior Lecturer in Pharmacology & Consultant Paediatrician Department of Pharmacology Faculty of Medicine, University of Colombo PO Box 271, Kynsey Road, Colombo 8, Sri Lanka

#### **Temporary Advisers**

# Prof. Gitanjali Batmanabane

Department of Pharmacology Jawaharlal Institute of Postgraduate Medical Education and Research Pondicherry 605 006, India

# Dr Gilles Sama Kwende

UNV – Anaesthetist, Medical Section United Nations Office in Burundi (BNUB) Bujumbura, Burundi

#### Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews

Professor and Head Department of Geriatric Medicine Christian Medical College Hospital Vellore 632004, Tamilnadu, India

# Dr Eva W. Njenga

Senior Lecturer Head of Section – Endocrinology Aga Khan University P.O. Box 63920 00619, Nairobi, Kenya

# Assoc.Prof. Le Van Truyen

Consultant in Pharmacy No. 50 – Hoang Ngoc Phach Str. Nam Thanh Cong – Dong Da Dist. Hanoi, Vietnam

# Agencies

# Dr Agnes Saint-Raymond

Head of Sector Human Medicines Special Areas Head of Risk Management Plans Section European Medicines Agency 7 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf, London E14 4HB

#### Dr Kabir U. Ahmed

Technical Adviser
UNFPA
CSB/Technical Division
605 3<sup>rd</sup> Ave, New York, NY 10158, USA

# Dr Henrik Nielsen

**UNICEF** 

Technical Specialist, Essential Medicines Medicines and Nutrition Centre, UNICEF Supply Division Freeport, 2100 Copenhagen, Denmark

# **Region:**

#### Ms Hanne Bak Pedersen

Programme Manager, Health Technologies and Pharmaceuticals WHO Regional Office for Europe, Copenhagen, Denmark

#### Dr José Luis Castro

Advisor, Rational Use of Medicines WHO, Pan American Health Organization, Washington DC, USA

#### Observers

# Prof Gregory L. Kearns

Marion Merrell Dow / Missouri Chair of Medical Research

Professor of Pediatrics and Pharmacology, UMKC

Clinical Professor of Pediatrics, University of Kansas School of Medicine

Chief Scientific Officer and Chairman, Research Development and Clinical Investigation and

Associate Chairman, Department of Pediatrics

Director, Pediatric Trial Network

Children's Mercy Hospitals and Clinics

2401 Gillham Road

Kansas City, MO 64108, USA

# Prof. Kalle Hoppu

Director

Poison Information Centre, Helsinki University Central Hospital

P.O. Box 790 (Tukholmankatu 17)

00029 HUS Helsinki, Finland

#### **WHO Secretariat**

# Mr Kees de Joncheere

Director, Essential Medicines and Health Products

WHO Headquarters

# Dr Clive Ondari

Coordinator, Medicine Access and Rational Use

WHO Headquarters

#### Dr Krisantha Weerasuriya

Secretary, Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines

WHO Headquarters

#### Dr Elizabeth Mathai

Technical Office, Medicine Access and Rational Use

WHO Headquarters

#### Dr Simon Larkin

Volunteer, Medicine Access and Rational Use

WHO Headquarters

# Mrs Joanna McMahon

Administration

WHO Headquarters

# Declaration of interests of Members of the 19th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines

# Members reported the following interests:

Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali declared that he was currently a board member of the Iran Blood Research and Fractionation (IBRF) and received remuneration for this work. The IBRF is a state owned company controlled by the Iran Ministry of Health, which is responsible for logistical and operational aspects of plasma toll manufacturing for converting plasma produced in the Iran national blood transfusion centre to plasma derived medicines. It was decided that Dr Cheraghali would be allowed to take part in the discussion of applications relating to blood and blood products, but would not contribute to any decisions on these applications.

Dr Liliana de Lima declared being the Executive Director of the International Association for Hospice and Palliative Care. As this organisation was an applicant in relation to palliative care listings, Dr de Lima was recused from involvement in the consideration of these applications. Dr de Lima also disclosed her involvement in various WHO committees, including those dealing with ensuring balance in controlled substances policies and paediatric pain.

Mr Andrew Gray disclosed remunerated consultancies for UNAIDS and WHO, relating to the preparation of a Strategic Report on Development and Cooperation in Pharmaceutical Sectors in BRICS Countries: Medicines for HIV/AIDS, TB, Malaria and Priority Medicines for NCDs, and the preparation of a systematic review and position paper on the interchangeability of lamivudine and emtricitabine. He declared having received support from Fresenius Kabi and Pfizer for continuing education presentations unrelated to any specific products. He also disclosed that he was involved as consultant pharmacist to the Centre for the AIDS Programme of Research in South Africa (CAPRISA), which was a site for National Institute of Health trials (ACTG and IMPAACT networks). The networks received donated trial medication from various manufacturers, including Abbott, Boehringer Ingelheim, Bristol Myers Squibb, Gilead, GlaxoSmithKline, Merck Sharpe and Dohme and Roche. In addition, he had been a co-investigator in a USAID and LIFELabfunded phase IIb clinical trial of a microbicide containing tenofovir (active ingredient supplied by Gilead, packed by Conrad). Mr Gray also disclosed that he was a member of an expert committee of the South African Medicines Control Council.

Dr Suzanne Hill disclosed having been a previous staff member of WHO, and in that context having been the principal investigator of the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation-funded Better Medicines for Children project, which had been completed. She disclosed being the chairperson of the Australian Pharmaceutical Benefit Advisory Committee, in which position she had made public statements on general issues related to medicines in her professional capacity.

Dr Alar Irs disclosed being employed by the Estonian State Agency of Medicines and being a member of various scientific committees of the European Medicines Agency.

Apart from where specifically mentioned, none of these disclosures was considered material to the work of the Expert Committee and no actions were necessary in relation to the involvement of any of these members.

Prof. Hany Abdel-Aleem, Prof. Lisa Bero, Dr Youping Li, Prof Johannes Löwer, Dr Nicola Magrini and Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan reported no conflicts of interest.

# The temporary advisers present declared the following interests:

Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews disclosed having previously been a member of a committee constituted by the Office of the Drug Controller General – New Drugs Division, New Delhi (part of the Indian Health Ministry).

Dr Eva W. Njenga disclosed having received travel support from Eli Lilly and Novo Nordisk to attend conferences in 2011 and 2012.

Dr Le Van Truyen disclosed being the chairman of Scientific Board of the Vietnam Institute of Dietary Supplements (VIDS).

Prof. Gitanjali Batmanabane disclosed having previously worked for the Better Medicines for Children project in the SEARO office.

None of these disclosures was considered material to the work of the Expert Committee and no actions were necessary in relation to the involvement of any of these temporary advisers.

Dr Gilles Sama Kwende disclosed no potential conflicts of interest.

In addition, the Secretary of the Expert Committee, Dr Krisantha Weerasuriya, disclosed that he was a member of the Scientific Advisory Committee of the Drugs for Neglected Diseases Initiative (DNDi) from 2007. On the advice of the WHO Legal department, Dr Weerasuriya was recused from all discussion of any applications submitted by DNDi.

#### 1. Introduction

The 19th meeting of the WHO Expert Committee in Selection and Use of Essential Medicines was held from 8 to 12 March 2013, in Geneva, Switzerland.

The meeting was opened on behalf of the Director-General of the World Health Organization by Dr Marie-Paule Kieny, Assistant Director-General for Health Systems and Innovation. She welcomed the participants to the meeting and briefly summarised the history of Essential Medicines beginning with Member states requesting in the 1970s, a list of important medicines. The Essential Medicines Concept was elaborated in 1975 and the 1st WHO Model List of Essential Medicines was developed by the first Expert Committee in 1977. Today it is the 19th Expert Committee, revising the 17th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines which then becomes the 18th List.

She highlighted 3 changes that occurred during this period. The first was the evolution from an expert opinion-based process to an evidence-based one; secondly the WHO model list of essential medicines had gone from a list that chose from existing medicines to also recommending specific indications and, where necessary, what new formulations should be available based on health care needs. Finally and thirdly, it has progressed from a consultation of experts to including the wider global health community.

The wide spectrum of applications was highlighted ranging from dexamethasone used since the 1970s, for pregnant women at risk of preterm labour to improve the lung maturity in the unborn child to monoclonal antibodies in the treatment of cancer. The WHO model list of essential medicines provided support for the Millennium Development Goals especially in relation to the fourth (reducing child mortality rates), fifth (improving maternal health) and the sixth (combating HIV/AIDS malaria and other diseases) goals.

She mentioned that Expert Committee members are selected from panels of experts that are nominated from many organizations and governments. Expert Panel and Committee members are required to provide advice as individuals, however, and may not take directions from any external organization or government. She thanked the members for their participation and looked forward to the outcome of their deliberations.

#### 2. Open Session

This session of the meeting was chaired by Dr Marie-Paule Kieny, Assistant Director-General for Health Systems and Innovation on behalf of the Director-General and was attended by a number of interested parties. They were welcomed by Mr Kees de Joncheere, Director of the Department of Essential Medicines and Health Products.

The Secretary of the Expert Committee, Dr Krisantha Weerasuriya, provided a brief update on activities since the last meeting of the Expert Committee. He described the dissemination of the Report of the 18th Expert Committee, efforts to ensure access to priority life-saving medicines for women and children, the Better Medicines for Children's Project and the WHO Model Formulary. Ms Hanne Bak Pedersen, WHO Regional Office for Europe, drew attention to the need for a similar process for evidence-based selection of essential medical devices, including diagnostic tests. Dr Hill, member of the Committee, noted that all countries, including high-income countries, are facing significant challenges with new and expensive medicines. International efforts to ensure affordable prices for such products are urgently needed. Work in the area of public health, innovation and intellectual property has been ongoing for a number of years, but progress has been slow.

The following presentations, of relevance to the agenda of the Expert Committee, were made by interested parties:

- Dr Willem Scholten (Consultant Medicines and Controlled Substances, Geneva, Switzerland) - "Messages on WHO Essential Medicines: Pivotal for Access to Pain Management"
- Professor Lukas Radbruch (Incoming Chair of the International Association for Hospice and Palliative Care; Director, Department of Palliative Medicine, University Hospital Bonn, Germany) - "Relieving suffering: essential medicines in palliative care"
- Dr Leslie Lehmann (Clinical Director, Pediatric Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplant Program, Dana/Farber/Children's Hospital Cancer Center Boston; Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, Harvard Medical School, Boston, USA) in collaboration with Ms Julie Torode (Deputy CEO, Union for International Cancer Control, Geneva, Switzerland) and Ms Mélanie Samsom (Global Advocacy Specialist, Union for International Cancer Control, Geneva, Switzerland) "The case for support: addressing the needs of cancer patients worldwide in the WHO Model Essential Medicines List"
- Professor Tom Harrison and Professor Juan Luis Rodriguez Tudela (Global Action Fund for Fungal Infections, Geneva, Switzerland) - "Essential antifungals"
- Dr Harvey G. Klein (Department of Transfusion Medicine, Clinical Center, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, USA) - "Blood is an Essential Medicine"
- Dr Gilles Folléa (Executive Director, European Blood Alliance, Brussels, Belgium)
   "Addition of whole blood and red blood cells on the WHO essential medicine lists: an assessment of pros and cons from the European Blood Alliance"

• Dr Che Kit Lin (Chief Executive and Medical Director, Hong Kong Red Cross Blood Transfusion Service) - "Statement from International Transfusion Medicine Experts"

#### 3. General items

# 3.1 Defining public health relevance

The WHO definition of an 'essential medicine' currently is:

"Essential medicines are those that satisfy the priority health care needs of the population".

Essential medicines are selected with due regard to public health relevance, evidence of efficacy and safety, and comparative cost-effectiveness.

Public health relevance for a medicine has been variously interpreted by previous Expert Committees to include consideration of:

- the incidence and prevalence of the disease;
- the burden of disease, based on formal Global Burden of Disease estimates, disability-adjusted life-years (DALYS) or other evaluation;
- region-specific needs for example, medicines for visceral leishmaniasis are on the Model List, but this disease is prevalent in two WHO regions only;
- evidence of potential impact or high effectiveness if a medicine is highly effective in relation to relevant outcomes (in terms of magnitude of effects or capacity to cure or control) for a particular condition, it has been more likely to be accepted as essential even if the target disease is relatively uncommon (e.g. recombinant surfactant in acute respiratory distress syndrome in infants).
- the potential political impact of identifying a medicine as 'essential' for advocacy purposes;

The Committee has previously considered the question of drugs for orphan diseases in 2007. Although a proposal to add a separate list of drugs for rare diseases was debated, the Committee did not accept the proposal. Cost-effectiveness criteria were suggested as an alternative approach, but experience in high-income countries with 'orphan drugs' suggests that total expenditure on very expensive medicines for very rare disorders can become unaffordable very rapidly.

To date the Expert Committee has not set rigid rules for defining when a proposal for a particular medicine satisfies the criterion of 'public health relevance'. However, several applications before the 19<sup>th</sup> Committee were for conditions that challenged the Committee's interpretation of public health relevance. These included, but were not limited to, imatinib for chronic myeloid leukaemia and colchicine for Familial Mediterranean Fever.

A potentially useful consideration is described in the report by Kanavos et al, on Value Based

Pricing (1). The authors note, with respect to antiretrovirals:

'HIV treatment is a special case, where, in the face of a new global pandemic affecting both rich and poor populations, new products were priced at levels affordable in the context of rich world health care delivery (i.e. to include R&D costs and/or investment returns sufficient to justify continuing highly risked research expenditures). As was obvious from a very early stage in the pandemic, these were unaffordable in the areas of greatest need. Hence special intervention before the normal processes of patent expiry and mass commodity level production had occurred was required, leading to considerable controversy.'

Arguably, adding a medicine to the WHO EML might precipitate a 'special intervention' prior to the normal processes of patent expiry, and could be used as an advocacy tool to reduce the price of the medicine. This would be an additional consideration to the public health relevance of the medicine.

As in its previous meetings, the Committee relied on a case-by-case consideration of 'public health relevance and potential health impact' in considering applications for inclusion on the List. The Committee confirmed that it would need to be convinced in each case primarily on the basis of the incidence and prevalence of the disease being addressed (even if limited to a single geographic region), and evidence of the burden of disease, but that it would also take into account the value represented in terms of effectiveness, as well as the potential for advocacy purposes. The Committee decided that any simple, mechanical cut-off point based on any one of these considerations would not be consistent with its established those principles.

# 3.2 Medicines Information as a Global Public Good

Since the start of effective regulation of medicines in the early 1960s the usual system for licensing a new medicine has been that a sponsor of a product nominates an indication for use and this indication or claim is the basis of the review by regulatory authorities. Over time, additional indications may develop and be proposed for licensing – or not – on the basis of commercial and clinical considerations. Once a product is off-patent, however, the original sponsor's responsibility for keeping the indications consistent with clinical evidence and medical practice seems to end. Safety-related changes to product documentation may occur in some systems, but generally the product specific information document (the SPC, Product Information or other title) is no longer adequately maintained. Ensuring correct and updated information for a medicine is not only a regulatory issue, but one which is relevant to its rational and appropriate use.

Some commercial or not-for-profit drug information sources, for example the British National Formulary or Micromedex (a commercial drug information source) may provide information on the newer, unapproved indications, contraindications and adverse effects. However the information that is published by these organisations does not have the same legal and regulatory basis as a product information sheet supported by a manufacturer or product sponsor.

Examples of medicines where the original information is now obsolete include cytotoxics such as dacarbazine (in some countries contraindicated in Product Information Leaflets (PILs) for Hodgkins lymphoma, for which it is standard of care), methotrexate (used for multiple autoimmune and inflammatory disorders), and changed indications for anti-inflammatory drugs such as colchicine. In relation to medicines for children, indications and dosing regimens are often 'off-label' although increasingly there is evidence to support some uses (e.g. first line drugs for tuberculosis) or doses.

The difficulty at national level is to determine who should take on the responsibility for maintaining 'old' product documents. Depending on the national legislation relating to supply of medicines, the production of new labeling may also require assuming legal liability. Given that the majority of medicine regulatory authorities now depend on application fees from industry to support their activities, the resources available to noncommercial entities, to update such documents are nearly always scarce. While the capacity to prepare such a dossier may exist in many pharmaceutical firms, such resources may not be available to an academic group acting in the public interest.

The Committee considered the potential role of WHO in relation to supporting countries in maintaining up-to-date product information documents. One option could be to use the WHO Essential Medicines process to identify essential medicines where the product information document does not reflect the most recent clinical evidence and clinical practice. By working globally it might be possible to organise collaboration with groups such as the Cochrane Collaboration to summarise the clinical evidence, and make it generally available. Although there would still need to be national processes in place to manage the legal requirements, a global approach to maintaining information about a medicine could be seen as a global public health good. Such documents could be particularly useful for drug regulatory authorities in low and middle-income countries.

The Committee noted that it had previously considered evidence of efficacy and safety and a demonstrable public health as the main criteria for inclusion on the EML, and not whether the indication was approved by regulatory authorities in national settings (for example, ribavirin for haemorrhagic fever). The Committee noted that the inclusion of indications in regulatory documents (such as the label or package insert) was nearly always based on the request of the sponsor/applicant. The Committee was therefore in favour of an expanded role for WHO in ensuring that indications for which evidence existed, were recognized in product information documents. The Committee recommended that this issue be raised with the International Conference of Drug Regulatory Authorities (ICDRA).

#### 3.3 Section 6 - Ivermectin

The Committee considered an application from the WHO Prevention of Blindness and Deafness (PBD) Unit for alteration of the listing of ivermectin in Section 6 of the EML. The manufacturer provides only 3mg oral solid dosage forms and not the 6mg strength currently listed. It was agreed that the listing should be amended to reflect this change.

# 3.4 Other

The Committee discussed and encouraged the Secretariat to evaluate different options for convening the Committee and modifying the Committee processes for updating the list. The Committee noted the necessity for more frequent meetings making use of facilities such as video- and tele-conferencing. The Committee also noted the large number of applications to be considered by this Expert Committee and suggested that the Secretariat consider whether there is a maximum number of applications that is feasible to consider in a single meeting.

The Committee recalled the decision made by the 17th Expert Committee with respect to applications for medicines for children: "In its report, the Subcommittee concluded that it had satisfied its terms of reference and recommended, in principle, that the Subcommittee be dissolved. The Expert Committee agreed and made the recommendation to the Executive Board and the Director-General that the Subcommittee had fulfilled its terms of reference regarding the development and revision of the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines for Children and should now be dissolved. Future Expert Committees should, however, include adequate expertise to consider medicines for children and maintain the EMLc". The Committee noted that the number of applications for adult and paediatric medicines considered at this meeting was almost equal, but that the composition of the Committee did not reflect this distribution. The need to ensure adequate expertise must be carefully considered when composing future Expert Committees. A possible alternative would be to re-establish the subcommittee, as part of an overall reform of the working methods of the Committee.

The Committee also drew attention to another comment from the 17<sup>th</sup> Expert Committee report: "The Committee recognized the importance of coordinating the maintenance and further development of the two lists, for example, by requiring that use in children and adults be considered in every application for inclusion in the Model List. If the applicant leaves either aspect out, the Secretariat should request this omission to be addressed by the applicant or other party as appropriate." The applications submitted for the current meeting did not uniformly consider adult and child indications when relevant.

# 4. Applications only for paediatric medicines

Section 1: Anaesthetics

#### Anaesthetics (Review) -- Children

The 18th Expert Committee posted the question "What anaesthetics can be safely used in neonates?" A review on this topic, limited to general anaesthetics, was prepared by Dr Elizabeth Zisovska, Skopje, Republic of Macedonia.

Expert Reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Gilles Sama Kwende.

A number of studies in immature animal models were reviewed and there was some evidence of degenerative effects of several anaesthetics on neuronal structure. However the relevance of these to neonates is not clear.(2, 3). Many general anaesthetics are not licensed for children, especially neonates. The reasons for this are complex but could be partly due to lack of safety or toxicity data in children, again especially in neonates.

There are physiological and pharmacological differences between neonates and children as well as adults, which have been partially translated into modifications of dose (4). In neonates there is good evidence that insufficient pain relief is associated with negative short-term and also long-term effects. Neonatal boys who were circumcised without analgesia had a more pronounced pain experience to later immunisation injections, compared with those who had received active analgesia with a mixture of lidocaine and prilocaine (5, 6). Hence adequate pain relief and anaesthesia appears important for the neonate.

The goals of anaesthesia in the neonates are largely the same as in adults and children (7)

- Minimization of physiological, humoral and behavioral signs of distress;
- Reduction of pain;
- · Ablation of consciousness; and
- Maximization of perioperative outcomes.

The major issue is lack of appropriate studies and therefore evidence in neonates, a common problem in medicines for children. Hence any extrapolation from adult data need to be reviewed when data from neonates becomes available.

The review proposed that,

- halothane should not be the preferred inhalational anaesthetic in neonates; and that an age restriction of above one month be included in the listing;
- isoflurane is safe in neonates for induction and maintenance and should therefore be retained in the EMLc;
- nitrous oxide and oxygen both need to be retained in the EMLc;
- ketamine be retained in the EMLc, although a paediatric formulations would be useful to improve safety during administration;
- the use of propofol be restricted to patients aged over one month;
- thiopental be added to the EMLc, as it is licensed for use in neonates.

Having considered the review, the Committee recommended no additions to the list but agreed to add clarifications on age restrictions where these have been specified by regulatory authorities. Propofol was approved for induction but not for maintenance in neonates. Thiopental is licensed for use in neonates and this should be mentioned in the list. The Committee noted the declining use of halothane, but also that, in the absence of alternatives, it remains an accessible option in some settings.

Section 2: NSAIMs and DMARDs

# 2.2: Opioid analgesics

<u>Hydromorphone (Addition) – Children</u> <u>Oxycodone (Addition) -- Children</u>

Two applications were submitted by Dr Willem Scholten, WHO Team Leader, Access to Controlled Medicines (until 31 October 2012); the first was for the addition of hydromorphone and oxycodone, as examples of the opioid class, to the EMLc.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Le van Truyen.

These two applications were based on recommendations in the WHO Guidelines on the Pharmacological Treatment of Persisting Pain in Children with Medical Illnesses published in 2012 and the WHO policy guidelines Ensuring Balance in National Policies on Controlled Substances, Accessibility and Availability of Controlled Medicines (8, 9). The listing was requested as a footnote to the square box appended to the morphine listing, which would read as "Examples for alternative opioids for morphine. Two or more alternatives should be available in addition to morphine."

The WHO documents advise that two or more opioids should be made available in order to allow switching of opioids and/or route of administration in children in the presence of inadequate analgesic effect and/or intolerable side-effects. However the application itself stated that there is a need for comparative trials of opioids in terms of effectiveness, adverse effects and feasibility of use in children with persistent pain due to medical illnesses. There was no evidence provided on particular subsets of patients responding to a second opioid if there has been no response to the first. There was also no estimate of the proportion of children who might have a poor response to morphine. The bulk of the evidence presented in relation to both the hydromorphone and oxycodone applications dealt with acute pain in children.

There is high availability of oxycodone (less so hydromorphone) in high-income countries, with multiple formulations being marketed. However there was no listing provided of the formulations that are available in low- and middle-income countries.

The Committee recommended that a square box symbol be added to the listing for morphine, with a note to the effect that this would be intended to include both hydromorphone and oxycodone.

#### Morphine (New formulation) -- Children

The second application submitted by Dr Willem Scholten, WHO Team Leader, Access to Controlled Medicines (until 31 October 2012), was for the addition of morphine granules and tablets (both slow-release) to the EMLc. The application also requested that the terminology be standardised to slow-release and requested that dosage and formulae for morphine oral solution be published as an Annexe in the TRS.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali and Dr Le van Truyen.

The WHO Guidelines on the Pharmacological Treatment Of Persisting Pain In Children With Medical Illnesses recommends morphine as the first-line strong opioid treatment for persisting moderate to severe pain (8). This application states that insufficient formulations as well as strengths of morphine are available to treat pain in paediatric groups ranging from infants to 12 years of age. Therefore, it proposes that slow-release granules, which would allow morphine to be administered as liquid in very small doses for infants, be added. The advantages of slow-release morphine are longer dose intervals, which could improve patient compliance by decreasing dose frequency. Additional points that were made relate to the inter-individual variation in the response to morphine and the need for titration for pain relief. As there is no upper dosage limit for opioid analgesics, the application also noted the need for high-end strengths of morphine to be added to the EMLc.

The Committee noted that the available studies that support the use of oral morphine in cancer have been conducted in adults. The application noted the need for comparative trials of opioids in terms of effectiveness, side-effects and feasibility of use in children with persisting pain due to medical illness.

The Committee noted the requests that the standard term "slow-release" be used rather than "controlled-release", "modified-release" and "prolonged-release" and recommended that this term be implemented in the section on morphine. However, the application of the same approach in other sections would need a review of the applicability of this terminology for the full range of preparations in all therapeutic areas.

The Committee recommended the addition of morpine granules and slow release tablets to the EMLc and noted the dosage recommendations in the WHO Guidelines and the "Formulas for morphine oral solution" as included in the WHO Pharmacists Brochure, 2012 (8, 10).

Section 6: Anti-infective medicines

#### 6.2: Antibacterials 6.2.4: Antituberculosis medicines

#### Second-line antituberculosis medicines (Review) -- Children

An application to review second-line antituberculosis medicines was prepared by staff of the Desmond Tutu TB Centre, Department of Paediatrics and Child Health, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Stellenbosch University, Tygerberg, South Africa.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Lisa Bero and Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane. Comments were received from Médecins Sans Frontières.

Assuming that 10-15% of the disease burden is in children, a conservative estimate of 63,000 prevalent cases of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) per year in children can be made. Possibly due to challenges with confirming the diagnosis in younger ages, lack of awareness of the disease, limited experience in its management, and lack of access to child-friendly or otherwise adequate drugs, few children are being diagnosed and treated for MDR-TB and there is a paucity of published experience on paediatric MDR-TB.

WHO groups the antituberculosis drugs into five groups, (11, 12). Group 1 is 'First-Line Oral Agents' (e.g. isoniazid, rifampicin) Group 2 'Injectable Agents' (e.g. kanamycin, amikacin), group 3 'Fluoroquinolones', Group 4 'Oral Bacteriostatic 2<sup>nd</sup>-Line Agents' (e.g. ethionamide, cycloserine) and finally Group 5 'Agents with unclear efficacy or concerns regarding usage' (e.g. clofazimine, linezolid). WHO guidelines recommend including a second-line injectable agent from Group 2, a fluoroquinolone from Group 3, and then adding additional drugs from Groups 4 and 5 to create a treatment regimen with at least 4-5 active drugs (12). These guidelines are generally consistent with those recommended by other organizations (13).

The Committee noted that the evaluation of the efficacy of antituberculosis drugs has generally relied on microbiologic, not clinical endpoints. Due to differences in the pathophysiology of TB in children, especially the paucibacillary nature of the majority of paediatric disease, and difficulties with obtaining sputum specimens, the evaluation of microbiologic endpoints in children is challenging. Evidence to inform the selection of agents for treating MDR-TB in children is essentially limited to outcome data from treatment cohorts and these confirm the efficacy of the medicines in groups 2-4.

The efficacy of ofloxacin, levofloxacin, and moxifloxacin against MDR-TB (defined as disease caused by Mycobacterium tuberculosis resistant to at least rifampicin and isoniazid) has been extensively evaluated in vitro, in animals, and in humans. Although multiple systematic reviews did not identify any randomized trials in MDR-TB, they did synthesize the data from many observational studies. A recent individual patient data (IPD) meta-analysis used reports identified in these systematic reviews to provide a more detailed analysis (14). This review included data from 9,153 patients, drawn from 32 observational cohorts, and reported improved treatment success with the use of a later-generation fluoroquinoles (FLQ) versus no FLQ (adjusted Odds Ratio [aOR] 2.8, 95% CI 1.3-6.1) and versus ofloxacin (aOR 2.1, 95% CI 1.2-3.9), and with the use of ofloxacin versus no FLQ (aOR 2.0, 95% CI 1.2-3.3). In a retrospective observational study comparing ofloxacin and levofloxacin for MDR-TB treatment in adults, levofloxacin was more efficacious, with increased treatment success in ofloxacin-susceptible isolates (96.2% for levofloxacin versus 87.5% for ofloxacin) and in ofloxacin-resistant isolates (78.6% for levofloxacin versus 45.5% for ofloxacin)(15). A systematic review of adults with XDR-TB reported that use of later-generation FLQs was associated with improved outcomes (16).

In a systematic review of children treated for MDR-TB, FLQs were an important component of the treatment regimen in all included studies, which had a pooled treatment success of 81.7% (17). More recently, in a cohort of children with MDR-TB in which a FLQ was a key component of the treatment regimen, 137/149 (92%) achieved a cure or probable cure (18).

The FLQs are generally well-tolerated by adults receiving the prolonged treatment required for MDR-TB. The data on extended administration of FLQs to children have not demonstrated serious adverse effects. Despite a lack of randomized trials of the FLQs in the treatment of MDR-TB in adults or children, their strong bactericidal and sterilizing activity, favourable pharmacokinetics and toxicity profile, have made them an important component of existing MDR treatment regimens. The WHO 2010 Rapid Advice on the Treatment of TB in Children makes a strong recommendation for the use of FLQs in the treatment of DR-TB (19). These recommendations did not specify which of the FLQ were preferred in children (19). Additional data are needed with regard to paediatric dosing of the FLQs in MDR-TB, particularly for levofloxacin and moxifloxacin. Pharmacokinetic data to inform the most appropriate dosing in children are urgently needed, and are likely to be forthcoming from ongoing studies. Existing formulations of these drugs are difficult to dose appropriately and to administer to children.

All three injectable medicines, kanamycin, amikacin, and capreomycin, are currently included in the EMLc. There is little data in children, though in a subgroup analysis in a systematic review of paediatric MDR-TB, treatment success was higher in studies in which patients received injectables compared to studies where they were uncommonly used (87.2% versus 62.6%, p=0.02)(17).

Ethionamide (ETH) is already included in the EMLc. ETH and prothionamide (PTH) have shown bactericidal activity *in vitro* against *M. tuberculosis*, with PTH MICs usually reported as either equal to or half that of ETH. In a trial in adults comparing ETH 500 mg in two divided doses versus PTH 500 mg in two divided doses, in combination with INH and streptomycin, there was no difference in treatment efficacy, with 98% and 96% respectively having negative cultures at 6 months (20). In an IPD meta-analysis of 9,153 patients with MDR-TB, use of ETH or PTH was associated with an increased odds of treatment success versus failure or relapse (aOR 1.7, 95% CI 1.3-2.3) and versus failure, relapse or death (aOR 1.7, 95% CI 1.4–2.1) (14). ETH was a component of the usual treatment regimens in all the cohorts included in a recent systematic review of children with MDR-TB, which reported a pooled treatment success of 81.7% (17). There is expected to be complete cross-resistance between ETH and PTH.

Cycloserine is already included in the EMLc. There are questions about the efficacy of cycloserine, and neurotoxicity is an important adverse event in treatment of MDR-TB in adults (21). Published paediatric experience consists of two small series in the 1960s, which described the use of cycloserine in combination with isoniazid in the treatment of 29 children, and which reported generally good outcomes and few adverse effects (22, 23). Because of the limited choices available for treatment, it remains an important option in the treatment of MDR-TB.

There is very little English-language literature on the use of terizidone (TZD) for TB. In combination with other drugs, TZD at a dose of 250 mg three times daily was shown to be well tolerated and effective for the treatment of urogenital TB in 51 adults (24).

Para-aminosalicylic acid (PAS) is already included in the EMLc. Though not a potent drug, its efficacy against *M. tb* has been well established in adults, particularly in protecting companion drugs against resistance. Based on existing data, experience, and

recommendations, many children with MDR-TB will be successfully treated without PAS, though for children with additional drug resistance, including Pre-XDR or XDR-TB, drug options are much more limited and PAS will be an important component of treatment regimens in that context.

The *in vitro* activity of linezolid against *M. tb* has been consistently demonstrated. Emerging data in adults and children have also shown it to be effective in difficult cases of DR-TB, with good long-term outcomes. Two systematic reviews in 2012 reported on the safety and efficacy of linezolid for the treatment of drug-resistant TB in adults. The first included 11 studies representing 148 patients (25). The pooled percentage of patients with treatment success was 67.9% (95% CI 58-79%). The second review included 207 patients in 12 studies, many but not all the same studies as the first review (26). Of 121 patients with definite treatment outcomes, 82% (95% CI 74-88%) had successful treatment outcomes, with 93% (95% CI 86-97%) having sputum smear conversion and 93% (95% CI 87-97%) having culture conversion. Two more recent cohorts have reported similar findings (27, 28). All 16 children on linezolid had culture conversion, most within 1-3 months, and 14 of 16 (87.5%) had a successful long-term outcome, with 1 lost-to-follow-up and 1 death (respiratory failure, culture-negative at the time of death). There are no formal recommendations for paediatric dosing of linezolid for DR-TB. Because of the high cost, toxicity, and good clinical outcomes with existing treatment regimens for children with MDR-TB, routine use of linezolid is not supported.

Clofazimine with its pharmacologic characteristics, ability to concentrate in macrophages, potential sterilizing activity, lack of cross-resistance with other agents, and its apparent ability to avoid developing resistance, is a potentially attractive option for treatment of DR-TB. In one study in adults, a 4-month intensive phase containing kanamycin, gatifloxacin, clofazimine, ethambutol, high-dose isoniazid, pyrazinamide, prothionamide, followed by a 5-month continuation phase containing gatifloxacin, ethambutol, pyrazinamide, and clofazimine, resulted in 87.8% cure with only 0.5% relapsing (29). Additional support for clofazimine includes the report of a cohort of adults with XDR-TB, in which more than 60% of patients had a successful treatment outcome with a clofazimine-containing regimen (30). The WHO 2008 guidelines recommend the use of Group 5 drugs, of which clofazimine is one, only when a regimen containing 4 drugs with likely activity cannot be created from Groups 1-4; no other specific recommendations regarding clofazimine is made.

The Committee recommended the following changes to update the complementary list in EMLc, based on WHO guideline recommendations, public health need and available evidence on efficacy and safety:

- to replace ofloxacin with levofloxacin, with an asterisk note to indicate that this would include ofloxacin and moxifloxacin
- to retain ethionamide, but with an asterisk note to indicate that this would include prothionamide.

The Committee noted that child-friendly formulations are urgently needed for some of the 2<sup>nd</sup>-line antituberculosis medicines in order to improve dosing and adherence.

No other changes were made, as there were insufficient data to justify the inclusion of clofazimine or linezolid. Cycloserine would also be retained, without mention of terizidone. No changes to the existing amikacin, capreomycin, kanamycin and para-amino salicylic acid listings were made.

#### Streptomycin injections (To be moved to complementary list) -- Children

An application to move streptomycin to the complementary list for children was prepared by the Stop TB Department, World Health Organization.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Lisa Bero and Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane. Comments were received from Médecins Sans Frontières.

Overall, evidence for the efficacy of streptomycin for the treatment of tuberculosis in children is lacking. There is toxicity (ototoxicity and nephrotoxicity) associated with all aminoglycosides. In addition, streptomycin can only be administered by injection.

According to the 2010 WHO Rapid Advice (19), streptomycin should not be used as part of first-line treatment regimens for children with pulmonary tuberculosis or tuberculous peripheral lymphadenitis. Streptomycin use is reserved for those with MDR TB with known susceptibility to this medicine.

The Committee accordingly decided to place streptomycin in the Complementary List of the EMLc. Its use for MDR TB will require specialist care and facilities.

#### 6.4.2: Antiretrovirals

<u>Abacavir (New formulation); Abacavir + lamivudine (Addition); Efavirenz (New formulation);</u> <u>Lamivudine + nevirapine + zidovudine (New formulation); Lamivudine + stavudine (New formulation); Nevirapine (New formulation)</u>

Applications for additions and changes in formulations in order to update both the EML and EMLc were submitted by the Clinton Health Access Initiative, with the support of WHO HIV Department. At the time of the meeting, the current WHO guidelines for the treatment of people, both adults and children, living with HIV/AIDS were those issued in 2010 (31).

Expert Reviews were prepared by Dr Eva Njenga and Dr Liliana de Lima

The Committee was updated by the WHO HIV Department on the ongoing process of updating the guidelines, expected to be completed in mid-2013. The Committee noted that proposals originally submitted in the application were subsequently amended by the Department, reflecting ongoing work on the 2013 Guidelines. However, as these Guidelines (for both adults and children) were as yet incomplete, and had yet to be approved by the Guidelines Review Committee, the Expert Committee were reluctant to make any changes to the List at this point.

Instead, the Expert Committee recommended that there should be an extraordinary meeting (possibly electronically) in order to consider a limited list of applications, specifically in order to align the List with the expected 2013 WHO guidelines, before the planned Committee meeting in 2015. Nonetheless, the Committee underscored the established

principle that the mention of a medicine in an approved WHO guideline did not automatically guarantee its inclusion in the List. Each such application would still be considered on its own merits, and in accordance with the principles that inform the selection of essential medicines.

# 6.5.5: Antitrypanosomal medicines 6.5.5.1: African trypanosomiasis

#### Nifurtimox tablets (Addition) -- Children

An application for the addition of nifurtimox tablets to the EMLc was submitted by the Drugs for Neglected Diseases initiative (DNDi), Geneva, Switzerland

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Eva Njenga and Dr Gilles Sama Kwende.

Human African trypanosomiasis (HAT) is transmitted by tse-tse flies which are present in 36 sub-Saharan African countries. Of those, 13 countries have reported cases of sleeping sickness since the year 2000, with a declining trend. Treatment strategies have played a major role in this decline. Children account for approximately 25% of the total cases reported.

Nifurtimox-eflornithine combination therapy (NECT) is as effective as eflornithine alone for treating second stage African trypanosomiasis but has safety advantages and is easier to administer (infusion every 12 h for 7 days vs every 6 h for 14 days). Both are listed in the EML. Data from the seven HAT platform countries show that 59% of the adult patients were treated with the combination in 2010 (32) and 86% in 2011. Listing of both medicines in the EML has helped to scale up access to NECT.

Eflornithine is already listed in the EMLc for second stage African trypanosomiasis. . Nifurtimox is listed only for American trypanosomiasis in the EMLc, but for both American and African trypanosomiasis in the EML.

Additional data are now available from children and hence this application to include nifurtimox in EMLc to facilitate the combination therapy for sleeping sickness has been submitted. There are no RCTs to assess the combination of nifurtimox and effornithine specifically in children. A clinical trial (multicenter, open label, phase IIIb) to assess NECT in field conditions was conducted in 6 sites in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC). Of a total of 629 patients included in the trial, 100 were children below 12 years of age, 14 were pregnant women and 33 were breastfeeding mothers. Ninety-eight percent of the 629 patients were alive and well on discharge (33). With a 24-month follow-up, similar cure rates were shown in children and adults, with close to 89% alive and well.

Results from a cohort study of patients from MSF treatment centers, including 120 children, also showed good results (34). Adverse reactions were common (60-90%), but severe events were relatively rare. A pharmacovigilance study of NECT reported the characteristics of adverse effects, the commonest being vomiting/nausea and abdominal pain followed by headache, musculoskeletal pains, and vertigo. Adverse event in children were similar to adults, but the major AE were less frequent (35).

Both NECT and effornithine monotherapy have similar health system requirements, such as the need for intravenous infusion in a hospital setting. Nifurtimox is supplied free of charge according to an agreement with WHO and, in practice, it is less costly to procure the combination rather than the individual components.

The Committee, considering the public health need for this combination in the affected countries, and the data on effectiveness and safety particularly in children, recommended that nifurtimox be added to the EMLc. This would also help countries to scale up treatment programmes for *T brucei gambiense* second stage infection.

#### 6.5.5: Antitrypanosomal medicines 6.5.5.2: American trypanosomiasis

#### Benznidazole tablets (New formulation) -- Children

An application for adding the 12.5 mg tablet presentation was received from Drugs for Neglected Diseases Initiative (DNDi), Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Another application to add the 50mg scored tablet was received from WHO department for Control of Neglected Tropical Diseases, based on the same considerations as the 12.5 mg tablet.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Gilles Sama Kwende and Dr Eva Njenga

A recent WHO report estimates that 10 million people worldwide are infected by *Trypanasoma cruzi*, mostly in the endemic areas of 21 Latin American countries, but also in non-endemic countries, as a consequence of population mobility (36). Most infections occur during childhood, and there are also congenital infections. However, until recently the only registered dosage form of benznidazole, the first line treatment for Chagas disease, was a 100 mg tablet, suitable for adults.

Despite the heterogeneity of studies presented in terms of objectives, geographic location, age ranges, numbers of children included in these studies, therapeutic schemes used, duration of post-treatment monitoring and the cure control tests deployed, there is clear evidence of the efficacy of benznidazole for the treatment of children infected by *T. cruzi*, including those less than a year old, and this evidence suggests that greater efficacy is associated with early treatment. Seroconversion rates vary from 87% at 36 months (37) (100% in the 0 to 3 months old group) to 100% (38) at 24 months in children up to two years old.

Adverse events during treatment are more frequent and more severe in adults than in children, and are particularly infrequent in children below 1 year. Fewer neurological events were noted among children, who present with mainly dermatological and gastrointestinal adverse events.

Treatment with benznidazole is of long duration and usually occurs outside of the hospital setting. Benznidazole is currently listed in the EMLc and WHO recommends it for the treatment of neonates, infants and children. The recommended dose is 5- 10mg/kg/day. The Committee noted that the proposed formulations of benznidazole, essential for the treatment of *T. cruzi* infections, achieve pediatric doses more easily even in ambulatory care settings. The 12.5 mg tablet is registered in Brazil and the 50 mg tablet is registered in Argentina.

Taking into consideration the need for child-friendly formulations of benznidazole, the Committee decided to add both the 12.5mg and 50 mg scored oral solid dosage forms to the EMLc.

Section 8: Antineoplastic

# 8.4: Medicines used in palliative care

#### Palliative care (New section) -- Children

An application was submitted by Dr Willem Scholten, WHO Team Leader, Access to Controlled Medicines (until 31 October 2012), for palliative care to be moved to a separate highest-level section of the EMLc. The Committee was also asked consider a recommendation for a similar section in the EML.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Lisa Bero, Mr Andrew Gray, Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali.

This request was based on the WHO Guidelines on the Pharmacological Treatment of Persisting Pain in Children with Medical Illnesses and the WHO policy guidelines Ensuring Balance in National Policies on Controlled Substances, Accessibility and Availability of Controlled Medicines (8, 9). The World Health Assembly in its Resolution 58.22 "On Cancer prevention and control" (2005), called on WHO to address access to opioid analgesics. Other international bodies, such as the International Narcotics Control Board and the UN Commission on Narcotic Drugs, have called for greater access for patients to these medicines.

It was noted that the opioids are currently listed under this section, as palliative care was initially addressed by the Cancer Control Programme more than 20 years ago. The Committee recognised that medicines in palliative care are needed for conditions other than for cancer such as in HIV/AIDS (39), MDR-TB (40) and severe congenital diseases (41). The present listing under section 8.4 (antineoplastic, immunosuppressive and medicines used in palliative care) may be interpreted by some countries as indicating that palliative care medicines are needed for use in cancer only. Listing palliative care medicines as a separate category would signify the importance of this group of medicines and promote their use in all conditions that require such care.

The Committee therefore recommended changing the title of Section 2 of the EMLc to "Medicines for Pain and Palliative Care". The corresponding change would also be made in the EML. In addition, the Committee recommended that the medicines for rheumatic conditions be moved from Section 2 to a new Section 30 (Medicines for Diseases of Joints).

Section 11: Blood products and Plasma Substitutes

#### 11.1: Plasma substitutes

#### Colloids (Review) -- Children

At its 18th meeting the Committee requested a review to determine whether adults and children with Dengue fever should be treated with intravenous colloids rather than

crystalloids. The Committee also requested a review to determine whether plasma substitutes are essential medicines for children. It was not possible to address such a broad topic and therefore two reviews were commissioned by the secretariat on two common causes for volume replacement in children. The reviews considered by the Committee were:

- 1. "Colloids versus crystalloids for fluid resuscitation in Dengue fever patients a review" prepared by *Dr. Pablo Perel, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, UK.*
- 2. "Are colloid solutions essential for the treatment of pediatric trauma or burn patients?" prepared by *Christina Huwer, Department of Violence and Injury, Prevention and Disability, World Health Organization, Geneva.*

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Liliana De Lima and Dr Le Van Truyen. Comments were received from the Director of Tropical Diseases, Special Programme for Research and Training (TDR), WHO.

Currently, the EMLc does not list plasma substitutes. In the EML, 6% dextran 70 is listed, with 3.5% polygeline noted as equivalent.

### Colloids versus crystalloids in Dengue fever

The purpose of the systematic review prepared for this meeting was to identify and synthesise the available evidence to assess the effect on mortality of using colloids compared to crystalloids for fluid resuscitation in patients with Dengue fever. Current recommendations for the management of Dengue patients with hypotensive shock include the administration of either crystalloids or colloids (42).

A recently published Cochrane systematic review found no evidence that colloids, in comparison to crystalloids, reduced the risk of death in critically ill patients (43). This review included 74 trials, 66 of which reported mortality data. Although trials involving patients with Dengue fever were included, the review did not report the results in these patients separately.

The present review identified five trials evaluating colloids versus crystalloids in children with shock associated with Dengue fever. Overall, the quality of the evidence for the effect of colloids versus crystalloids for fluid resuscitation was low. All of the included studies were underpowered to make any reliable assessment of the effect of colloids compared to crystalloids on mortality in Dengue patients. The review found no evidence that resuscitation with colloids reduced the risk of death compared to crystalloids (43-46).

However, the Committee noted the comments from the Director, TDR, that it is not possible to conclude from the studies (and probably any study) whether colloids could be beneficial for the small subset of very severe dengue shock patients not responding to crystalloids or who present with no measurable blood pressure. Clinical experience suggested that such patients may benefit from treatment with colloids. Without colloids being available, clinicians may resort to using albumin, freeze-dried plasma or blood, which may pose different safety or cost challenges. The Committee therefore decided that, for the same reason that colloids had been retained on the EML for the same indication, colloids would be added to the EMLc.

#### Colloids in paediatric trauma and burns

Fluid therapy plays an important role in the treatment of trauma patients with substantial blood loss as well as in patients with burn injuries. The review prepared for this meeting focused on these indications for the use of colloids in children. No evidence from RCTs could be identified(42, 47, 48). All articles reviewed indicated that there is very little evidence available currently for or against the use of colloids in children.

Volume replacement with colloids is considerably more expensive than with crystalloids. *The International Drug Price Indicator Guide* shows that the supplier median price for dextran 70 is almost 12 times higher than that for normal saline.

Considering the low quality of evidence available on the clinical questions reviewed, the lack of evidence for the superiority of colloids compared to crystalloids in critically ill patients in general and the higher cost of colloids, the Committee decided that there is no justification for the inclusion of specific colloids for volume replacement in the EMLc. However, as indicated above, colloids would be added to EMLc for consistency with the EML, and for use when safer alternatives were not available.

Section 12: Cardiovascular medicines

# 12.2: Antiarrhythmic medicines

#### Antiarrhythmics (Review) -- Children

In 2011 the Expert Committee requested a review to determine which antiarrhythmic medicines are essential for children. The topic was reviewed by Dr Pablo Perel, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, UK.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan and Dr Le Van Truyen

Available data show that arrhythmias, especially serious arrhythmias, are rare in children. Among the more common causes are congenital heart diseases and rheumatic heart disease. For congenital heart disease, the appropriate treatment strategy is surgical correction. However, children sometimes do not receive the necessary surgical management, especially in developing countries. Nonetheless, arrhythmias associated with rheumatic heart disease usually present after childhood.

There is limited published evidence about the effectiveness of antiarrhythmic medications in children (49).

Recognising that arrhythmias in children are rare and that they are typically managed in specialised settings, there does not appear to be a need for listing such products in the EMLc. Given that there is limited public health relevance of this section for children, the Committee decided to delete it from the EMLc.

# 12.6: Lipid-lowering agents

# Statins (Review) -- Children

The 18th Committee had questioned the relevance of lipid-lowering agents in children and requested a review of this section in the EMLc. Currently simvastatin is listed on the EML for use in high-risk patients.

The review on the need for statins in children was submitted by Dr Marcus M. Reidenberg, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan and Dr Le Van Truyen.

Statins lower cholesterol in children just as they do in adults. The duration of reported randomized controlled trials in children showing change in blood lipids as the benefit ranged from 8 weeks to 3 years, with the median being 6 months (50). There were no clinical trials that showed lowering cholesterol with statins was effective in preventing or delaying cardiovascular events in children with high plasma cholesterol and no initial clinical evidence of atherosclerosis. Statins are considered to be effective in secondary prevention of cardiovascular events in adults, but there is controversy about the effectiveness of statins for primary prevention in health adults (51-54).

Heterozygous familial hypercholesterolemia (FH) occurs in about 1:500 children. The estimated 10-year risk of a cardiovascular event in such patients is about 1%. However, available risk calculation tools do not include children and hence their predictive accuracy in children is unknown.

Generally, the safety profile of statins in children (including in relation to the hepatic and musculoskeletal systems) is similar to that observed in adults. However, long-term data in children are lacking.

The US FDA has approved the use of pravastatin in children 8 years or older with FH, and other statins in children 10 years or older, where dietary measures have failed. The US National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) recommends that drugs only be used in patients older than 10 years of age following failure of aggressive dieting. The American Heart Association (AHA) and the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) have recommended statin therapy for children with high-risk lipid abnormalities.

Considering that the indications for statin use in children are rare and that the long-term risks and benefits have not been well established (50), the Committee decided not to add statins to the EMLc. However, given the prevalence of obesity globally, including in children, the Committee recommended that a "watching brief" be maintained on this topic. Not only will the public health relevance have to be considered, but emerging evidence on the choice of an appropriate approach to lowering very high lipids levels for children would need to be informed by sufficiently good evidence. As a result, the section heading would be retained, although no medicines would be listed.

Section 15: Disinfectants

# 15.1: Antiseptics

#### Chlorhexidine (New formulation) -- Children

The application to include chlorhexidine digluconate 7.1% solution or gel, delivering 4% chlorhexidine for cord care was submitted by PATH, Chlorhexidine Working Group

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Lisa Bero and Dr Suzanne Hill.

In 2009, the Expert Committee reviewed an application to include this formulation of chlorhexidine. Although there was general consensus that in unclean deliveries, topical antiseptics may help in reducing infections, there was no clear evidence on the superiority of any one product. In addition, the product was not commercially available at that time. A 20% solution was added for dilution. In 2011 an updated application was submitted to replace the 20% listing with a readymade 7.1% digluconate solution or gel. At this time, trials were ongoing and the product was still not commercially available. The Committee then decided to list 4% chlorhexidine as one of the missing priority products in the "Priority medicines for mothers and children – 2011".

An updated application was submitted for inclusion of the 7.1% concentration providing 4% free chlorhexidine formulation. There is a need to specify concentrations correctly: 20.0% chlorhexidine digluconate provides 11.3% free chlorhexidine, 7.1% provides 4.0% and 5.0% provides 2.8%.

The evidence in the application consisted of three trials conducted in community settings in Nepal, Bangladesh and Pakistan where there are high rates of home deliveries and high neonatal mortality (55-57). Over 50,000 newborns were enrolled and the trial compared single or multiple application of chlorhexidine with standard dry cord care practices. The results showed significant reductions in neonatal mortality (24%) and omphalitis (75%).

Systematically collected data on long and short-term adverse events are scant. However, chlorhexidine was used widely in the randomised trials and has been used elsewhere for neonates (58, 59). Transient contact dermatitis has been reported in preterm very-low-birth-weight infants after long-term (>7 days) placement of chlorhexidine impregnated dressings for central venous catheters (58).

Although a significant effect was seen for neonatal mortality and omphalitis, the studies were predominantly in high mortality home births settings in South Asia. The findings are thus difficult to generalize to settings where the majority of births take place in health facilities and where neonatal mortality rates are lower.

There are still questions about the optimal treatment regimen, with respect to timing of application of chlorhexidine, as well as the number of applications. Compared with dry and clean care (mean 4.78 days), separation time of the umbilical cord was longer in the single (mean 6.90 days, difference = 2.10; 95% confidence interval: 1.85-2.35) and multiple (mean 7.49 days, difference = 2.69; 95% confidence interval: 2.44-2.95) cleansing groups in a cluster

randomized trial (60). This outcome may affect carer satisfaction, but the clinical importance is unclear.

The scalability and integration of the use of chlorhexidine into existing health systems have yet to be established. Two of the three studies that showed beneficial effects of cord chlorhexidine application included several visits by health care workers, which may not be possible in all settings.

There is now a commercially available product in at least Bangladesh and India but there is as yet no global supply. Local production of the product may be an appropriate strategy to ensure adequate supply although the precise concentration required in the formulation means that standards for the manufacturing process need to be ensured.

The Committee recommended the listing of the new 4% gel formulation, the deletion of the 20% solution but the retention of the 5% solution. The Committee hoped that inclusion in the list would increase the chances of availability of a commercial product and noted that three manufacturers (two in India and one in Belgium) are already providing the gel product.

Section 24: Psychotherapeutic medicines

# 24.1: Medicines used in psychotic disorders

#### Chlorpromazine and haloperidol (Deletion) -- Children only

The 18th Expert Committee noted the potential importance of these medicines in children for a variety of disorders, but requested a review of the entire section. The WHO Department of Mental Health and Substance Abuse reviewed the section and submitted applications for deletion of chlorpromazine and haloperidol from the EMLc; to increase the minimum age for the use of fluoxetine; and to include clozapine on the complementary list for the treatment of resistant schizophrenia in adults.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews and Mr Andrew Gray.

Psychosis is rare in childhood, with the prevalence estimated it to be as low as  $1.6/100\,000\,(61,62)$ . However, subclinical psychotic experiences (including delusions or hallucinations) are much more common. These more common conditions (which affect 6% of 11-year-olds) are usually benign and, in 75-90% of cases, spontaneously remit over time (63). Psychosocial interventions are the treatment of preference in the first instance.

Children on haloperidol and chlorpromazine are prone to sedation, extrapyramidal syndrome, withdrawal dyskinesia and tardive dyskinesia (64, 65).

Various guidance documents suggests that pharmacotherapy has a very limited role in the management of childhood mental disorders especially behavioural disorders before puberty. Even for unresponsive cases, medication might be considered only after specialist consultation (66). WHO does not recommend using pharmacotherapy for behavioural problems except for ADHD after a first trial with psychological interventions (67).

The Committee recognised that the indications for using haloperidol and chlorpromazine are very rare in children. Adverse events from these medicines may be more frequent in

children than in adults. However the Committee recognised the importance of ensuring that treatment of these severe psychiatric disorders in children is available and also noted that the application did not fully review all treatment options. The Committee therefore requested a specific review of the evidence for the benefits and risks of each medicine in the paediatric population, but decided not to make any changes to the List until such reviews had been considered.

## 24.2: Medicines used in mood disorders 24.2.1: Medicines used in depressive disorders

Fluoxetine (Change to age restriction/Deletion from EMLc) -- Adults and Children

Please refer section on Adults and Children (page 87).

Section 28: Ear, nose and throat medicines

## Montelukast (Addition) -- Children

During the 18th Expert Committee, a request was made to review the role of leukotriene receptor antagonists (LTRA) in the management of childhood allergic rhinitis. The review was prepared by Dr Achal Gulati, Director/Professor, Department of ENT & Head and Neck Surgery, Maulana Azad Medical College, New Delhi.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali.

Therapeutic options for relief of allergic rhinitis include avoidance measures, oral antihistamines, intranasal corticosteroids (INS), LTRAs, or allergen immunotherapy. The available LTRAs, globally, are montelukast, pranlukast and zafirlukast.

RCTs and observational studies suggest that LTRA as a class are effective in controlling symptoms related to allergic rhinitis. In a meta-analysis, the clinical efficacy of leukotriene receptor antagonists, including montelukast, in the treatment of patients with allergic rhino sinusitis and nasal polyposis was compared with that of placebo, antihistamines, and nasal corticosteroids. The composite daily rhinitis symptoms scores in each trial were standardized and pooled. Among the trials included in the meta-analysis, 8 compared LTRAs with a placebo (5 montelukast trials, 2 zafirlukast trials, 1 L-649923 trial), 2 compared a LTRA and an antihistamine (both montelukast vs. loratadine), and 4 compared a LTRA with a nasal corticosteroid (montelukast vs. mometasone; montelukast vs. budesonide; montelukast vs. fluticasone and zafirlukast vs. beclomethasone). In the composite daily rhinitis symptom score, LTRAs decreased the score by 5% when compared to placebo, antihistamine decreased the score by 2% more compared to LTRAs and intranasal corticosteroids were the most effective decreasing the score by 12% compared to antihistamines (68). Two separate studies comparing montelukast, loratadine, or cetirizine to placebo groups in children showed some benefits in various symptom assessments relative to placebo, but no consistent benefit of one treatment type over the other. (69, 70).

Allergic Rhinitis and its Impact on Asthma (ARIA) guidelines propose antihistamines and INS as preferred first line management. LTRAs are suggested either alone or in combination

therapies after the antihistamines and intranasal steroids. However, individual management options can vary.

A post-marketing report suggests an association between neuropsychiatric events (mood and behavioral adverse effects) and montelukast, the most commonly prescribed of the agents in the group. FDA confirmed the association with neuropsychiatric adverse reactions and in June 2009 requested that manufacturers add a precaution to the prescribing information (71). Such reactions can also occur in children (72-74).

Considering the lack of evidence for the superiority of montelukast over other modes of readily-available treatments for allergic rhinitis, the potential adverse events and the uncertainties regarding its cost and availability in most lower and middle-income countries, the Committee decided not to include this medicine in the EMLc.

Section 29: Specific medicines for neonatal care

#### Dexamethasone (New indication) -- Children

An application was submitted by Dr Joy Lawn, Director Global Evidence and Policy Saving Newborn Lives/Save the Children, London and Fernando Althaea Institute de Efectividad Clínica y Sanitaria (IECS), Buenos Aires, Argentina, for the addition of dexamethasone for the indication of accelerating lung maturation in preterm babies.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan and Dr Liliana de Lima.

Preterm birth is the leading cause of neonatal deaths and the second most common cause of under-5 mortality, as well as a leading contributor to the global burden of disease, because of a significant risk of disability. Each year an estimated 15 million babies are born preterm, three-quarters in South Asia and Sub-Saharan Africa. Over 85% are moderate or late preterm, who are likely to survive without intensive care. However if access to basic care is limited, antenatal corticosteroids could make a considerable difference in mortality and morbidity, primarily through reducing the risk of respiratory distress syndrome (RDS).

There is high quality evidence that shows that antenatal corticosteroids reduce all cause neonatal mortality. A Cochrane review and meta-analysis of 18 trials (3956 infants) of antenatal corticosteroids found that the risk of neonatal mortality was reduced by approximately 30% (RR 0.69, 95% CI 0.58 to 0.81) (75). The same meta-analysis found that there was reduced incidence of RDS (RR 0.66, 95% CI 0.59 to 0.73, 21 studies, 4038 infants) and cerebroventricular hemorrhage (RR 0.54, 95% CI 0.43 to 0.69, 13 studies, 2872 infants). A meta-analysis of 4 RCTs (672 infants) from middle-income countries found a decrease in neonatal mortality following preterm birth (RR 0.47, 95% CI 0.35 to 0.64). No studies were found from low-income settings (76).

Two products have been used in the majority of trials, dexamethasone and betamethasone. No differences in effects have been found between the two products. A large trial that is powered to detect a difference is on-going, but results are not expected until 2015 (77).

The adverse effects of dexamethasone are well-defined. A retrospective cohort study compared pre-term babies exposed prenatally to dexamethasone to those not exposed, and

found no differences in verbal intelligence quotient, performance intelligence, body length, head circumference and body weight at 1, 3 and 6 years. (78).

Dexamethasone is recommended in WHO global clinical guidelines such as Managing Complications in Pregnancy and Childbirth: a guide for midwives and doctors (79). The National Institutes of Health (80), the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (81), and the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (82) have recommended antenatal corticosteroid treatment for women at risk for preterm delivery prior to 34 weeks of gestation in order to reduce the morbidity and mortality associated with preterm birth.

The most extensively studied regimens of corticosteroid treatment for the prevention of RDS are two doses of betamethasone 12 mg given intramuscularly 24 hours apart or four doses of dexamethasone 6 mg given intramuscularly 12 hours apart. Evidence for other dosing regimens, such as the commonly used two doses of betamethasone 12 mg given 12 hours apart, is sparse, but it would seem reasonable to use a regimen that delivers 24 mg of either drug within a 24–48-hour period (82).

Dexamethasone is generally inexpensive (< US \$1 per four-injection course) and widely available, making it the lowest-cost and most accessible means of preventing RDS and deaths due to preterm birth. Dexamethasone treatment is likely to be cost-effective in most settings, at an estimated cost per case (including the cost of syringes, needles, swabs, personnel and clinic visits) of US \$16.25 which is around one-third the cost of betamethasone treatment.

Dexamethasone is already listed on the EML in the same formulation (4mg/ml) that is commonly used for this indication.

Given the compelling evidence of effectiveness and safety and cost–effectiveness, the Committee recommended the inclusion of dexamethasone in Section 29, under a new subheading of medicines for administration to the mother.

# 5. Applications for the 18th Model List and the 4th EMLc

Section 2: NSAIMs and DMARDs

# 2.1 Non-opioids and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medicines (NSAIMs)

# Naproxen (Addition) -- Adults

An application was submitted by Dr Patricia McGettigan, William Harvey Research Institute, Barts and The London School of Medicine and Dentistry, UK and Dr David Henry, Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences, Toronto, Canada for the inclusion of naproxen as an individual medicine, by virtue of it having the safest cardiovascular risk profile among non-steroid anti-inflammatory medicines (83).

Expert reviews were provided by Mr Andrew Gray and Dr Alar Irs.

Ibuprofen is specifically listed in the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines and not as a representative of the non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medicines (NSAIM). This application requested the addition of naproxen due to its low cardiovascular risk. The application also

highlighted the extensive listing of diclofenac in National Essential Medicines Lists despite its high cardiovascular risk (84).

The data presented are from an update of the cardiovascular safety of various NSAIMs based on a meta-analysis of results from observational studies (case-control and controlled cohort studies). The pooled relative risk of a cardiovascular event in users of ibuprofen was  $1.18 \ (95\% \ CI \ 1.11-1.25)$  and  $1.09 \ (95\% \ CI \ 1.02-1.16)$  with naproxen. In a pair-wise comparison of ibuprofen and naproxen, the ratio of relative risks for naproxen was just significantly lower than for ibuprofen: RRR =  $0.92 \ (99\% \ CI \ 0.87-0.99)$ . However, when dose was taken into account, only high-dose ibuprofen (> $1200 \ mg/day$ ) was associated with higher risk. Naproxen was risk neutral at all doses.

There was no comparison of analgesic effects between naproxen and ibuprofen provided in the application. The pricing data shows ibuprofen and naproxen to be similarly priced. There was also no comparison of naproxen with other NSAIMS in terms of adverse effects and toxicities in other systems (e.g. gastrointestinal). A review in 1999 stated that ibuprofen was associated with the lowest risk of side effects (85).

The increase in cardiovascular risk with ibuprofen is with the higher doses only and the Committee did not consider that there was adequate justification to include both ibuprofen and naproxen in the EML. However, the Committee noted that in high cardiovascular risk populations, it would be important to indicate that naproxen has the lowest cardiovascular risk. Given that the application focussed only on the cardiovascular outcomes for NSAIMs and not the comparative gastrointestinal outcomes or comparative analgesia, the Committee decided at this time to keep only ibuprofen on the list.

However, the Committee also drew attention to the evidence for not choosing diclofenac as a preferred NSAIM. Selection of an NSAIM needs to take gastrointestinal, renal and cardiovascular safety into account.

## Section 2.3: Medicines used to treat gout

**Colchicine (Re-instatement) -- Adults** 

#### Gout

An application was submitted by Laboratoires Mayoly-Spindler, Chatou Cedex, France for reinstatement of colchicine for gout and addition for Familial Mediterranean Fever.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Youping Li and Dr Eva W. Njenga.

Colchicine was deleted from the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines in 2005 based on the fact that "Its usefulness for treating acute attacks is limited by its dose-dependent toxicity and the therapeutic margin is narrow." The 2005 Committee also noted that colchicine is not cheaper than ibuprofen and that it had not been procured to any great extent by international suppliers over the last five years. The Committee recommended that colchicine be deleted from the Model List because of its unfavourable benefit–risk ratio when compared with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medicines (NSAIMs) for most people with gout. (86).

The application to reinstate colchicine was based on a multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, parallel-group study of a total of 185 patients published in 2010, that compared self-administered low-dose colchicine (1.8 mg total over 1 hour) and high-dose colchicine (4.8 mg total over 6 hours) with placebo. The endpoint of > 50% reduction of pain was observed in 37.8% in the low dose colchicine group, 32.7% in the high-dose group and 15.5% in the placebo group (p=0.005 and p=0,034, respectively, versus placebo). Rescue therapy with NSAIMs was administered in the first 24 hours to 31.1% of patients in the low-dose group (p=0.027 versus placebo), 34.6% in the high-dose group (p=0.103 versus placebo), and 50.0% in the placebo group. With high-dose colchicine, 40 patients (76.9%) had diarrhea (OR 21.3 [95% CI 7.9-56.9]), 10 (19.2%) had severe diarrhea, and 9 (17.3%) had vomiting. With low-dose colchicine, 23.0% of the patients had diarrhea (OR 1.9 [95% CI 0.8-4.8]), none had severe diarrhea, and none had vomiting (87).

No clinical trials comparing NSAIMs with colchicine were provided in the application. Colchicine appears as a first-line treatment in both the European and British Society of Rheumatology recommendations but is seen as an effective alternative to NSAIMs (88, 89).

The Committee decided that if commonly available NSAIMs are as effective as colchicine in the treatment of gout, the necessity for a medicine useful only for gout is not clear. Additionally the application is based on a single trial that shows the low-dose to be as effective as the high-dose. Reinstating colchicine would require a comprehensive assessment of the comparative benefits and harms of the proposed lower dose regimen as well as information about the comparative costs.

The Committee therefore did not recommend reinstatement of colchicine on the WHO EML for the management of gout.

## Familial Mediterranean fever (FMF)

FMF is a common auto-inflammatory disease in the Eastern Mediterranean region. It has traditionally been regarded as being inherited in an autosomal recessive manner, although some recent articles have reported a significant number of patients with only one mutation. FMF is divided in two main phenotypes. Type 1 is characterized by recurrent short episodes of inflammation and serositis including fever, peritonitis, synovitis, pleuritis and rarely pericarditis and meningitis. There is considerable variation in symptoms. Type 2 is characterized by amyloidosis as the first clinical manifestation of the disease in otherwise asymptomatic individuals (90). Mean age at clinical disease onset is 4 years (90% before 20 years) Amyloidosis that can lead to renal failure is the most severe complication of Type 2 FMF (91).

FMF generally affects Eastern Mediterranean people, mainly non-Ashkenazi Jews, Arabs, Armenians and Turks with a prevalence of 1/200 - 1/1000 population (92). However possibly due to extensive population movements, it has been reported throughout the world, including Japan (93).

The clinical trials of colchicine in Familial Mediterranean Fever were done in the early 1970s. (94-96). Subsequent work has focused on defining the appropriate dose, although there is no

clear recommendation yet. Paediatricians treating children with Familial Mediterranean Fever appear to be aware of the necessity to treat with colchicine as the national registry in Turkey showed that over 95% of the eligible patients were being prescribed colchicine with 80% reporting regular use (92).

The Committee decided that, while colchicine may be effective in this condition, the relatively limited population at risk does not justify inclusion in a global list. Additionally, physicians dealing with this condition appear to be aware of the necessity to use colchicine and therefore including it in the WHO EML is unlikely to improve access.

The Committee therefore recommended that colchicine for Familial Mediterranean Fever not be included in the WHO EML.

## Section 3: Antiallergics and Medicines Used in Anaphylaxis

#### Histamine-1 receptor antagonists (Review) -- Adults and Children

The 18th Expert Committee requested a comparative review of the safety and efficacy of chlorphenamine (which is in the EML and EMLc) compared with diphenhydramine, in order to inform the possible inclusion of diphenhydramine. Given the possible favorable clinical effects and side-effect profile of second generation systemic antihistamines (SGAHs), three over-the-counter, SGAHs (cetirizine, loratadine and fexofenadine) were also reviewed and compared to chlorphenamine and diphenhydramine (which are first generations antihistamines; FGAHs). The use in children and the elderly was specifically considered in the review and the National Essential Medicines Lists of 15 countries were checked for the availability of SGAHs. The review was prepared by Mr Harinder Chahal, Doctor of Pharmacy Candidate at the University of California, San Francisco.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Liliana de Lima and Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews.

Evidence of the efficacy and safety of these five antihistamines in allergic rhinitis and urticaria was provided. Overall, there is a lack of high quality data to compare the two FGAHs. The review found no RCTs that satisfactorily compared efficacy and safety of chlorphenamine and diphenhydramine for use in allergic rhinitis or urticarial conditions. The evidence from five RCTs comparing them with placebo or other medicines, show similar effectiveness and side effect profile of the two medications for both allergic rhinitis and urticaria (97).

Fifteen RCTs showed similar efficacy between the FGAHs and SGAHs in treating allergic rhinitis with significantly less side effects (in frequency and severity) with SGAHs. For treatment of urticaria, nine RCTs showed similar efficacy between FGAHs and SGAHs, with lower incidence of side effects with SGAHs. Six RCTs, three retrospective studies and one systematic review provide evidence establishing the superior safety profile of SGAHs over that of FGAHs (98). Significant sedation and psychomotor impairment is observed with FGAHs compared to SGAHs.

Due to the anticholinergic side effects and the reduced drug clearance in the elderly, the use of FGAHs in this population is strongly discouraged. Evidence from 5 RCTs, two pharmacokinetic studies, a systematic review and guidelines recommend against the use of FGAHs in infants and children, due to risk of sedation and death (97, 99).

The review provided a detailed discussion on the use of antihistamines in anaphylaxis and concluded that there was no strong evidence recommending the use of antihistamines for this indication.

The review also found that the monthly treatment cost with loratedine was lower than that for chlorphenamine and that 53% of the 15 LMICs surveyed already had an SGAH on their respective National EMLs.

The Committee considered the evidence on safety; the FGAHs are referred to as 'sedating' and the SGAHs as 'non-sedating'. This broad distinction is based on two primary differences between these medicine classes: 1) SGAHs are more specific to H-1 receptors compared to FGAHs and 2) FGAHs are able to cross the blood brain barrier as opposed to the SGAHs. These differences in receptor specificity and liphophilicity cause FGAHs to display significant central nervous system, cardiovascular system, and gastrointestinal system side-effects. These effects were seen during clinical trials.

Based on *considerations* of inferior safety, especially in children and elderly, and equal efficacy of SGAHs to FGAHs, the Committee decided to delete chlorphenamine from EML and EMLc and recommend addition of loratadine oral solid dosage form (10mg) and oral liquid (1mg/mL) to EML and EMLc, with a square box. An age restriction of 2 years and older for loratadine may be applied, although use below this age has occurred in some settings. (100-105).

Section 4: Antidotes and other substances used in poisonings

#### Fomepizole (Addition) -- Adults and Children

An application to include fomepizole on both WHO EML and EMLc was submitted by Guangduo Zhang, Kasumi Crews, Heather Wiseman, and Nicola Bates of Medical Toxicology Information Services Ltd., London, UK; Knut Erik Hovda of The National NBC Center, Department of Acute Medicine, Oslo University Hospital Ullevaal, Oslo, Norway; John Archer, Paul Dargan of Clinical Toxicology, Guy's and St Thomas' NHS Foundation Trust and King's Health Partners, London, UK.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Le Van Truyen and Dr Gilles Sama Kwende. Comments were received from Department of Evidence and Policy on Environmental Health Issues, WHO, Department of Pharmacology, Toxicology and Neuroscience, LSU health sciences Centre, Los Angeles, US, Dr Hans Perrson, Former Director of the Swedish Poisons Information Centre.

Fomepizole is used for the treatment of toxic alcohol and glycol poisoning, principally methanol and ethylene glycol, in adults and children. Ethylene glycol poisoning occur worldwide due to ingestion of substances such as antifreeze, screen wash and fuel additives, and account for the majority of accidental or intentional poisoning. Methanol poisoning is

usually associated with illicit alcohol. Epidemics of methanol poisoning (caused by ingestion of contaminated beverages) and of diethylene glycol poisoning (caused by adulterated medications), continue to occur worldwide, predominantly in developing countries and among economically disadvantaged communities. Poisoning with these agents is associated with severe morbidity and mortality.

The toxicity associated with the toxic alcohols and glycols is due to their metabolism by the enzyme alcohol dehydrogenase to toxic intermediates. Fomepizole prevents formation of the toxic metabolites by competitively inhibiting alcohol dehydrogenase. Ethanol can also be used as an antidote and acts through the same mechanism. Experimental studies have demonstrated the ability of fomepizole to inhibit alcohol dehydrogenase, and animal studies have shown that fomepizole reverses the toxic effects of methanol and ethylene glycol poisoning.

Prospective observational studies, clinical trials and retrospective case reviews have demonstrated fomepizole to improve outcomes by improving renal function, preventing visual impairment associated with methanol poisoning, and preventing metabolic acidosis (106, 107). In a retrospective case series, ethanol and fomepizole were equally effective but fomepizole provided practical advantages such as ease of administration, and monitoring, and a better adverse events profile (108) (109-113). However, no high quality studies currently exist that directly compare fomepizole with ethanol.

Fomepizole is approved by the US FDA for these indications and is recommended by American and European Associations of Clinical Toxicologists. Ethanol is not FDA approved for this indication.

The relative ease of use of fomepizole may confer some benefits through the potential avoidance of intensive therapy, although this would not apply to severely ill patients who would require intensive support irrespective. The limited data made it difficult to determine if the greater cost of fomepizole is offset by any potential savings. Laboratory tests which are needed to initiate treatment and monitor therapy may not be available in all situations where poisonings occur. There is insufficient data from children and the elderly. However, most available information suggest that fomepizole is a safe medicine. It is classified as FDA pregnancy category C.

It was also noted that access to parenteral ethanol is problematic, as this product is difficult to manufacture and pack in ampoule form.

Though rare in some settings, toxic alcohol and glycol poisoning can lead to serious harm. Considering this need, the Committee recommended the addition of fomepizole to the Complementary List of the EML. The need for specialist care was a consideration for inclusion on the Complementary rather than the Core List.

Section 6: Anti-infective medicines

# 6.2: Antibacterials 6.2.2: Other antibacterials

<u>Isoniazid + pyridoxine + sulfamethoxazole + trimethoprim (Addition) -- Adults and</u> Children

An updated application to include the FDC of isoniazid+pyridoxine+sulfamethoxazole+trimethoprim was submitted by the WHO HIV Department.

An application for addition of this product had been submitted to the  $18^{th}$  Committee. The addition was not made at that time since the product was not commercially available at that time.

An expert review was prepared by Mr Andrew Gray

Based on known activities of the component medicines, the FDC is anticipated to be of use in preventing tuberculosis, bacterial pneumonia, malaria, isosporiasis and other infections and to reduce mortality and hospitalizations among adults and children living with HIV/AIDS (PLHIV).

WHO has listed this FDC in the 10th Invitation for Expression of Interest for HIV medicinal products. Therefore a product once available and prequalified by WHO would provide a reliable and safe source for this FDC.

Current WHO Guidelines recommend both cotrimoxazole preventive therapy (CPT) and isoniazid preventive therapy (IPT) as part of the standard package of care for PLHIV (114). In most settings CPT is recommended indefinitely while IPT is recommended for at least 6 months. CPT prevents *Pneumocystis jiroveci* pneumonia, cerebral toxoplasmosis, bacterial pneumonia, diarrhoea, *Isospora belli* infections, malaria, and other infections and its use has led to a significant reduction in mortality in clinical trials in low and high-income countries. IPT prevents active tuberculosis in HIV-infected persons. Pyridoxine is recommended in all HIV-infected persons receiving INH. It may be difficult for countries to procure and distribute pyridoxine with INH. Including pyridoxine in the FDC ensures that all patients on IPT are on concomitant pyridoxine, thereby preventing INH-induced neuropathy.

The efficacy of CPT and IPT are compromised by lapses in adherence. FDCs have the potential to improve adherence and reduce pill burden. Access to the FDC has also been proposed as a means to address the lower uptake of IPT uptake compared with CPT.

The data on efficacy and safety presented were largely from studies of the individual components or prophylactic IPT and CPT regimens. These regimens are clearly effective for improving outcomes in PLHIV. The safety profiles of the components are also well characterized. Though rare, the risk of Stevens- Johnson syndrome with CPT does need to be taken into account. All of the constituent elements of this proposed FDC are already included in the WHO Model EML.

The application contained no new evidence compared to the application presented to the previous Expert Committee.

The Committee noted that, although the public health arguments for increased use of FDCs to enhance compliance with recommended standard regimens and to avoid prescriber error are compelling, much depends on the availability of a quality-assured and affordable commercial product for procurement by country programmes and donors. In this case, no such product is yet commercially available. The Committee noted that Cipla, India manufactures the FDC for clinical trials, and is reported to be scaling up production. It appeared from the application that bioequivalence studies of the proposed FDC formulation have not yet been conducted.

This application provided no additional information that could justify a different conclusion from that reached by the previous Committee and therefore the Committee recommended that the proposed FDC not be included in EML.

# 6.2: Antibacterials 6.2.4: Antituberculosis medicines

An application to include bedaquiline in EML was submitted by Janssen Research & Development, LLC, Belgium

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Lisa Bero and Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane

There are an estimated 630,000 prevalent cases of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) globally (115), but appropriate treatment remains a problem. Bedaquiline is the first new drug with a novel mechanism of action (ATP synthase inhibition) for TB in more than 40 years. The proposed use of this medicine is for those newly diagnosed with MDR pulmonary TB over 18 years of age, as part of combination therapy, preferably as directly-observed therapy (DOT). Total duration of treatment is 24 weeks.

Based on the available phase IIb data, the US FDA approved bedaquiline in late 2012 under its accelerated approval programme, as part of combination therapy to treat adults with MDR-TB when other alternatives are not available.

The WHO/Stop TB Department noted the accelerated approval by the US FDA, and in December 2012 a rapid interim guidance on the potential use of bedaquiline for the treatment of MDR-TB was being developed but this was not available to the Committee.

The Committee noted that available trial data consisting of 2, Phase IIb trials suggested that bedaquiline is effective in MDR pulmonary TB in adults. Primary efficacy analysis was based on a modified intention to treat population, which excluded subjects who had drug susceptible TB, XDR-TB or unconfirmed MDR-TB (based on susceptibility tests taken prior to randomization), or had missing or negative baseline cultures, or who were positive at baseline, but had no post-baseline culture results. The modified Intention To Treat (mITT) population was composed of 132 subjects (66 in each of the bedaquiline and placebo groups). The median time to culture conversion was 83 days (95%CI: 56-97) in the bedaquiline group compared to 125 days (95%CI: 98-168) in the placebo group.

Twelve deaths were reported in total; of these, 10/79 (12.7%) came from the bedaquiline group and 2/81 (2.5%) from the placebo group (p=0.017) (ITT analysis). In the bedaquiline group, 8 of the 10 deaths occurred in culture converters. TB was the cause of death in the two placebo arm deaths and in 5 of the 10 bedaquiline-arm deaths (all occurred off

bedaquiline treatment). Counting deaths strictly at the 120 weeks cut-off point reveal nine deaths in the bedaquiline and one death in the placebo group. There was no discernible relationship between death and culture conversion, relapse, microbiological response, susceptibility to drugs used in the MDR-TB background medication regimen, HIV status, or severity of disease. The reason(s) for the imbalance were not clear.

The Committee considered that further efficacy and safety data from clinical trials conducted in different backgrounds are needed and concerns regarding its registration in the US (116). Bedaquiline is also not currently available commercially outside of the USA and is only expected to be available in some countries by the end of 2013. The cost in high-burden countries is as yet unknown.

Based on these considerations, the Committee recommended that bedaquiline not be included in the EML. However, the Committee also recommended that there should be efficient and timely alignment of the EML with WHO guidelines on the use of new medicines for MDR-TB.

## 6.3: Antifungal medicines

<u>Amphotericin B (To be moved to core list); Flucytosine (To be moved to core list) -- Adults and Children</u>

The WHO HIV Department submitted applications to move amphotericin B and flucytosine to the core list in EML and EMLc.

Dr Suzanne Hill reviewed both amphotericin B and flucytosine, Dr Gilles Sama Kwende and Dr Hany Abdel-Aleem reviewed flucytosine. Comments were received from Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, MSF

Cryptococcal meningitis accounts for 20-25% of AIDS related mortality and is the most common cause of adult meningitis in sub-Saharan Africa, constituting a major public health burden. The mortality from this infection remains high, between 35% and 65%. Poor or delayed access to effective drug treatments is an important contributing factor to mortality.

WHO Rapid Advice guidelines on the diagnosis, prevention and management of cryptococcal meningitis in HIV-infected adults and children, were published in December 2011(117). Amphotericin-based regimens were recommended as preferred in three of the five regimens. A two-week regimen of amphotericin B plus flucytosine is recommended as the preferred option. Where amphotericin is unavailable, or cannot be monitored safely, the treatment guidelines recommend flucytosine in conjunction with high dose fluconazole. The guidelines with flucytosine cannot be followed in many parts of Africa currently because flucytosine is not available.

A cost-effectiveness analysis that also analysed mortality from pooled clinical trial data show that regimens containing amphotericin were consistently superior (118). The addition of flucytosine to amphotericin B during induction therapy, compared to amphotericin B alone, was found to be associated with increased rates of CSF sterilization, a reduced risk of relapse, and a non-significant reduction in mortality at two weeks and a significant reduction at 10 weeks (118).

The 2011 WHO Rapid Advice also recommends appropriate strategies to ensure the safe administration of amphotericin, including intravenous hydration coupled with electrolyte monitoring. In a review of seven trials using the currently recommended dose of 100 mg/kg/day of flucytosine, for 14 days with either amphotericin B or fluconazole, the incidence of grade IV neutropenia was 8/183 (4.4%). A dose adjustment for renal function is needed for flucytosine.

Amphotericin B is produced by multiple generic manufacturers; generic flucytosine is not available in many countries although it has been off-patent for many years. The combination of flucytosine+fluconazole can be managed in resources limited settings and an effective oral option is important.

The evidence provided to the Committee included a published cost-utility analysis cited in the WHO Guidelines (118). The Committee noted that there were several problems with the analysis that meant it was difficult to interpret the results. The estimates of survival from different treatment regimens were extrapolated from 10 weeks to 1-3 years based on several different cohorts that may or may not be valid for deriving incremental survival benefit. "QALYs" were calculated on the basis of Karnofsky performance scores from patients treated with antiretroviral treatment (a completely different intervention), and these scores were then used to calculate incremental changes in estimated life years. This is not a valid approach to calculating quality adjusted life years (QALY), which should be based on an implied trade-off between survival and quality of life. It was difficult to rely on the results of the analysis as presented so the Committee decided that its decision should be weighted by other factors.

Given the obvious public health need, the potential to promote availability of effective combinations in countries with heavy disease burden and the evidence of safety in the context where the products will be used, the Committee decide to move these products to the Core List. It considered that transferring these medicines to the Core List may improve availability. The Committee strongly recommended that WHO monitor the change in availability over the next 5 years.

## 6.4.2: Antiretrovirals

Abacavir + Iamivudine (Addition); Atazanavir + Ritonavir (Addition); Tenofovir Disoproxil

Fumarate+ Lamivudine (Addition); Tenofovir Disoproxil Fumarate+ Lamivudine+ Efavirenz

(Addition) -- Adults

As described above (page 31), decisions on these applications were deferred.

Antiretrovirals (Formulations to be considered for possible deletion) -- Adults and Children

As described above (page 31), decisions on these applications were deferred.

# 6.4.3: Other antivirals

# Oseltamivir (Deletion) -- Adults and Children

An application to delete oseltamivir from the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines was submitted by Acute Respiratory Infections Cochrane Review group.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Nicola Magrini and Dr Alar Irs. Comments were received from the Department of Pandemic and Epidemic Diseases, WHO.

Oseltamivir was added to the EML and EMLc in 2010, with notes to indicate conditions of use in compliance with the WHO treatment guidelines. These notes specified that oseltamivir should be used only in patients with severe or progressive clinical illness with confirmed or suspected influenza pandemic (H1N1) 2009 and for the treatment of patients with confirmed or suspected but uncomplicated illness due to pandemic influenza virus infections who were in higher risk groups, most notably for pregnant women and children under 2 years of age.

The effect of oseltamivir in reducing complications of influenza was originally reported in a pooled analysis of 10 manufacturer-sponsored randomized trials of oseltamivir for treatment of seasonal influenza (119). This analysis and an independent re-analysis of 11 RCTs (120) found that oseltamivir treatment reduced the risk of lower respiratory tract complications requiring antibiotic treatment by 28% overall (95% CI 11%–42%) and by 37% among patients with confirmed influenza infections (95% CI 18%–52%).

The application proposed deletion of oseltamivir from the Model List citing a systematic review done by the applicants (121), re-examining the evidence base for neuraminidase inhibitors which found that the only benefit was reduction in time to first alleviation of symptoms. The application also argued that due to limitations in the design, conduct and reporting of the trials data, there was insufficient detail to assess credibility of the possible effect of oseltamivir on complications and viral transmission. The applicants also noted the significant publication and reporting bias in trials of oseltamivir.

The Committee recalled that the addition of oseltamivir to the essential medicines list in 2011 was on the basis of consideration of not only the randomized trials but also systematic reviews of observational studies (122). The Committee had also been provided with some unpublished data in relation to use and dose of oseltamivir in children. The observational studies reported outcomes that were relevant to the assessment of effectiveness and safety in the context of pandemic influenza, and also in populations that were not included in the trials (for example pregnant women).

The meta-analysis of observational data examined by the Supplementary meeting of the Committee in 2010 was published as an independent systematic review and meta-analyses of 74 studies (122) and the few studies providing effects with adjustment for confounders suggest that, in high-risk populations, oral oseltamivir may reduce mortality (odds ratio, 0.23 [95% CI, 0.13 to 0.43]; (low-quality evidence), hospitalization (odds ratio, 0.75 [CI, 0.66 to 0.89]; (low-quality evidence), and duration of symptoms (33 hours [CI, 21 to 45 hours]; (very low-quality evidence) compared with no treatment. This very large effect on mortality was taken into account when deciding whether to include oseltamivir for treatment.

The Committee also acknowledged an additional recent systematic review and meta-analysis (123) of observational data from 90 studies (80 reported exclusively laboratory confirmed diagnoses) that assessed the impact of neuraminidase inhibitor treatment on severe outcomes in hospitalized patients during the 2009–2010 Influenza A(H1N1) pandemic. There was a non-significant reduction in mortality associated with NAI treatment (at any time) versus none (OR, 0.72; 95% CI 0.51to 1.01), a significant reduction for early treatment (≤48 hours after symptom onset) versus late (OR 0.38; 95% CI 0.27 to 0.53) and for early treatment versus none (OR 0.35; 95% CI 0.18 to 0.71). This study and the previously reviewed studies, did not provide compelling evidence to alter the current assessment of safety and benefit.

The Committee acknowledged that although observational studies have inherent biases and estimates of effect from such studies may be subject to confounding, when there is a large effect on the most relevant outcomes (such as mortality) these studies should be part of the evidence base and can be taken into account in policy decision making and in formulating the recommendation.

The Committee noted that the WHO guidelines assessed the quality of the clinical evidence in relation to oseltamivir as low. While noting the limitations of the evidence, the previous decision to include oseltamivir on the EML took account of the magnitude of the effect on mortality and hospitalization, principles of equity, lack of alternative and the severity of infection and strongly recommended it for restricted use (124).

In August 2010 WHO declared the H1N1 pandemic over. However, the responsible influenza strain continues to circulate. Neuraminidase inhibitors are the only antiviral medicines that are effective against currently circulating strains. The recently identified H7N9 virus seen in China also appears to be sensitive to oseltamivir.

Oseltamivir is widely available. Oseltamivir is the only NAI suitable for children (noting that zanamivir cannot be used in children under 5 years of age).

The Committee decided, on the balance of the updated evidence and the strain susceptibility to retain oseltamivir in the List, for the restricted indication of potentially severe or complicated illness, due to confirmed or suspected influenza virus infection, in accordance with WHO treatment guidelines.

The Committee strongly supported the need for access to all randomised trial data but also expressed reservations about whether additional data from such trials would be applicable as the trials are generally conducted in healthy individuals with influenza-like illness. The Committee also noted that influenza vaccines should remain the first line intervention against such infections.

#### Pegylated interferon (Addition) -- Adults

An application for addition was submitted by Médecins Sans Frontières - Access Campaign, Rue de Lausanne 78, P.O Box 116, 1211 Geneva, Switzerland .

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Nicola Magrini and Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews. Comments were received from the Global Hepatitis Program, WHO, AIDS Treatment Organisations, multiple Civil Society Organisations and Patient Groups.

Peginterferon is a covalent conjugate of recombinant interferon alfa-2 with polyethylene glycol (PEG). The 2a and 2b formulations differ in the size and nature of covalently attached PEG which results in differences in pharmacokinetics and doses.

Globally, approximately 150 million people are infected with hepatitis C (HCV) and it is estimated that 350,000 people die each year from HCV-related liver disease (125). The goal of therapy is to produce a sustainable virological response (SVR). This can potentially result in reversal of liver injury, prevent serious consequences such as cirrhosis, end stage liver disease, hepatocellular carcinoma and death.

As compared to standard interferon-alfa alone, interferon-alfa in combination with ribavirin increased SVR from 10-20% to 40-60% (126, 127). The long-acting pegylated formulation in combination with ribavirin has further increased SVR rates to 50-60% for genotype 1 and 80% for genotype 2 and 3 (128, 129). Based on a recent meta-analysis, treatment success rates in lowand middle-income countries are similar to those obtained in high-income countries (130). Head-to-head randomized controlled trials, including the large, randomized IDEAL trial (n = 3070), demonstrated similar SVR rates for peginterferon-alpha-2a and alpha-2b (41% vs. 39% in IDEAL), in combination with ribavirin (131). While peginterferon alfa-2a or -2b in combination with ribavirin has been the standard of care for chronic hepatitis C, the new direct-acting oral antiviral agents (bocepravir and telapravir) are more effective but currently expensive (132, 133). The Committee noted that there are several more direct acting antivirals in development.

Pegylated interferons + ribavirine are associated with a range of adverse events often requiring dose reduction and discontinuation. Adverse events that resulted in treatment termination were reported in 39 studies and were present in 4% (95%CI: 3-5)(130). Peginterferon- $\alpha$ -2a and- $\alpha$ -2b appear to be similarly tolerated (127).

Before treatment patients need to be screened, have RNA measurements and genotyping (which require high level laboratory support), liver biopsy facilities are required and subsequently facilities to detect and manage complications are also needed.

WHO is currently developing guidelines for Screening, Care and Treatment of Hepatitis C. Other expert bodies such as NICE (134), European Association for the Study of the Liver (135) and the American Association for the Study of Liver Disease (136) recommend peginterferon alfa 2a or 2b with ribavirin for treatment of Hepatitis C. Ribavirin is already listed in the EML and EMLc for viral haemorrhagic fevers.

The Committee agreed on the public health need for this medicine and because of the high level of expertise and facilities needed and the high cost, decided to list pegylated interferon  $\alpha$  2a and 2b in the Complementary List, to be used with ribavirin for treatment of hepatitis C when these products are available.

The Committee expressed the need to follow the development of direct oral HCV protease inhibitors and consider applications for triple therapy or all-oral options for the treatment of hepatitis C.

## 6.5.3: Antimalarial medicines 6.5.3.1: For curative treatment

# Artesunate + mefloquine (Addition) -- Adults and Children

An application for the addition of the fixed dose combination (FDC) of artesunate+mefloquine was submitted by the Drugs for Neglected Diseases initiative (DNDi), Geneva, Switzerland.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan and Dr Eva Njenga

Artesunate (AS) and mefloquine (MQ) are well established for the treatment of malaria and are listed in the EML and EMLc, with notes advocating for their use in combination therapy. The combination (ASMQ) is recommended by WHO as one of 5 fixed-dose combinations for the treatment of uncomplicated falciparum malaria. The combination of AS and MQ is the first-line therapy for *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in the national policies of some Asian and South American countries.

FDCs of the drugs reduces the pill burden and more importantly, eliminates the possibility of patients taking only one component of the combination or, of providers selling only one drug to reduce costs. The age-based unit dose packaging provided is appropriate for all age groups, which should make the dosing easier at all levels of the health care system, including use in the community.

Evaluations of the FDC in clinical studies have shown similar comparative efficacy to that demonstrated with separate tablets of AS and MQ (137, 138). Reported adverse events were also comparable between the FDC and separate tablets. There is some evidence to suggest that transmission is decreased in places where ASMQ is used (139).

The current price per child and adult treatment of ASMQ FDC compares well with co-blister presentations or separate tablets of AS+MQ. DNDi and its partners are working towards lowering the price of ASMQ in the future. ASMQ FDC products are prequalified by the WHO and the FDC is currently registered in Brazil, India, Malaysia and Myanmar.

WHO does not recommend the use of AS+MQ in African children due to concerns about toxicity, including vomiting. To address these concerns DNDi is sponsoring a multicentre, open-label, prospective, randomised, controlled, Phase IV study in Africa (Tanzania, Burkina Faso and Kenya) to assess the efficacy, safety and pharmacokinetics of ASMQ FDC versus artemether-lumefantrine in approximately 1000 children with uncomplicated *P. falciparum* malaria (140).

The Committee recommended the addition of both ASMQ 25+55 mg and ASMQ 100+220 mg to the EMLc and EML. The Committee underscored the need for access to the data from the planned clinical trial in children, as well as for evidence for the use in *Plasmodium vivax* malaria.

# <u>6.5: Antiprotozoal medicines 6.5.5: Antitrypanosomal medicines 6.5.5.1: African trypanosomiasis</u>

Nifurtimox + eflornithine (Review) -- Adults and Children

Please refer to page 32: Application Nifurtimox (Addition) – Children.

Section 8: Antineoplastic, immunosuppressives and medicines used in palliative care

## 8.2: Cytotoxic and adjuvant medicines

During the discussion of the additions of two new medicines for this section, the Committee acknowledged the growing public health importance of cancer as a global health issue. The Committee recognized the need for countries to consider the addition of highly effective but high cost medicines for cancer treatment, in the context of evidence-based treatment regimens but also in the context of ensuring comprehensive systems and interventions for cancer care. The Committee recognized the urgent need to review the section on cytotoxic medicines, using a process and structure similar to that used for the children's medicines list. This process would require the systematic identification of the most treatable tumours in adults, and the identification of the medicines required to treat those tumors, considering a stepwise development of cancer care systems in the overall context of health system development.

The outcome of this review could be considered by an extraordinary meeting of the Expert Committee or through an ad hoc subgroup (possibly electronically). This review would also need to be accompanied by the development of a systematic approach to the consideration of expensive medicines and the pricing of such products.

The Committee therefore decided to consider the applications in detail, and their deliberations are set out below. However, given the need to restructure the current published List of Essential medicines as noted above, the decision was taken not to amend Section 8.2 of the list by adding or deleting medicines at this time. The Committee noted that a comprehensive review of Section 8.2 would identify other effective but high-cost medicines that should be considered in the overall allocation of resources for pharmaceuticals used for management of cancer.

<u>Imatinib (Addition) -- Adults</u> <u>Imatinib (Addition) -- Adults and Children</u>

Two applications were submitted for the inclusion of imatinib for the treatment of chronic myeloid leukaemia.

The first application was by Dr Sandeep P. Kishore, Malini Aisola, Ruth Lopert and Nii Koney from the Weill Cornell Medical College for adult patients. The second application was by Dr Lawrence N. Shulman, Deputy CEO, Senior VP for Medical Affairs Director, Center for Global Cancer Medicine, Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Boston, MA 02215 and Julie Torode, Deputy CEO, Union for International Cancer Control, 1207, Geneva; this application was for both adult and paediatric patients.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Suzanne Hill and Dr Nicola Magrini.

The Committee noted that chronic myelogenous leukemia constitutes 15% of all adult leukemia cases and 5% of all childhood leukemias with an estimated incidence of 1 to 1.5 per 100,000 people globally. In high income countries, the estimated 5-year survival rate of patients diagnosed between 2001 and 2007 was 57%, prior to the introduction of imatinib. There are no reliable data from resource poor countries but an extrapolation from existing data suggests an overall global incidence of chronic myeloid leukaemia of 100,000 patients per year.

Imatinib has been in use from 2001 and has become the first line treatment for Philadelphia chromosome positive chronic myeloid leukaemia.(141-143). It is now generally considered as the treatment of choice for CML in chronic phase, for disease control. The large RCT that compared imatinib to interferon plus cytarabine (144) showed that at 19 months, major cytogenetic remissions were seen in 87.1% of the imatinib treated group compared with 34.7% in the comparator group. At 6 years, the overall survival in the imatinib treated group was 88% (comparative data not available due to crossover of subjects) and the remission rate in the imatinib treated group was also much higher (145). Data comparing survival before and after the introduction of imatinib show a large absolute improvement in survival rates at 8 years from 45% (in the years 1991-2000) to 75% in the imatinib-treated cohorts (146).

The Committee noted that the application described use of imatinib in low and middle-income countries, with a variety of results but generally in line with the results from treatment in high income countries (147-151). Access to imatinib in low- and middle-income settings has been highly variable and to some extent has depended on the original manufacturer supplying product through compassionate access programs.

The cost of imatinib has been very high. Generic preparations may become available - Europe has already granted approval for one generic imatinib preparation and there are multiple applications for generic preparations in the US awaiting expiry of the patent period (152). The price of imatinib is therefore expected to decrease.

The Committee considered that the evidence showed that imatinib is a highly effective treatment for Philadelphia chromosome positive CML, which is a relatively uncommon form of leukemia. While noting the limited population for which the drug might be useful, the Committee considered that imatinib meets the criteria for inclusion as an essential medicine. The Committee considered that the cost-effectiveness of imatinib would be mainly dependent on the price that countries could negotiate with suppliers, but also noted that long term supply and use of the product is necessary to maintain the therapeutic effect. Therefore it would be important for countries to consider total cost in making decision to include on essential medicines list or reimbursement programs.

Given the need for the List of medicines in Section 8.2 to be reviewed, as noted above, the Committee decided that final specification of imatinib in the List of Essential Medicines should be done by the Committee once that review is completed.

### Trastuzumab (Addition) -- Adults

There were 2 applications for the addition of trastuzumab for breast cancer. The first was by Dr Lawrence N. Shulman, Deputy CEO, Senior VP for Medical Affairs Director, Center for Global Cancer Medicine, Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Boston, MA 02215 and Julie Torode,

Deputy CEO, Union for International Cancer Control, 1207, Geneva. The second application was by Knowledge Ecology International, Washington, DC 20009, University of California, San Francisco, Department of Medicine, San Francisco, CA 94143 and Universities Allied for Essential Medicines (UAEM) & Young, Professionals Chronic Disease Network (YP-CDN), Weill Cornell Medical New York, NY 10065, United States of America.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Suzanne Hill, Dr Nicola Magrini and Dr Johannes Löwer.

The importance of breast cancer as a public health priority is recognised by the fact that many of the antineoplastics necessary for its treatment are available in Section 8 of the List. HER2 positive breast cancer is estimated to account for about 20% of patients with the disease.

The Committee noted that for adjuvant therapy, the systematic review (based on 8 trials) cited in the application showed that in early HER2-positive breast cancer, the use of trastuzumab in combination with standard treatment (surgery, radiotherapy and chemotherapy) has been found to increase the likelihood of survival. The estimated relative effect (hazard ratio) from the review for overall survival (OS) and disease-free survival (DFS), were 0.66 (95% CI 0.57, 0.77) and 0.60 (95% CI 0.50, 0.71) respectively (153-155). Viani et al (2007) found that the absolute effect on survival was a mortality of 6.0% (217/4555) in the group treated with trastuzumab compared to 8.5% (392/4562) (156). The review notes that there is some risk of bias in the trials due to inadequate allocation concealment, and also notes that some of the trials were stopped early for benefit. The sensitivity analyses conducted in the review to examine these factors did not find changes in the relative effect size. The review also notes that there are two trials that have not been published, including approximately 2800 patients. A Cochrane review in 2012 found a survival benefit of 3.3%, 9.0% and 13.3% in women with low, moderate and high risk of death at 36 months (153).

In metastatic breast cancer the addition of trastuzumab to standard chemotherapy may be associated with prolonged survival. The Committee noted that the main evidence of benefit in this population is based on the trial published in 2001 (157) which found an increase of 5 months in overall survival. However, other studies have shown that the effect in advanced /metastatic breast cancer has been less.

The toxicity of trastuzumab is well defined, including the cardiac toxicity. The ongoing costs of managing congestive cardiac failure in patients on extended treatment could be significant, which would have an effect on estimates of cost-effectiveness.

The Committee noted that, to provide optimal use of trastuzumab for breast cancer, a health care system should ensure that there are appropriate screening programs, surgery, radiotherapy and chemotherapy in place. In addition, specialised diagnostic facilities are needed for the cytogenetic testing and identification of different types of tumour receptors. The application argued that simplified testing techniques are being developed but the Committee noted that these are not yet available or validated.

The cost of trastuzumab is very high. Biosimilar preparations are not yet available, and the costs differential between originator and biosimilar versions is not yet known.

The Committee considered that the evidence showed that trastuzumab is an effective adjuvant treatment in early stage breast cancer. The Committee considered that trastuzumab meets the criteria for inclusion as an essential medicine in health systems that have the capacity for specialised diagnostic facilities and for deliver the other treatment modalities for management of breast cancer. The Committee considered that the cost-effectiveness is likely to be unfavourable and recommended that WHO needs to develop strategies to assist countries to determine how to manage purchasing decisions in relation to high cost medicines generally, including those for cancer.

Given the need for the List of medicines in Section 8.2 to be reviewed, as noted above, the Committee decided that final specification of trastuzumab in the List of Essential Medicines should be done by the Committee once that review is completed.

# 8.4: Medicines used in palliative care

An application for medicines for palliative care in adults was submitted by International Association for Hospice and Palliative Care (IAHPC).

An expert review was provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane. Comments were received from Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, MSF.

In 2007, in response to a request from the WHO, the IAHPC developed a List of Essential Medicines for Palliative Care based on the consensus of palliative care workers from around the world (158). This list was based on expert opinion and the Expert Committee requested that a List be developed based on scientific evidence.

"The WHO Expert Committee recognizes the importance of listing specific medicines in the Palliative Care Section. Some medicines currently used in palliative care are included in the relevant sections of the Model List, according to their therapeutic use, e.g. analgesics. The Guidelines for Palliative Care that were referenced in the previous list are in need of update. The Committee expects applications for medicines needed for palliative care to be submitted for the next meeting (159).

The second EMLc included 17 medicines for paediatric palliative care based on an application made by paediatric palliative care specialists.

The application submitted by the IAHPC has the principles of palliative care as (160)

- provides relief from pain and other distressing symptoms;
- affirms life and regards dying as a normal process;
- intends neither to hasten or postpone death;
- integrates the psychological and spiritual aspects of patient care;
- offers a support system to help patients live as actively as possible until death;

- offers a support system to help the family cope during the patients illness and in their own bereavement;
- uses a team approach to address the needs of patients and their families, including bereavement counseling, if indicated;
- will enhance quality of life, and may also positively influence the course of illness;
- is applicable early in the course of illness, in conjunction with other therapies that are intended to prolong life, such as chemotherapy or radiation therapy, and includes those investigations needed to better understand and manage distressing clinical complications.

It was noted that there was a difficulty in implementing high quality prospective studies of symptoms and associated distress in patients receiving palliative care. The data identified were mainly from retrospective case reviews, expert opinion and case reports (158, 161-164). However there is now an interest in systematically gathering evidence in the area of palliative care in adults (165, 166).

To develop the list of proposed medicines, a working group was constituted by IAHPC. They identified the most common causes of death through WHO global mortality data, and the most common and distressing symptoms in palliative care through a literature search. The final step was identification of the medicines recommended for the treatment of symptoms. The following table lists the most common and distressful symptoms occurring in palliative care and the medications included in the application:

	D 4
Anorexia (appetite loss)	Dexamethasone
	Injection: 4 mg/mL in 1-mL ampoule (as disodium
	phosphate salt)
	Oral liquid: 2 mg/5 mL and tablet 4mg (not listed in
	the EML)
Anxiety	Diazepam:
	Injection: 5 mg/mL
	Oral liquid: 2 mg/5 mL
	Rectal solution: 2.5 mg; 5 mg; 10 mg.
	Tablet: 5 mg; 10 mg
	Lorazepam:
	Parenteral formulation: 2mg/mL in 1-mL ampoule
	Lorazepam: tablets 1mg and 2.5mg (not specifically
	listed in the EML)
Constinution	Docusate sodium:
Constipation	
	Capsule: 100 mg; Oral liquid: 50 mg/5 mL
	Senna:
	Oral liquid: 7.5 mg/5 mL
	Sodium Picosulfate oral liquid 7.5 mg/mL (not listed
	in the EML)
Delirium (Confusion)	Haloperidol
Delirium (Confusion)	Haloperidol Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule.
Delirium (Confusion)	<del>-</del>
Delirium (Confusion)	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule.
Delirium (Confusion)	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL
	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg
Delirium (Confusion)  Depression	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline:
	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg
	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as
	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg
<u>Depression</u>	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)
	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide
<u>Depression</u>	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)
Depression  Diarrhoea	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule
<u>Depression</u>	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine
Depression  Diarrhoea	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion:
Depression  Diarrhoea	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion: Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20
Depression  Diarrhoea	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion: Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20 mg; 30 mg; 60 mg; 100 mg; 200 mg.
Depression  Diarrhoea	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion: Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20 mg; 30 mg; 60 mg; 100 mg; 200 mg. Injection: 10 mg/mL
Depression  Diarrhoea	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion: Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20 mg; 30 mg; 60 mg; 100 mg; 200 mg. Injection: 10 mg/mL Oral liquid: 10 mg/5 mL
Depression  Diarrhoea	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion: Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20 mg; 30 mg; 60 mg; 100 mg; 200 mg. Injection: 10 mg/mL
<u>Depression</u> <u>Diarrhoea</u>	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion: Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20 mg; 30 mg; 60 mg; 100 mg; 200 mg. Injection: 10 mg/mL Oral liquid: 10 mg/5 mL
<u>Depression</u> <u>Diarrhoea</u>	Injection: 5 mg in 1-mL ampoule. Oral liquid: 2 mg/mL Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg  Amitriptyline: Tablet: 10 mg; 25 mg Fluoxetine: solid oral dosage form 20 mg (as hydrochloride)  Loperamide Loperamide 2mg tablet or capsule  Morphine Recommended formulations for inclusion: Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20 mg; 30 mg; 60 mg; 100 mg; 200 mg. Injection: 10 mg/mL Oral liquid: 10 mg/5 mL Tablet (immediate release): 10 mg.

<u>Fatigue</u>	Dexamethasone
	Injection: 4 mg/mL in 1-mL ampoule (as disodium
	phosphate salt)
	Oral liquid: 2 mg/5 mL
	Tablet 4mg (not listed in the EML)
Nausea and Vomiting	Metoclopramide
Nausea and voniting	1
	Injection: 5 mg (hydrochloride)/mL in 2-mL
	ampoule.
	Oral liquid: 5 mg/5 mL
	Tablet: 10 mg (hydrochloride)
Pain	Ibuprofen and Morphine
1 4111	Ibuprofen:
	Oral liquid: 200 mg/5 mL
	1
	Tablet: 200 mg; 400 mg; 600 mg.
	Morphine:
	Granules (modified release) (to mix with water): 20
	mg; 30 mg; 60 mg; 100 mg; 200 mg.
	Injection: 10 mg/mL
	Oral liquid: 10 mg/5 mL
	Tablet (controlled release): 10 mg; 30 mg; 60 mg.
	Tablet (immediate release): 10 mg.
Respiratory Tract Secretions	Hyoscine butylbromide
	10 mg/mL injectable (not listed in the EML)

The Committee noted that good quality evidence for rational pharmacotherapy for many of the symptoms was lacking. The systematic reviews in the literature of symptom management were in patients with cancer. These reviews concluded that there was insufficient evidence to draw any firm conclusions on medicines for the treatment of symptoms like fatigue, anxiety or anorexia in cancer. However, there is extensive experience in the use of these medicines for the treatment of most of the common symptoms experienced in terminally ill patients. The medicines that have been recommended in the application are already listed in the EML, either under palliative care or another indication. The unique position of the terminally ill patient and the objectives of providing palliative care necessitates that experience needs to be taken into account.

Given the above, much of the evidence for the efficacy of these drugs was based on studies that were not in patients receiving palliative care. The Committee also noted the medicines that are included for palliative care in children.

Lorazepam was not considered necessary as diazepam and midazolam were already available. The evidence for sodium picosulphate was insufficient to justify inclusion and there were already two other laxatives (docusate and senna) on the list. Although the evidence for the benefit to the patient of the use of antimuscarinic agents in prevention of accumulation of respiratory tract secretions during the dying phase was acknowledged as

weak, the inclusion of hyoscine butylbromide (which, in contrast to the hydrobromide included for children, does not cross the blood-brain barrier) was supported. The inclusion of loperamide in accordance with the existing WHO Treatment of HIV Guidelines was supported.

The Committee therefore recommended the listing of medicines for adults for common symptoms in palliative care, other than for pain, as shown in the Table below.

amitriptyline	<b>Tablet:</b> 10 mg; 25 mg; 75 mg.
dexamethasone	<b>Injection:</b> 4 mg/ml in 1-ml ampoule (as disodium phosphate salt).
	Oral liquid: 2 mg/5 ml.
	Tablet: 4 mg.
diazepam	Injection: 5 mg/ml.
	Oral liquid: 2 mg/5 ml.
	<b>Rectal solution:</b> 2.5 mg; 5 mg; 10 mg.
	<b>Tablet:</b> 5 mg; 10 mg.
docusate sodium	Capsule: 100 mg.
	Oral liquid: 50 mg/5 ml.
fluoxetine a	Solid oral dosage form: 20 mg (as hydrochloride).
	<b>a</b> >8 years.
haloperidol	Injection: 5 mg in 1-ml ampoule.
	Oral liquid: 2 mg/ml.
	Solid oral dosage form: 0.5 mg; 2mg; 5 mg.
hyoscine butylbromide	Injection: 20 mg/ml.
loperamide	Solid oral dosage form: 2 mg.
metoclopramide	Injection: 5 mg (hydrochloride)/ml in 2-ml ampoule.
	Oral liquid: 5 mg/5 ml.
	Solid oral dosage form: 10 mg (hydrochloride)
midazolam	Injection: 1 mg/ml; 5 mg/ml.
	Solid oral dosage form: 7.5 mg; 15 mg.
senna	Oral liquid: 7.5 mg/5 ml.

## Section 9: Antiparkinsonism medicines

# <u>Antiparkinsonism medicines (Review) -- Adults</u>

A review of this section was submitted by Professor Richard Walker (UK / Tanzania), on behalf of the Africa Task Force of the Movement Disorders Society (MDS).

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Alar Irs and Dr Youping Li. Comments were received from Dr Shekhar Saxena, Director, Mental Health and Substance Abuse, WHO.

Parkinson Disease (PD) is a disease prevalent the world over. Life expectancy for patients with PD in Europe was shown to be severely limited before the introduction of levodopa. That is essentially the situation that still exists in resource-constrained settings such as sub-Saharan Africa.

The current EML lists levodopa/carbidopa as 250/25, 100/10 and biperiden, an anticholinergic. Evidence shows that the risk of death was significantly reduced following initiation of Levodopa, regardless of pre-levodopa duration of illness in PD and this reduction persisted over 17 years (167). Levodopa/carbidopa is the mainstay in therapy. The 10:1 ratio of levodopa: carbidopa listed is too high to prevent the levodopa-induced nausea for many patients. The 100/25 tablet, with its 4:1 ratio is the preferable tablet to be used for titration to effective dose. Many guidelines and use data from UK (presented as an example) support this statement. Patients are usually started on 50/12.5 dose twice daily and gradually increased to 100/25 three times daily. The application reports that the current WHO listing is affecting availability of the correct formulation especially in some African countries.

The application reported biperiden to be not widely available. Anticholinergics as a class are now rarely used, except in younger patients with predominant tremor problems. Anticholinergic use in the elderly and in patients with cognitive impairment is limited by well-known side effects, including confusion, dizziness, memory loss and psychosis (hallucinations and agitation). Hence, it was argued in the application that retaining this medicine in the EML was not justified. Trihexphenidyl was reported to be more widely available and was therefore recommended for addition, with clear notes to indicate that use should only be in younger patients.

The review also mentioned other newer medicines for PD, for use by clinicians with experience in treating this disease. Pramipexole and ropinirole are available in low and middle income countries, but are expensive compared to levodopa/carbidopa. Selegiline, a monamine oxidase type B inhibitor (MAOIB), can be used both as initial, and add-on, therapy. Amantadine has moderate anti-Parkinsonian effects, but has been found to be potentially helpful for dyskinesia.

Based on the data presented, the Committee decided to add the levodopa/carbidopa 100mg/25mg dosage form, but decided to retain the 100mg/10mg and 250mg/25mg dosage forms as they were commonly used, and to add a square box symbol for biperiden to allow

for the option of procuring trihexphenidyl. The Committee called for a detailed application for the addition of a dopamine agonist.

Section 10: Medicines affecting the blood

## 10.1: Antianaemia medicines

## Ferrous salt + folic acid (New formulation) -- Adults

An application was submitted by the WHO Department of Nutrition for Health and Development Evidence and Programme Guidance Unit for inclusion of a new formulation of ferrous salt and folic acid (60 mg elemental iron in a ferrous form plus folic acid 2.8 mg tablet/capsule) for the prevention of anaemia in menstruating women and adolescent girls through an intermittent treatment regimen.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Eva Njenga and Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan

There is a high prevalence of anemia in non-pregnant women, especially in low and middle income countries, leading to low resistance to infections and reduced work performance. Anaemic women who become pregnant have poor maternal and neonatal outcomes. The evidence in a Cochrane review shows that intermittent supplementation with iron (either alone or in combination with other nutrients) is significantly more effective in reducing anemia among menstruating women compared to no supplementation or placebo (RR 0.73; 95% CI 0.56 - 0.95). The positive effect of the intermittent supplement was seen in patients receiving iron once or twice a week. Overall, the finding appears to remain constant whether the supplements were given once or twice weekly, for less or more than three months, contained less or more than 60 mg of elemental iron per week, or to populations with different degrees of anaemia at baseline. Intermittent iron and folic acid supplements therefore, could reduce the risk of anemia in menstruating women and adolescent girls.

The most common side effects of iron supplementation include nausea, constipation, dark stools, and metallic taste. There is no significant difference in adverse side-effects between once weekly, intermittent iron supplementation versus no intervention or placebo (RR 1.98; 95% CI 0.31 to 12.72) and between once weekly, intermittent iron supplementation versus daily iron supplementation (RR 0.36; 95% CI 0.10 to 1.31)(168).

The EML currently lists the FDC 'ferrous salt + folic acid tablet equivalent to 60 mg iron + 400 micrograms folic acid'. Ferrous salt and folic acid are also listed separately. There is no data on efficacy comparing the "ferrous 60 mg + folic acid 400 micrograms" to "ferrous 60 mg plus folic acid 2.8 mg" in preventing anaemia. The difference in folic acid dose (400 micrograms to be replaced with 2.8 mg) is based on minimal evidence. The Cochrane review (168) and WHO guidelines (169) state the recommendation of 2.8mg is based only on the rationale of providing seven times the recommended daily dose to prevent neural tube defects and experimental evidence that high weekly doses can improve red blood cell folate concentrations to levels that have been associated with a reduced risk of NTDs.

After careful consideration, the Committee decided not to include this combination, even though the programmatic needs for appropriate supplementation in pregnancy were recognised. Data to show the intermittent regimen to be at least equivalent over existing

options (not placebo) for the prevention of anaemia and/or neural tube defects would be needed. It was also noted that no commercial preparation of this fixed-dose combination yet exists.

Section 11: Blood products and Plasma Substitutes

# 11.2: Plasma fractions for specific use

## Human normal immunoglobulin (Additional dosage) -- Adults and Children

An application was submitted by CSL Behring AG, Bern Switzerland for inclusion of SCIG 20% in the complementary list of WHO Model List of Essential Medicines.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali, Dr Youping Li and Dr Johannes Löwer. Comments were received from International Patient Organisation for Primary Immunodeficiencies, African Society for Immunodeficiencies, Latin American Society for Immunodeficiencies and Dr Ana Padilla, QSM/EMP.

Human normal immunoglobulin is included in the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines (section 11.2 – Plasma fractions for specific use) in concentrations from 5% - 16%, for intramuscular, intravenous and subcutaneous administration). This application is for a 20% concentration to be used subcutaneously with no change in indications. The schedules and doses of SCIG 20% would be the same as with the 15-16% concentrations but the infusion volumes would be smaller (170).

The major advantage cited for this formulation is patient convenience with a lesser volume being required for the repeated administration that is required for the chronic conditions. The applications stated the new preparation would decrease the cost of home-based therapy but no formal cost analysis was provided.

The Committee decided not to change the list at this stage, pending amendments to the Pharmacopoeial monographs applicable to such products. Once the monographs are updates, a more general listing compliant with the Pharmacopoeial standards will be possible.

#### Whole blood and red blood cells (Addition) -- Adults and Children

An application was submitted by AABB (formerly the American Association of Blood Banks), the American Red Cross and Canadian Blood Services for inclusion of Whole Blood and Red Blood Cells in the WHO EML.

Extensive comments were received from Ministries of Health, medicines and blood regulatory authorities, multilateral agencies, experts in transfusion medicine and their professional associations, Red Cross National Societies and associations of Voluntary Blood donors. All comments remain available on the WHO EML website <a href="http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/19/applications/blood/en/index.html">http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/19/applications/blood/en/index.html</a>.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Suzanne Hill, Dr Liliana de Lima and Dr Johannes Löwer.

The application states that the inclusion of Whole Blood and Red Blood Cells on the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines will accomplish a number of critical objectives in furtherance of WHA Resolution 63.12., This would include among others,

- heightened awareness of the need for blood in every country and of the role of blood in protecting the public health,
- the government's responsibility for ensuring financially sustainable funding and support for a safe and adequate supply of blood that is accessible to patients in need,
- create a favorable environment for governments to support a National Regulatory Authority specifically pertinent to blood,
- invest in infrastructure, systems and governance for blood establishments,
- underscore the need for effective and efficient procurement systems to provide equipment, supplies and reagents to collect, process, test, store and transport blood,
- the need to ensure that blood is cost-effective, affordable and available and
- underscore the importance of, and enable appropriate regulatory oversight of, blood collection, processing, testing, storage and distribution to ensure the safety and quality of blood and the safety of blood transfusion.

The Committee noted the discussion in the Open session which reflected the many comments published in the meeting website, both supporting and opposing the inclusion of Whole Blood and Red Blood Cells. The Committee considered the fact that the application raises many issues that span technical, clinical, ethical and regulatory aspects.

The Committee considered whether blood can be considered as a "medicine" as this was a key issue highlighted in many of the comments both for and against inclusion. While noting that it may be different from conventional medicines in that it is a "human-derived biological material", many countries already regulate blood as a "biologic medicine". The heading for Section 11, in the first list in 1977, was 'Blood and haematopoietic system drugs'. It was also noted that the Expert Committee on Biological Standardization defines blood products as "any therapeutic substances derived from human blood, including whole blood, labile blood components and plasma-derived medicinal products".

The Committee agreed that there was no need to debate whether blood and RBCs were essential as they were necessary for the treatment and management of many clinical conditions such as anaemia and diseases of the blood (where the haemoglobin levels requiring transfusion are well defined), gastrointestinal bleeding, injuries, during surgery, obstetrics conditions such as postpartum haemorrhage and in neonatal conditions such as exchange transfusions (171-176).

The Committee then considered the issue of safety of blood. Based on the application and the comments, the safety issues in relation to use of blood are well defined, and the importance of appropriate quality standards for its production is clear. Global application of these standards will improve the safety of blood for use in transfusion. The risk of transfusion-mediated viral infections remains a constant concern.

The Committee considered the cost of delivering appropriate quality blood products. The cost of production is recognised as significant but WHO has taken many steps over the years to support countries to develop affordable and high quality transfusion services. The Committee recognised the need to promote appropriate use of transfusion to ensure that the cost–effectiveness of transfusion would be maintained.

The Committee considered the concerns raised by some Member States and organisations in relation to payment for donors, commercialisation and commodification, including the arguments in relation to Factor VIII and factor IX complex currently on the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines. Factor VIII and IX are supplied as commercial products, used for a very limited number of conditions affecting a small population, and requires sophisticated manufacturing technology and therefore cannot be seen as an example of commodification for Whole Blood or Red Cells which have limited life span/ shelf life and are used in very different clinical situations that affect a much larger population. The Committee noted that neither the applicant, nor any of the comments provided data to support the claims that listing blood and red blood cells would lead to their commodification.

It was noted that medicines regulatory authorities, through the ICDRA resolution, had expressed a strong preference for listing blood and red blood cells, as an essential medicine, in order to advance access to safe blood products that are appropriately regulated and traceable. Listing as an essential medicine would not be a sufficient solution, but would enable the beginning of a systematic approach to improving access to safe blood products. The Committee noted that the WHA resolution called upon Member States " to enhance the quality of evaluation and regulatory actions in the area of blood products and associated medical devices, including in vitro diagnostic devices."

The Committee completely concurred that listing Whole Blood and Red Cells in the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines would not be contradictory to the principles of voluntary, non-remunerated blood donations as stated in WHA Resolution 63.12. Such a listing would strongly support these principles.

Having considered all the above arguments, the Committee decided to change the heading of Section 11 to "Blood products and plasma substitutes of human origin" and restructure the section to specify blood products clearly. The note under sub-section 11.2 would be moved to sub-section 11.1 and updated to reflect World Health Assembly Resolution 63.12. Sub-section 11.1 would be relabelled as "Blood and blood components", listing fresh frozen plasma, red blood cell concentrates, platelets and whole blood. The balance of the section would be re-numbered. Sub-section 11.2 would be labelled as "Plasma-derived medicinal products", with a sub-section of 11.2.1 labelled as "Human immunoglobulins". Sub-section 11.2.2 would be labelled as "Blood coagulation factors", listing factor VIII and factor IX. Sub-section 11.3 would be labelled as "Plasma substitutes". A note would also be inserted to indicate that a review of this last sub-section would be needed at the next meeting of the Expert Committee as it contains dextran, and also consider a possible move of the three immunoglobulins (anti-D, anti-tetanus and anti-rabies) from section 19.2 to the new sub-section 11.2.1.

Section 12: Cardiovascular medicines

## Fixed-dose combination for secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease (Addition) -- Adults

An application was submitted by Mark D. Huffman, Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine, Chicago, USA, Shanthi Mendis, Coordinator, Chronic Diseases Prevention & Management, WHO, Dr Valentin Fuster, Mount Sinai School of Medicine, New York, USA, Dr Anthony Rodgers, The George Institute, Sydney, Australia, Dr Sidney C. Smith Jr, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC, USA, and Dr Salim Yusuf, Population Health Research Institute, McMaster University, Hamilton, Canada for the inclusion of fixed dose combination therapy for secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease (ischaemic heart disease and thrombotic stroke).

Expert reviews were provided by Mr Andrew Gray and Dr Lisa Bero.

The three preparations mentioned in the application are:

(a) Indian Polycap in two strengths

low dose: aspirin 100 mg, simvastatin 20 mg, ramipril 5 mg, atenolol 50 mg, hydrochlorothiazide 12.5 mg;

high-dose: aspirin 200 mg, simvastatin 40 mg, ramipril 10 mg, atenolol 100 mg, and hydrochlorothiazide 25 mg),

(b) Trinomia/Sincronium:

aspirin 100 mg, simvastatin 40 mg, and ramipril (2.5 mg, 5 mg, or 10 mg)

(c) Red Heart Pill in two strengths and combinations, not yet commercially available aspirin 75mg, simvastatin (20 or 40mg), lisinopril 10mg, atenolol 50mg and aspirin 75mg, simvastatin (20 or 40mg), lisinopril 10 mg, hydrochlorothiazide 12.5 mg

The Polycap brand is registered in India, while the Trinomia/Sincronium brand is available in Guatemala and México. It was not clear to the Committee which of these combinations was being proposed for inclusion on the EML, and specifically in what strengths of products.

The Committee noted that there is a need for access to effective and appropriate secondary prophylaxis for cardiovascular diseases. Although there is wide acceptance of the concept of using a FDC for the prevention of cardiovascular disease, the proposal did not present a comprehensive review of the projected health gains from use of any of the FDCS in either primary or secondary prophylaxis.

The clinical trials cited in the proposal were mostly in primary prevention, were of short duration and relied on surrogate endpoints (177, 178). There is as yet no trial with any of the FDC powered to show a difference in morbidity and mortality. While the medicines in the proposed FDC have been individually tested, there have been no adequate trials of the FDCs in secondary prophylaxis.

The Committee considered that there might be improved adherence to treatment regimens using the FDC as opposed to multiple, single agents. However, the Committee also noted that previous reviews of the effect of FDCs on adherence in other therapeutic areas such as HIV or malaria may not be directly relevant to the potential adherence outcomes in patients with cardiovascular disease. In addition, there was no evidence to substantiate the claim that widespread use of the proposed FDC will translate into significant clinical benefits or whether it would also be associated with increase adverse effects.

The Committee noted that there are serious gaps in the data on the proposed FDC formulations. Only one of the three dosage forms listed has undergone a bioavailability study comparing the individual components with the FDC (179). The application states "Other fixed dose combination therapies demonstrate similar degrees of bioequivalence with the individual components" but does not provide data to support this claim.

The Committee therefore recommended that these products not be included in the EML. However it noted that the use of FDCs for the prevention of cardiovascular disease is a promising concept and that once adequate clinical trials are available and that the choice of formulation is clear, a further submission should be made.

## 12.4: Medicines used in heart failure

## Spironolactone (New indication) -- Adults

An application was submitted by Evan Blank, Claire Hutchinson, Alexander Peters and Rajesh Vedanthan (Mount Sinai School of Medicine), Mark Huffman, Amisha Patel (Northwestern Feinberg School of Medicine) and Sandeep Kishore (Weill Cornell Medical College) for aldosterone antagonists be added as a therapeutic class (with spironolactone as the representative) to Section 12.4 of the WHO Model List Of Essential Medicines.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews and Dr Suzanne Hill. Comments were received from the Dr Shanthi Mendis, Coordinator, CPM/WHO, Dr Valentin Fuster, Director, Sinai Heart, New York, Dr Prabhakaran, Public Health Foundation of India, and Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, MSF.

Spironolactone has been in the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines since 1983, as a potassium-sparing diuretic.

Three clinical trials were presented as evidence for efficacy in the application. The first was the Randomized Aldactone Evaluation Study (RALES, 1999), which demonstrated a significant benefit with the addition of spironolactone to the standard therapy of an ACE inhibitor and a loop diuretic in patients with severe heart failure. This randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled trial assessed the efficacy of spironolactone (25 mg) in 1663 patients in 195 centers in 15 countries. Patients included in the trial had New York Heart Association (NYHA) class IV heart failure within the previous six months, NYHA class III or IV heart failure at time of enrollment, and a left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) of no more than 35%.

The trial was stopped early after a mean follow-up period of 24 months, due to an interim analysis showing that spironolactone was superior to placebo. The trial found a 30% reduction in overall mortality (HR=0.70; 95% CI 0.60 to 0.82), a 35% reduction in hospitalization (HR=0.65; 95% CI 0.54 to 0.77), and significant improvement in heart failure symptoms based on the NYHA functional class (P<0.001) in the treatment group. The number needed to treat (NNT) to prevent one death over 24 months was 8.8 (180).

The second clinical trial was the Eplerenone Post-Acute Myocardial Infarction Heart Failure Efficacy and Survival Study (EPHESUS), which evaluated the effectiveness of eplerenone (25 mg initial dose, titrated to a maximum of 50 mg) in patients with post-MI left ventricular systolic dysfunction (LVEF≤40%) in a randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled trial. Eplerenone reduced overall mortality by 15% (HR=0.85, 95% CI, 0.75 to 0.96) and cardiovascular disease-specific mortality by 17% (HR = 0.83, 95% CI, 0.72 to 0.94) when compared to placebo over a mean follow-up of 16 months(181).

The third trial was the Eplerenone in Mild Patients Hospitalization and Survival Study in Heart Failure (EMPHASIS-HF) a randomized, double-blinded, placebo controlled study that also showed that eplerenone was effective in patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction (EF < 35%) and mild symptoms (NYHA class II). The trial was also stopped early due to a significant decrease in death from cardiovascular causes (HR= 0.76, 95% CI, 0.61 to 0.94) and decrease in hospitalization from heart failure (HR= 0.58, 95% CI, 0.47 to 0.70)in the eplerenone treatment group (182).

Spironolactone is associated with an increased risk of gynaecomastia, which may not be as frequent with eplerenone. However, both are associated with an increased risk of hyperkalemia, which may be worse with eplerenone. Both products would require monitoring of potassium concentrations to ensure safe use.

The most recent systematic review concluded that eplerenone was similar to older, less expensive aldosterone antagonists but hyperkalemia may be more frequent with epleronone whereas gynaecomastia was more frequent with the older aldosterone antagonists (183). Other systematic reviews have confirmed the decrease in mortality with aldosterone antagonists (184).

There are no direct comparative studies between spironolactone and eplerenone.

Spironolactone is widely available and costs a few cents per tablet. Eplerenone is substantially more expensive. Several cost-effectiveness studies from high income-countries show that spironolactone, compared to placebo as an add-on therapy in heart failure patients already treated with ACE-inhibitors and beta-blockers, is cost effective under most assumptions.

The Heart Failure Society of America Guidelines Committee recommends "Until such time as the effectiveness of these two drugs (spironolactone and epleronone) in several different patient groups are compared in a well-designed clinical trial, it seems most reasonable for the clinical use of these agents to be consistent with their use in clinical trials. If cost or insurance reimbursement is an issue, as it will be for many, a reasonable choice is to substitute spironolactone" (185).

The Committee recommended the expansion of the indication for spironolactone for heart failure (by listing in section 12.4, as part of the Core List), without a square box because of the current price differential between spironolactone and eplerenone as the other main aldosterone antagonist and possible significant differences in safety profile with respect to hyperkalemia. No change was made to the EMLc, as additional data would be needed to justify inclusion for this patient group, in which the aetiology of heart failure is very different.

Section 13: Dermatological medicines (topical)

# 13.4: Medicines affecting skin differentiation and proliferation

#### Benzoyl peroxide (Review) -- Adults and Children

The 18th Expert Committee requested a review of whether adults and children with mild to moderate acne should be treated with benzyl peroxide compared to other topical preparations. The review was prepared by the International League of Dermatology Societies (ILDS).

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Youping Li and Dr Alar Irs.

Acne is one of the common skin conditions mostly affecting the younger age group. Benzoyl peroxide has been in used in different formulations for over 50 years and is available worldwide. It remains the first line choice of treatment for mild to moderate acne, being effective and inexpensive and is mentioned in a large number of national treatment guidelines, such as in the USA and the UK (186-188).

Systematic reviews have evaluated the efficacy and safety of benzoyl peroxide across a range of age groups and presentations and two reviews in 1999 (189) and 2004 (190) rated benzoyl peroxide treatment effect favorably to placebo. Side effects were eythema, peeling and occasionally burning. A recent systematic review using GRADE methodology on the management of acne compared benzoyl peroxide to other contemporary treatments and concluded it should be considered as the first line choice for mild acne (191). The adverse events mentioned, seldom severe, may be linked to the higher concentrations available, including the 10% formulation.

The Committee recommended that benzoyl peroxide should be retained on the WHO list of essential medicines for both adults and children.

#### Coal tar (Review) -- Adults

The 18th Expert Committee requested a review of whether adults and children with psoriasis be treated with coal tar solution compared to other topical preparations for psoriasis. The review was prepared by the ILDS.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Youping Li and Dr Alar Irs.

Although coal tar preparations, have been used for over 100 years in psoriasis their mechanism of action is still unclear. It is available for the treatment of psoriasis in a variety of different formulations for lesions on the trunk and limbs, and shampoos for scalp lesions.

A Cochrane systematic review of topical treatments for psoriasis included 131 RCTs where some investigated coal tar versus placebo or alternative medicines, notably vitamin D analogues and topical corticosteroids (192). Both vitamin D analogues (e.g. calcipotriol) and corticosteroids perform better than placebo, but no better than each other. Combined vitamin D and corticosteroids performed significantly better than either treatment alone.

There have been concerns expressed over potential carcinogenicity of coal tar preparations. Reviews of the literature have however been unable to uncover evidence of increased risk of cancer in those treated with medical formulations of coal tar (193, 194).

One study has estimated the relative costs of coal tar and calcipotriol using contemporary measures of psoriasis area and severity. The coal tar treatment produced greater improvement in severity and at less cost (\$0.92 per 1% improvement in scoring) than calcipotriol treatment (\$35.42 per 1%) after 12 weeks of treatment. After treatment and 6 weeks of follow-up (at week 18), the relative costs were \$1.01 in the coal tar group and \$58.11 in the calcipotriol group because the coal tar group maintained the improvement while the calcipotriol group significantly worsened (195). Although there are other medications available, coal tar is an effective and safe treatment for psoriasis, is affordable and widely available.

The Committee therefore recommended retention of coal tar on the EML.

#### **Dithranol (Deletion) -- Adults**

The 18th Expert Committee requested a review of dithranol for possible deletion from the EML. The review was submitted by the International League of Dermatology Societies (ILDS).

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Youping Li and Dr Alar Irs.

Dithranol has been used topically for many years for the treatment of psoriasis. It is available in various formulations such as creams, ointments or pastes in strengths of between 0.1 to 2%. However, clinical use has decreased in most parts of the world and it is seldom available in resource-poor areas. The main reason for its decreased use has been the known risk of severe irritant reactions when the preparation is applied to psoriatic plaques and, in particular, in extra-lesional skin (192).

There is little evidence of the efficacy of dithranol, as this is an old medication that has not been subject to substantive clinical trials. However data collected in a Cochrane review of the treatment of plaque type psoriasis with topical medications found that it was more effective than placebo (196). Burning and itching are very common adverse events that occur on skin lesions and normal skin in contact with it. In a systematic review of adverse events with topical treatments in psoriasis, dithranol performed worst with 72% patients having adverse events (197).

The Expert Committee decided to delete this medicine due to concerns about the balance between benefits and risks and the low utilisation of this medicine (192, 197, 198)). There are other suitable alternatives for this indication in the EML.

Section 17: Gastrointestinal medicines

#### 17.1: Antiulcer medicines

#### **Antiulcer medicines (Review) -- Adults**

The 18th Expert Committee requested a review for possible deletion of histamine 2 receptor antagonists (currently exemplified by ranitidine) and another review to consider whether adults and children with gastro-oesophageal reflux or non-ulcer dyspepsia be treated with H<sub>2</sub> antagonists compared to proton pump inhibitors. The need for parenteral preparation of omeprazole was also discussed in the review.

A review was prepared for WHO Secretariat by Grigorios I. Leontiadis, McMaster University, Hamilton ON, Canada and Joint Coordinating Editor, Upper Gastrointestinal and Pancreatic Diseases Group, The Cochrane Collaboration and Yuhong Yuan, McMaster University, Hamilton ON, Canada.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Nicola Magrini and Dr Gilles Sama Kwende. Comments were received from Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, Médecins Sans Frontières.

# H<sub>2</sub> receptor antagonists (H<sub>2</sub>RAS) versus proton pump inhibitors (PPIs) for gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD)

According to the most recent American Gastroenterological Association Medical Position Statement on the management of GERD; "for the treatment of patients with esophageal GERD syndromes (healing esophagitis and symptomatic relief) … PPIs are more effective than H<sub>2</sub>RAs, which are more effective than placebo" (199). All other recent consensus guidelines agree with this recommendation (200, 201).

However, H<sub>2</sub>RAs have several advantages: faster onset and longer duration of action, no need to time administration before meals, lower cost and probably safer in pregnancy. Furthermore they can be used in patients who cannot tolerate PPIs because of side effects.

#### H<sub>2</sub>RAS versus PPIs for nonulcer dyspepsia (NUD)

There is limited evidence on the efficacy of H<sub>2</sub>RAs and PPIs in patients with non-ulcer dyspepsia. A Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis of RCTs on pharmacological interventions for NUD concluded both H<sub>2</sub>RAs and PPIs were more effective than placebo in symptoms of oesophagitis, and there was no evidence of a difference between H<sub>2</sub>RAs and PPIs (202, 203).

#### PPI parenteral preparation

The vast majority of patients that require PPI treatment can be treated with oral PPIs. However, there are some situations were intravenous (IV) PPI treatment is either preferable or is the only possible route of administration.

The most important and common indication for IV PPIs is peptic ulcer bleeding. Intravenous omeprazole has been approved for this indication in Europe, and the application is pending with the US FDA. This is based mainly on the results of a large high-quality multi-center RCT that was published in 2009 (204), but older Cochrane systematic reviews and meta-

analyses of RCTs had found that there is strong evidence supporting the efficacy of high-dose IV PPI treatment in such patients (205).

#### **Comparative Costs**

H<sub>2</sub>RAs cost less than PPIs and this is particularly important for low and middle income countries.

The Committee recommended that no changes to the EML be made at this time. A more extensive application would be needed to justify the addition of a parenteral proton pump inhibitor, including its place in the management of acute gastrointestinal bleeds where immediate access to endoscopy is not possible.

18: Hormones, other endocrine medicines and contraceptives

#### 18.5: Insulins and other medicines used for diabetes

#### Glibenclamide (Review) -- Adults

The 18th WHO Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines in 2011 requested a review on the safety of sulfonylureas in the elderly, to determine if updates to the EML are needed.

The review was prepared by Mr Harinder Singh Chahal, Doctor of Pharmacy Candidate at the University of California, San Francisco.

Expert reviews were prepared by Mr Andrew Gray and Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews. Comments were received from Director, MND, WHO and Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, MSF.

The worldwide 2011 estimated prevalence of diabetes in the elderly population (60 years and above) is between 15% to 20% (206). The WHO EML currently lists only glibenclamide from the sulphonylurea category; elderly patients are a significant proportion of type II diabetics and the safety of sulphonylureas in this group is therefore important.

The review evaluated the comparative safety and efficacy of 4 second generation sulfonylureas (second generation SFUs) for the treatment of type 2 non-insulin dependent diabetes in elderly patients. The medications reviewed were glibenclamide (also called glyburide), gliclazide, glimepiride and glipizide. The review also analyzed the cost of the four medications as well as their availability on NEMLs of 40 low and middle-income countries.

A 2007 meta-analysis of 21 studies showed that based on HbA1c results, glibenclamide compared to other SFUs, including gliclazide, glimepiride and glipizide, did not have an increased efficacy in treatment of diabetes (207).

The same meta-analysis also showed that there was an increased risk of hypoglycemia of 52% with glibenclamide when compared with other insulin secreting anti-diabetes medicines and 83% higher risk compared to other SFUs (207).

A retrospective, cohort study of more than 13,000 patients concluded that glibenclamide had the highest rate of hypoglycemia at 16.9 per 1000 person-years, compared to all other SFUs (208). The authors also concluded that the physiological changes associated with increasing age such as declining renal and hepatic function, as well as polypharmacy and concurrent illnesses additionally predispose the elderly to hypoglycemia; this predisposition is further compounded by use of glibenclamide. Another retrospective, cohort study of more than 33,000 patients in the UK showed that the risk of hypoglycemia was higher with glibenclamide when compared to other SFUs(209). The authors also concluded that patients older than 65 years, were at higher risk of hypoglycemia versus adults less than 65 years of age with a relative risk of 1.27 (CI 1.06-1.51).

In the analysis of the NEMLs, the most widely available second generation sulfonylurea was glibenclamide with a overall listing on 39 of the 40 NEMLs (97.5%) followed by gliclazide and glipizide, available on 50% and 27.5% of the NEMLs, respectively.

The Committee discussed the fact that all 4 sulphonylureas are available as generics but there is considerable variation in price between countries, and therefore it is not possible to make a clear decision based on cost. However glibenclamide appeared to be the cheapest in most countries.

The Committee decided that glibenclamide be replaced in the Core List with gliclazide (30mg, 60mg, 80mg), with a square box symbol as the example of a second-generation sulphonylurea, and a note be added to the effect that glibenclamide should not be used in patients aged 60 years and older.

## Oral hypoglycemics (Review) - Adults

The 18th WHO Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines in 2011 requested a review on oral hypoglycaemics - "Should adults with type 2 diabetes be treated with 1) alpha-glucosidase inhibitors, such as acarbose; 2) amylin analogues, such as pramlintide; and 3) dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitors such as sitagliptin and meglitinides such as repaglinide and mitiglinide compared with other classes of oral hypoglycaemic medicines (metformin; sulfonylureas such as glibenclamide, glimepiride, and gliclazide; thiazolidinediones such as pioglitazone and rosiglitazone)?"

The review was prepared by Mr Harinder Singh Chahal, Doctor of Pharmacy Candidate at the University of California, San Francisco and it excluded pramlintide as it was a peptide for injection.

Expert reviews were provided by Mr Andrew Gray and Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathew. Comments were received by Director, MND, WHO.

The review compared the four groups of oral hypoglycaemics 1) DPP-4 inhibitors 2) glitazones 3) alpha-glucosidase inhibitors, such as acarbose and 4) meglitinides, against metformin (biguanide) and sulphonylureas. The base was a systematic review in 2010 (210), which was combined with other systematic reviews of oral hypoglycaemics (211-217).

A detailed comparison using the GRADE methodology was done between metformin and each of the 4 groups, and also with sulphonylureas and each of the 4 groups. The tables are

available at

http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/19/applications/Sulfonylurea\_1\_8\_5\_A\_R.pdf

It was not possible to do an evaluation for each of the four groups versus metformin and sulphonylureas for all clinically relevant outcomes as there were insufficient studies. For example ,while there were studies reporting "all-cause mortality" (a critical outcome) for metformin versus DPP-4, glitazones and meglitinides, there was insufficient data to compare metformin versus acarbose.

For the effect on HBA1c, none of the medicines in the 4 groups were better than either metformin or sulphonylurea; the strength of the evidence ranged from low to high. For weight loss, metformin was better than the DPP – 4 inhibitors and glitazones but there was no difference with alpha-glucosidase inhibitors and meglitinides. Sulphonylureas had a better effect on weight loss than the glitazones but there was no difference between sulphonylureas and the other 3 groups (DPP-4 inhibitors, alpha-glucosidase inhibitors and meglitinides).

In the effect on high-density glycoprotein, triglycerides, hypoglycaemia and gastrointestinal adverse events, again none of the medicines in the 4 groups had a consistently favourable effect or even a trend compared to metformin and sulphonylureas.

For comparison of cost, all medicines in the 4 groups were more expensive than metformin and sulphonylureas.

None of the medicines in the 4 groups were shown to be better than metformin and sulphonylureas and at the most were equivalent in only some aspects. There were safety concerns with some medicines of the groups and none of them offered any safety advantages over biguanides and sulphonylureas. Rosiglitazone had been withdrawn from European markets and pioglitazone was also withdrawn in France and Germany. The most recent concern about safety has been on a potential increased risk of pancreatitis and pancreatic duct metaplasia in patients with type II diabetes treated with GLP-1 agonists and DPP-4 inhibitors (218).

The convenience sample of the NEMLs of 15 low and middle-income countries showed that only 5 countries had products from this group (rosiglitazone, pioglitazone, acarbose and repaglinide).

The Committee decided there was insufficient evidence to show that any of the medicines in the 4 groups (alpha-glucosidase inhibitors, dipeptidylpeptidase-4 inhibitors, meglitinides, or thiazolidinediones) offered any efficacy or safety advantages over the existing medicines included in the WHO Model list. WHO guidelines also do not recommend any medicines from these four groups.

The Committee recommended that no medicines from the four groups should be added to the WHO EML.

Section 21: Ophthalmological preparations

#### Azithromycin (Addition) -- Adults and Children

An application was submitted by the International Council of Ophthalmology proposing the addition of topical azithromycin 1.5% eye drops for the treatment of chronic keratoconjunctivitis caused by recurrent infection from C. trachomatis.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali.

Trachoma, a chronic keratoconjunctivitis caused by recurrent infection from C. trachomatis, is the leading cause of infectious blindness worldwide (219). The current WHO guidelines recommend a single oral dose of azithromycin as the treatment. It was noted that oral azithromycin is not included in section 21.1.

Two studies were submitted in support of the application.

A randomised, controlled, double-masked, double-dummy, non-inferiority study including 670 children from Guinea Conakry and Pakistan was conducted. Three groups received one of three treatments: azithromycin 1.5% eye drops twice daily for 2 days, for 3 days or azithromycin single 20 mg/kg oral dose.

The cure rate at day 60 in the per protocol analysis was 93.0%, 96.3% and 96.6% in 2-day group, 3-day group, and oral treatment group respectively. The azithromycin 1.5% eye drops groups were non-inferior to oral azithromycin. There were no significant differences between the groups with respect to trachoma re-emergence (p>0.545).

All three treatments markedly reduced the trachomatous grading on days 30 and 60. There were no significant differences between the treatment groups with respect to trachomatous grading (p>0.170) (220).

The second study was a mass treatment programme with no comparator; in February 2008, a program was undertaken to treat the entire population of the Kolofata Health District in Cameroon (115,274 residents) with azithromycin 1.5% eye drops twice/day for 3 days. A total of 51 659 adults and 59 681 children <15 years old were treated.

"One year after two rounds of topical treatment, prevalence dropped to 3.1% (95%CI 2.0–4.9) (p<0.0001), a decrease of 90%. The prevalence of Trachomatous Inflammation decreased significantly (p=0.0001) to 3.1% one year after the second round of treatment. The prevalence of intense trachomatous inflammation disappeared after two annual treatments (0% after second treatment (p = 0.0005)"(221, 222).

The first trial shows similar efficacy of azithromycin eye drops compared to single oral treatment. In the second study, the cure rates in the mass treatment were similar to what would have been achieved with single dose oral treatment.

The WHO Prevention of Blindness and Deafness Unit (PBD) Unit supported the application and mentioned future activities (revision of the WHO Trachoma Control Manual) that would support azithromycin eye drops.

In summary, azithromycin eye drops were similar to the single oral dose treatment but required three days of topical application. There appears to be better safety with azithromycin eye drops. Donation programmes with suitable presentations of the ophthalmic solution are planned. The oral preparation is not recommended for pregnant women or children under 1 year of age, and for these patient groups, the ophthalmic solution offers an important option. The use of oral azithromycin and it's limitations are given in the WHO guidelines (223). The only alternative for such patients is topical tetracycline, which requires a protracted course (6 weeks or 6 months, depending on the dose regimen used).

The Committee recognised the need for topical azithromycin in particular patient groups, and the superiority of this option compared with topical tetracycline, and therefore recommended addition of azithromycin 1.5% ophthalmic solution to section 21.1 of both the EML and EMLc.

#### **Bevacizumab (Addition) -- Adults**

An application was submitted by the International Council of Ophthalmology for the inclusion of bevacizumab for the treatment of proliferative (neovascular) eye diseases. Expert reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane, Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali and Dr Nicola Magrini. The application was supported by the WHO Department of Prevention of Blindness Deafness.

Age-related macular degeneration is the leading cause of blindness in persons over 50 in developed countries and it is estimated that by 2020, as many as 7.5 million people worldwide over age 65 may have vision loss attributable to this disease (224). Ten to twenty percent of patients with AMD are expected to have the neovascular form of the disease, that is responsible for 90% of all cases of severe vision loss. The Committee therefore accepted that there is a clear public health need for the treatment of the neovascular form of age-related Macular degeneration (nAMD).

The application for bevacizumab was based on a large randomized controlled trial funded by the National Institutes of Health, USA (Comparison of AMD Treatments Trials (CATT) which compared bevacizumab with ranibizumab (225, 226). The trial randomized 1200 patients to one of four treatments:, either bevacizumab or ranibizumab and either monthly or 'as needed' treatment regimens. For the primary outcome, change in visual acuity at 1 and 2 years of follow up, bevacizumab and ranibizumab were equivalent. Bevacizumab administered monthly was equivalent to ranibizumab administered monthly, with 8.0 and 8.5 letters gained on the visual acuity scores, respectively. Bevacizumab administered as needed was equivalent to ranibizumab as needed, with 5.9 and 6.8 letters gained, respectively.

The analysis of adverse outcomes showed that rates of death, myocardial infarction, and stroke were similar for patients receiving either bevacizumab or ranibizumab. The Committee also considered the hospitalization events with bevacizumab compared to ranibizumab (24.1% vs. 19.0%; risk ratio, 1.29; 95% CI, 1.01 to 1.66), and noted that the excess events were broadly distributed in disease categories not identified in previous studies. The Committee accepted the explanation given in the study that the differences in

hospitalization rates were probably due to baseline imbalances. The Committee also noted that in the trial, the higher doses of bevacizumab (monthly regimen) were associated with a lower hospitalization rate than the lower dose (as needed regimen), which might be explained by chance or baseline imbalances in the groups for comorbidities or other patient characteristics.

The Committee considered the results from a second trial, not mentioned in the application. This British study (IVAN) with 300 patients per arm was funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Health Technology Assessment (HTA) program (227). The results of this trial showed that the two treatments had similar efficacy and safety, including comparisons of monthly versus 'as needed' treatment regimens. In the IVAN trial the frequency of systemic arteriothrombotic events and heart failure were lower for bevacizumab than ranibizumab (0.7% vs. 2.9%, OR 0.23; 95% CI, 0.05 - 1.07; P = 0.03).

The Committee considered the observational studies evaluating the safety of bevacizumab, or comparing bevacizumab and ranibizumab. These data were mostly from record-linkage studies or large pharmacoepidemiology databases. A recent EMA report (July 2012) reviewing all these safety studies of bevacizumab concluded that: "... the CHMP agreed that detailed safety information provided from the CATT and IVAN studies is reassuring and no evidence can be provided that bevacizumab is systemically more unsafe than ranibizumab and vice-versa. The CATT study was not powered to detect rare adverse events or to show differences in the number of events with a relatively high background incidence in elderly people with AMD" (228).

The Committee noted that currently available formulations of bevacizumab are not specifically formulated for intravitreal injections. Bevacizumab comes in a sterile solution 25 mg/mL (i.e., 1.25 mg/0.05 mL), so it does not need to be diluted, reconstituted, or altered in any way. The Committee considered that reports of adverse events (e.g. endophthalmitis) resulting from reformulation of the vial size currently available for use for multiple injections had been traced to inadequate sterility in the compounding process. The Committee noted, therefore, that safe use of bevacizumab as currently formulated requires that use may need to be restricted to a single patient per vial, notwithstanding the wastage. Any alternative approach to using a single vial for multiple patients would obviously have to comply with appropriate safe and sterile injection practices, including any requirements for storage of the product to ensure that there would be no possibility of contamination. However, even allowing for wastage, based on anecdotal cost comparisons, the cost of using currently available vials of bevacizumab for intravitreal injection may be less than 1/20th of the cost of using alternative products such as ranibizumab.

The Committee concluded that, based on the head-to-head comparative trials, and the observational safety data, intraocular bevacizumab is effective and safe for the treatment of neovascular AMD.

While noting the absence of stringent regulatory authority approval for use of bevacizumab for the indication of AMD, the Committee recommended that it be included in the List on grounds of public health need, demonstrated safety and effectiveness and favourable cost-effectiveness. The Committee again drew attention to the need for safe preparation and administration of intravitreal bevacizumab. The Committee recommended the listing of

bevacizumab 25mg/ml injection (100 mg vial) in the Complementary List in a new section 21.6 (anti-VEGF preparations).

#### **Ketorolac (Addition) -- Adults**

An application was submitted by the International Council of Ophthalmology proposing the addition of ketorolac eye drops.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali. The WHO Prevention of Blindness and Deafness (PBD) Unit supported the application. Attention was drawn by the unit to the increased risk of post-surgical inflammatory reactions associated with modern surgical techniques, such as in high-throughput cataract procedures.

The claim of public health relevance for this proposed listing was based on multiple uses of ketorolac in seasonal allergic rhinoconjunctivitis, prevention of surgically-induced miosis, post-operative inflammation after cataract surgery, post-operative inflammation after glaucoma surgery, post-operative inflammation after vitreoretinal surgery and relieving discomfort and pain after ocular surgery and trauma.

There are no WHO guidelines for these conditions and it is unclear from the application whether NSAIM eye drops are recommended as routine after the surgery for the conditions mentioned above. Ketorolac is effective in moderate to severe ocular inflammation after cataract surgery but the comparison was with the vehicle solution rather than with another medicine (229). A Cochrane review states that the role of NSAID is in the treatment of cystoid macular oedema following cataract surgery is unclear (230).

In allergic conjunctivitis, a double blind, placebo-controlled study of 148 patients evaluated treatment given four times daily over a 7–day period and showed that ketorolac was significantly better than placebo in regards to ocular itching, conjunctival inflammation, conjunctival injection, swollen eyes, foreign–body sensation, and ocular discharge (231). A second study of 93 subjects with similar design, but lacking slit–lamp observations, reported ketorolac was significantly better than placebo in reducing conjunctival inflammation and photophobia after 7 days of treatment (232). A significant placebo effect (as seen in improvement from baseline in the control group) was noted in both trials. Ketorolac appears to be used widely but the application did not contain any systematic reviews of its efficacy and safety nor any comparative trials with other NSAIM eye preparations. Seasonal allergic conjunctivitis was also not considered by the Committee to be of sufficient public health relevance to require ketotifen to be added to the EML.

Given that the evidence for effectiveness was not consistent, and noting that allergic conjunctivitis was not a major public health problem, the Committee therefore recommended that ketorolac not be added to the list at this time, but indicated that it would welcome resubmission of an application for an ophthalmic NSAIM with data showing effectiveness and safety particularly in use in ocular surgery.

#### Ketotifen (Addition) -- Adults and Children

An application was submitted by the International Council of Ophthalmology proposing the addition of ketotifen eyedrops for seasonal allergic rhinoconjunctivitis and as a topical anti-inflammatory for the eye.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali. The WHO Prevention of Blindness and Deafness Unit (PBD) Unit supported this application "... or any other suitable non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug" and suggested that treatment with ketotifen may prevent the overuse of steroids and subsequent severe eye and systemic complications.

In the application, seasonal allergic conjunctivitis was quoted as being a common (20%), mild condition. However these are estimates and there are no surveys to validate this figure (233). The application did not have estimates of the disability caused by this condition.

The current WHO EML does not have a medicine for seasonal allergic conjunctivitis and neither are there any WHO guidelines for the treatment of this condition. There are no topical ocular antihistamines in the EML.

The application did not contain any systematic reviews of ketotifen efficacy in seasonal allergic conjunctivitis; the studies were mainly on conjunctival allergen challenge models some comparing ketotifen to placebo (234). A Cochrane Review on "Topical antihistamines for treating perennial allergic conjunctivitis" is at protocol stage (235).

The Committee recommended that ketotifen not be added to the WHO EML based on the lack of public health relevance and lack of evidence of efficacy of ketotifen in seasonal allergic conjunctivitis.

#### **Latanoprost (Addition) -- Adults**

An application was submitted by the International Council of Ophthalmology proposing the addition of latanoprost for the treatment of glaucoma.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali. Comments were received from the WHO Prevention of Blindness and Deafness Unit (PBD) Unit.

Glaucoma is the second leading cause of blindness worldwide (236) and at present there are acetazolamide tablets, and timolol and pilocarpine eye drops in the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines for glaucoma.

The application summarised the older clinical trials for once daily latanoprost in open angle glaucoma. These show a sustained decrease of intraocular pressure in 84% of the patients lasting up to 24 months.

"Timolol, the leading topical beta-adrenergic antagonist, is often used as a first line therapy for the treatment of glaucoma. Dorzolamide, the first topical carbonic anhydrase inhibitor to become available on the market, is often prescribed as an add-on therapy. A review of studies comparing the efficacy of latanoprost to combined timolol and dorzolamide

suggested that the intraocular pressure lowering effect of latanoprost is equivalent to that of concomitant timolol dorzolamide therapy. In addition, data suggests that adding latanoprost to timolol and dorzolamide leads to a further 16% reduction of intraocular pressure."(237)

A recent systematic review judged the prostaglandin agents to be superior to other monotherapies "We judged the strength of evidence from these 3 most recent trials to be low. However, with the addition of the consistent high-quality systematic reviews, the conclusion that topical glaucoma medications decrease IOP is well supported, as is the conclusion that prostaglandin agents are superior to other monotherapies with regard to decreasing IOP" (238).

A meta-analysis which evaluated trials comparing latanoprost with timolol found latanoprost to be more effective than timolol. Additionally latanoprost had the advantage of once daily administration (239).

The main adverse effect is iris pigmentation which is seen in 12% of patients with light coloured irises and occurs with long term use. It is seen in 18% of the patients when used for two years. Other adverse effects are mild, not very common and do not lead to stopping treatment.

The Committee decided to recommend that latanoprost be added to the core list in the WHO EML. Timolol is to be retained in as there is evidence that timolol and latanoprost have additive effects.

#### Ofloxacin (Addition) -- Adults and Children

An application was submitted by the International Council of Ophthalmology proposing the addition of ofloxacin 0.3% for infectious keratitis in section 21.1; at present only gentamicin 0.3% is included in that section.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali.

In the developing world, it has been estimated that up to 5% of all blinding conditions are directly related to ocular trauma and the subsequent infection (240). This estimate is supported by population based studies in several countries. In a blindness survey in Nepal, corneal trauma and ulceration were found to be the second leading cause of unilateral visual loss after cataract, accounting for 7.9% of all blind eyes. A study in South India found that the incidence of ulcerative keratitis was 11.3 cases per 10,000 persons, resulting in an estimate of 840,000 new ulcers on an annual basis in India alone.

The application provided one clinical trial where ofloxacin 0.3% has been compared with fortified gentamicin (1.5%) plus cefuroxime (5%) in microbial keratitis which showed similar rates of cure. The authors state that treatment with ofloxacin monotherapy was associated with less toxicity without providing data (241). Another trial was identified in the expert reviews in which ofloxacin was found to be more effective than gentamicin (242).

Ofloxacin eye drops have been approved for the treatment of bacterial keratitis by the US FDA, UK and Australia.

In summary, ofloxacin eye drops have been shown to be as effective as other antibiotic eye drops and potentially to have less toxicity. The clinical trials cited in the application have not shown it to be clearly superior to any of the commonly used antibiotic eye drops. It has the advantage of wide availability and being affordable. However the other fluoroquinolones may be widely available and as affordable in different settings.

The Committee recommended that that ofloxacin ophthalmic solution be added to the EML and EMLc with a square box symbol.

Section 22: Oxytocics and antioxytocics

#### 22.1: Oxytocics

#### Misoprostol (Deletion) for PPH prevention -- Adults

An application was submitted by Professor Allyson Pollock, Dr Petra Sevcikova-Brhlikova, Senior Lecturer, Barts and The London School of Medicine and Dentistry, London, United Kingdom, for the deletion of the indication of misoprostol for the prevention of postpartum haemorrhage.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Lisa Bero, Dr Alar Irs and Dr Hany Abdel-Aleem. Comments were received from the Concept Foundation, Bangkok and Geneva, Gynuity, Ny, USA and Prof Anthony Mbonye, Ministry of Health, Uganda.

Misoprostol was considered by the 18th Expert Committee and added to the 17th WHO EML for prevention of postpartum haemorrhage. However there was a specific note which stated "For prevention of postpartum haemorrhage where oxytocin is not available or cannot be safely used".

The application for deletion presented no new data and was based on a re-interpretation of the data previously presented to the Committee. The Committee considered that in the absence of new evidence to support a change to its previous recommendation, the existing listing and note should stand: i.e., the retention of misoprostol to section 22.1 with the note that it is for the prevention of postpartum haemorrhage where oxytocin is not available or cannot be safely used.

#### Misoprostol (New indication) - Adults

An application has been submitted by Gynuity Health Projects, NY, USA for the inclusion of misoprostol for the treatment of postpartum hemorrhage (PPH) attributable to uterine atony.

Expert Reviews were provided by Dr Lisa Bero, Dr Alar Irs and Dr Hany Abdel-Aleem.

Comments were received from International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, MSF.

This application requests that misoprostol be listed with an indication for the treatment of postpartum haemorrhage when oxytocin is unavailable. Specifically "Intravenous oxytocin

should be used when available, but misoprostol could be an effective alternative in settings in which IV oxytocin is not feasible".

Misoprostol for treatment of PPH was considered by the 18th Expert Committee (159). The data presented in this application had been considered by the 18th Expert Committee and there were no new clinical trials. Since the 18th Committee, there has been a change in WHO treatment guidelines, with the use of misoprostol in the treatment of postpartum haemorrhage now recommended as follows (243):

- "Intravenous oxytocin alone is the recommended uterotonic drug for the treatment of PPH.
- If intravenous oxytocin is unavailable, or if the bleeding does not respond to oxytocin, the use of intravenous ergometrine, oxytocin-ergometrine fixed dose, or a prostaglandin drug (including sublingual misoprostol, 800 µg) is recommended."

The Committee has previously recommended misoprostol for prevention of postpartum haemorrhage where oxytocin is not available or cannot be safely used. It had however not recommended the use of misoprostol for the treatment of PPH.

The Committee noted that the evidence showed that, for important clinical outcomes such as overall blood loss, misoprostol was inferior to oxytcocin. The Committee also noted the concern that including misoprostol for treatment of PPH may detract from efforts to ensure that the more effective and safer medicine, oxytocin, is available.

While recognising the importance of effective management strategies for PPH in resource-constrained settings, the Committee decided not to add misoprostol for the treatment of PPH, as the evidence relied on by the 18th Expert Committee remained valid. The Committee also emphasised the need for active management of the third stage of labour, beyond pharmacological interventions. The Committee noted that the use of sublingual misoprostol, as described in the WHO guideline, was for last-resort use or "rescue", where all other alternatives were unavailable. This was by no means a preferred option, nor should it be a reason not to pursue improved availability of parenteral uterotonics. However, in settings where oxytocin was not available or could not be safely used, the existing listing of misoprostol for prevention of PPH should ensure its availability for rescue purposes.

Section 24: Medicines for mental and behavioural disorders

#### 24.1: Medicines used in psychotic disorders

Referring to Section 24 of the EML and EMLc, the Committee in 2011 noted ".. the potential importance of these medicines in children for a variety of disorders and requested a review of the entire section".

- The following applications were received:
  - o Proposal for the deletion of haloperidol and chlorpromazine from the EMLc.
  - o Inclusion of clozapine as complementary medicine for treatment resistant schizophrenia in adults.

- Two applications for the inclusion of the second generation antipsychotic risperidone; one proposing inclusion in the Core EML only, the other proposing inclusion of tablets in the Core List and other formulations in the Complementary List in both EML and EMLc
- Modify the minimum age for the use of fluoxetine as complementary medication in childhood depression.

#### Clozapine (Addition as complementary medicine) -- Adults

An application to include clozapine as complementary medicine for the treatment resistant schizophrenia in adults was submitted by the *Department of Mental Health and Substance Abuse* (MSD), WHO.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews and Mr Andrew Gray.

The 17th edition of WHO Model List of Essential Medicines includes haloperidol and chlorpromazine in 24.1 Medicines used in psychotic disorders. The evidence review and the consequent recommendations of the guideline development group (GDG) for WHO's mental health Gap Action Programme Intervention Guide (mhGAP-IG) identified some medicines in addition to psychosocial interventions for the treatment of psychotic disorders in 2009. The recommendations identified first-generation antipsychotics (broadly equivalent to typical antipsychotics), haloperidol or chlorpromazine as a first choice and second-generation antipsychotics (broadly equivalent to the group of atypical antipsychotics) as their alternatives if availability and cost is not a constraint (66).

The same recommendations reserved clozapine for individuals with psychosis who do not respond to other antipsychotics provided that laboratory facilities are available for regular monitoring of white blood cells.

In the pivotal trial comparing clozapine to chlorpromazine published in 1988, 30% of treatment resistant patients responded to clozapine as compared with 4% to chlorpromazine(244). Later clinical trials have shown a response rate between 30-50% (245).

NICE Guideline, 2010 suggests to "Offer clozapine to people with schizophrenia whose illness has not responded adequately to treatment despite the sequential use of adequate doses of at least two different antipsychotic drugs....." (246).

Randomised clinical trials involving a large number of patients have been done with second-generation antipsychotics and 2 major long term studies have been conducted by the National Institute of Mental Health (247, 248). These studies have shown a broadly similar response rate but differences in their adverse effects (247, 248). Clozapine has been shown to be better than other second-generation antipsychotics in patients with an inadequate response to other antipsychotics (249).

However, though uncommon, agranulocytosis associated with clozapine treatment is a potentially fatal adverse event. Accordingly the use of clozapine is restricted to refractory patients principally due to the risk of agranulocytosis and the associated need for white cell monitoring.

The application requested the addition of clozapine for the management of cases refractory to other antipsychotics; the Committee therefore decided to recommend addition of clozapine to the Complementary List of the EML.

#### 24.2: Medicines used in mood disorders 24.2.1: Medicines used in depressive disorders

#### Fluoxetine (Change to age restriction/Deletion from EMLc) -- Adults and Children

An application was submitted by The Mental Health: Evidence and Research group, WHO, to update the fluoxetine age restriction from >8 years to >12 years.

Expert reviews were provided by Dr Nicola Magrini and Dr Gitanjali Batmanabane. Comments were received from Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, Médecins Sans Frontières.

Depression appears to be rare in children younger than six years; the prevalence from 6 years to adolescence is less than in adolescents. In a meta-analysis of twenty-six studies including 60,000 observations on children, overall prevalence estimates for children under 13 years old was 2.8% (SE= 0.5%) and for those between 13–18 years old it was 5.6% (SE = 0.3%) which is close to adult figures (250).

The WHO's mental health Gap Action Programme Intervention Guide (mhGAP-IG) was published in 2010, based on WHO guidelines, which were in turn based on a series of evidence reviews conducted in 2009. The Guideline Development Group made the following strong recommendation:

"Antidepressants [Tricyclic antidepressants (TCA), Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRI)] should not be used for the treatment of children 6-12 years of age with depressive episode/disorder in non-specialist settings."

For the above reasons, the GDG made a strong recommendation to set the limit of 12 years as mentioned above (66, 67).

The Subcommittee in 2007 had noted the discrepancies in the minimum age for fluoxetine approved by a number of regulatory authorities and endorsed the inclusion of fluoxetine in EMLc with an age restriction of 8 years (251).

The Committee decided to retain the minimum age for fluoxetine at 8 years as the evidence submitted to raise the age to 12 was not considered sufficient. However, the need for a thorough review of the section was noted as a priority.

### Risperidone (Addition) - Adults

The following two applications to include risperidone in the WHO Essential Medicines List were received from:

1. The Mount Sinai School of Medicine, Program in Global Mental Health, New York, NY, USA proposed the inclusion of the second generation antipsychotic risperidone formulations in the core/complementary EML and EMLc.

2. Massachusetts General Hospital, The Chester M. Pierce MD Division of Global Psychiatry, Boston, MA 02114 (Young Professionals Chronic Disease Network) proposed the inclusion of the second generation antipsychotic risperidone in the core EML.

Expert reviews were prepared by Mr Andrew Gray and Dr Kuruvilla Prasad Mathews. Comments were received from the Director, Mental Health and Substance Abuse (MSD), WHO and Dr Myriam Henkens, International Medical Coordinator, Médecins Sans Frontières.

An application to add risperidone to the EML was first made in 1998. At that time risperidone had been available for only four years and it was still under patent and expensive. A second application was made in 2009 several years after generic products of risperidone had become available but was rejected for incompleteness of literature review and pricing data.

It is estimated that about 41.7 million people need treatment for schizophrenia and related disorders in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs). The majority of these cases are concentrated in Asia (70%) and Africa (16%) (252). Schizophrenia is a significant contributor to the global disease burden, accounting for 1.1% of disability-adjusted life years (DALY's) lost (253)

The mhGAP published by the WHO in 2010 (254) has three antipsychotics (haloperidol, chlorpromazine, and fluphenazine), all of which are currently on the Model List. It states that if the responses to these medications are inadequate, providers may choose to treat patients with a second-generation antipsychotics, if available and affordable. An excerpt from the guide states:

"If the response is inadequate to more than one antipsychotic medication using one medicine at a time at adequate dosage for adequate duration: ...consider second-generation antipsychotics (with the exception of clozapine), if cost and availability is not a constraint, as an alternative to haloperidol or chlorpromazine".

A 2010 Cochrane review of 23 randomized controlled trials (RCTs) including nearly 4445 patients found risperidone to be more effective than typical antipsychotics in treating schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder (255). Based on pooled data from nine RCTs, risperidone was more likely than haloperidol to cause clinical improvement in the short-and longer term. Another more recent Cochrane review found that risperidone was more efficacious than both quetiapine and ziprasidone, though less efficacious than clozapine and olanzapine. Importantly, risperidone has a safer side effect profile than both clozapine and olanzapine (256-259). Other reviews have also shown the overall efficacy of risperidone over first-generation antipsychotics (260, 261).

Whereas risperidone (and other second-generation antipsychotics) are less likely to cause extrapyramidal side effects when compared to typical antipsychotics, they are more likely to cause metabolic side effects such as weight gain, hyperlipidemia, and hyperglycemia.

The unit price of risperidone including generics had fallen substantially since 2008. A comparison of pre- and post-generic production data revealed the impact of generic production on the price. In 2002, the cost of a 2 mg tablet of risperidone ranged from 0.070 USD to 1.33 USD, with the median price being roughly 70 cents. In 2011, however, the cost of a 2 mg tablet of risperidone ranged from 0.0080 USD to 0.067 USD, with the median price being just 0.034 USD, or roughly 3 cents (262). Data was also compared in the Indian market. Amongst 12 branded generic manufacturers the price of 10 units of 1 mg tablets ranged from 7.00 rupees to 19.70 rupees (263).

The Committee considered the efficacy and safety of the atypical antipsychotics, apart from clozapine, to be broadly comparable, but noted that generic availability varies considerably.

The Committee recommended that risperidone oral solid dosage forms be added to the Core List of EML without the square box symbol. The Committee would welcome further applications for additional second-generation (atypical) antipsychotics, based on careful considerations of suitable alternatives or additions to risperidone.

#### Section 27: Vitamins and minerals

#### **Calcium (Addition) – Adults**

An application to include tablet of calcium (500 mg of elemental calcium as calcium carbonate) was prepared by the Department of Nutrition for Health And Development, Evidence and Programme Guidance Unit, WHO.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Eva Njenga and Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan.

The Committee noted the proposed inclusion of calcium supplementation in the EML followed two recent WHO guidelines assessing the use of calcium supplements in pregnant women: WHO recommendations for the prevention and treatment of pre-eclampsia and eclampsia, published in 2011 and Calcium supplementation in pregnant women, developed in 2012 (264, 265).

In both guidelines, WHO makes a strong recommendation for supplementation for pregnant women with 1.5 g to 2 g of elemental calcium per day in areas where dietary calcium intake is low and for women at high risk of developing hypertensive disorders during pregnancy. Two recent Cochrane systematic reviews investigated whether calcium supplements consumed on a daily basis during pregnancy safely improved maternal and infant outcomes. (266, 267). Calcium supplementation during pregnancy significantly reduced the risk of pre-eclampsia and high blood pressure (with or without proteinuria).

Two types of calcium salts for oral supplementation are listed in the MSH *International Medicines Price Guide* (lactate and carbonate), with estimated monthly costs of approximately 11 and 4 US dollars respectively. However, given the scarcity of comparative price data for such products, the exact choice should be guided by local availability and cost.

The Committee recommended the listing of oral solid dosage forms of calcium, providing 500mg of elemental calcium per dose. The Committee also indicated that an application for calcium and other micronutrient supplementation in children would be required before this item could be considered for addition to the EMLc.

#### Section 28: Ear, nose and throat medicines

#### Ear, nose and throat (Review) -- Adults and Children

A "Review of the existing recommendations for essential medicines for ear, nose and throat conditions in adults and children and suggested modifications", was submitted by Dr Shelly Chadha and Dr Andnet Kebede, Prevention of Blindness and Deafness Unit, WHO to include medicines and dosages for adults.

Expert reviews were prepared by Dr Shalini Sri Ranganathan and Dr Abdol Majid Cheraghali.

The Committee supported the request in the review to change the title of the section 28 of the EMLc to "Ear, Nose and Throat medicines". However the proposal to review and update the EML to include adults formulations of topical or nasal spray medications analogous to that in the EMLc was not accepted. The medicines listed for children were based on the public health relevance of suppurative ear conditions, including otitis media and otitis externa. These conditions are not of equivalent public health relevance in adults. The Committee therefore recommended no change to the existing listing. Any future application for medicines for treatment of these conditions in adults must first demonstrate the public health relevance of the condition(s) to be treated or prevented, as well as presenting evidence of efficacy, safety and cost-effectiveness.

6. Summary of recommendations
18th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines
Additions to Model List
Deletions from Model List
Changes to sections
Amended dosage strength and form
Change to age restriction
Re-instatement
Rejected applications
4th Essential Medicines List for Children
Additions to EMLc
Deletions from EMLc
Changes to sections

Amended dosage strength and form
Change to age restriction
Rejected applications
Recommendations for reviews
Medicines marked for consideration of deletion at the next meeting

# 18th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines

(Available as a separate document)

# 4th WHO Model List of Essential Medicines for Children

(Available as a separate document)

The Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical (ATC) Classification System

To be compiled from 18<sup>th</sup> EML + 4<sup>th</sup> EMLc

Aphabetical list of essential medicines (with ATC classification code numbers)

To be compiled from 18<sup>th</sup> EML + 4<sup>th</sup> EMLc

#### References

- 1. Kanavos P, Manning J, Taylor D, Schurer W, Checchi K. Implementing value-based pricing for pharmaceuticals in the UK. London: 2010 Contract No.: ISBN 978-1-907635-02-1.
- Loepke AW, Soriano SG. An assessment of the effects of general anesthetics on developing brain structure and neurocognitive function. Anesth Analg. 2008;106(6):1681-707. doi: 10.1213/ane.0b013e318167ad77. PubMed PMID: 18499597.
- 3. Istaphanous GK, Howard J, Nan X, Hughes EA, McCann JC, McAuliffe JJ, et al. Comparison of the neuroapoptotic properties of equipotent anesthetic concentrations of desflurane, isoflurane, or sevoflurane in neonatal mice. Anesthesiology. 2011;114(3):578-87. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182084a70. PubMed PMID: 21293251.
- 4. Besunder JB, Reed MD, Blumer JL. Principles of drug biodisposition in the neonate. A critical evaluation of the pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic interface (Part I). Clin Pharmacokinet. 1988;14(4):189-216. PubMed PMID: 3292100.
- 5. Taddio A, Katz J, Ilersich AL, Koren G. Effect of neonatal circumcision on pain response during subsequent routine vaccination. Lancet. 1997;349(9052):599-603. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)10316-0. PubMed PMID: 9057731.
- 6. Brady-Fryer B, Wiebe N, Lander JA. Pain relief for neonatal circumcision. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2004(4):CD004217. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD004217.pub2. PubMed PMID: 15495086.
- 7. Davidson AJ. The aims of anesthesia in infants: the relevance of philosophy, psychology and a little evidence. Pediatric Anesthesia. 2007;17(2):102–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9592.2006.02053.x.
- 8. World Health Organization. Persisting pain in children package: WHO guidelines on the pharmacological treatment of persisting pain in children with medical illnesses. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012.
- 9. World Health Organization. Ensuring balance in national policies on controlled substances: guidance for availability and accessibility of controlled medicines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011. v, 78 p. p.
- 10. Persisting pain in children In: Organization WH, editor. 2012.
- 11. World Health Organization. Stop TB Dept. Guidelines for the programmatic management of drug-resistant tuberculosis. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008. 247 p. p.
- 12. World Health Organization. Guidelines for the programmatic management of drugresistant tuberculosis 2011 update. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011. iv, 33 p. p.
- 13. Blumberg HM, Burman WJ, Chaisson RE, Daley CL, Etkind SC, Friedman LN, et al. American Thoracic Society/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention/Infectious Diseases Society of America: treatment of tuberculosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2003;167(4):603-62. doi: 10.1164/rccm.167.4.603. PubMed PMID: 12588714.

- 14. Ahuja SD, Ashkin D, Avendano M, Banerjee R, Bauer M, Bayona JN, et al. Multidrug resistant pulmonary tuberculosis treatment regimens and patient outcomes: an individual patient data meta-analysis of 9,153 patients. PLoS Med. 2012;9(8):e1001300. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001300. PubMed PMID: 22952439; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3429397.
- 15. Yew WW, Chan CK, Leung CC, Chau CH, Tam CM, Wong PC, et al. Comparative roles of levofloxacin and ofloxacin in the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: preliminary results of a retrospective study from Hong Kong. Chest. 2003;124(4):1476-81. PubMed PMID: 14555582.
- 16. Jacobson KR, Tierney DB, Jeon CY, Mitnick CD, Murray MB. Treatment outcomes among patients with extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis. 2010;51(1):6-14. doi: 10.1086/653115. PubMed PMID: 20504231.
- 17. Ettehad D, Schaaf HS, Seddon JA, Cooke GS, Ford N. Treatment outcomes for children with multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2012;12(6):449-56. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(12)70033-6. PubMed PMID: 22373593.
- 18. HS S, AC H, P G-F, JA S. Efficacy and safety of MDR therapy in children: experience with multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) therapy in a cohort of South African children. 43rd World Conference on Lung Health of the International Union Against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease (The Union); Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13-17, 2012: International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease; 2012.
- 19. World Health Organization. Rapid advice: treatment of tuberculosis in children. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010. iv, 19 p. p.
- 20. Comparison of the clinical usefulness of ethionamide and prothionamide in initial treatment of tuberculosis: tenth series of controlled trials. Tubercle. 1968;49(3):281-90. PubMed PMID: 4884773.
- 21. Kass JS, Shandera WX. Nervous system effects of antituberculosis therapy. CNS Drugs. 2010;24(8):655-67. doi: 10.2165/11534340-000000000-00000. PubMed PMID: 20658798.
- 22. BATTAGLIA B, KAUFMAN I, LYONS HA, MARSH W. Toxicity of cycloserine combined with isoniazid in the treatment of tuberculosis in children. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1961;83:751-2. PubMed PMID: 13687769.
- 23. SCHLOSS J, ISMAIL Z. Cycloserine and isoniazid in childhood tuberculous infections. Antibiotic Med Clin Ther. 1960;7:244-8. PubMed PMID: 14442915.
- 24. Kottász S, Babics A. Treatment of urogenital tuberculosis with terivalidin. Int Urol Nephrol. 1972;4(4):353-60. PubMed PMID: 4669646.
- 25. Cox H, Ford N. Linezolid for the treatment of complicated drug-resistant tuberculosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2012;16(4):447-54. doi: 10.5588/ijtld.11.0451. PubMed PMID: 22325685.
- 26. Sotgiu G, Centis R, D'Ambrosio L, Alffenaar JW, Anger HA, Caminero JA, et al. Efficacy, safety and tolerability of linezolid containing regimens in treating MDR-TB

- and XDR-TB: systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Respir J. 2012;40(6):1430-42. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00022912. PubMed PMID: 22496332.
- 27. Tangg SJ, Zhang Q, Zheng LH, Sun H, Gu J, Hao XH, et al. Efficacy and safety of linezolid in the treatment of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. Jpn J Infect Dis. 2011;64(6):509-12. PubMed PMID: 22116331.
- 28. Xu HB, Jiang RH, Li L, Xiao HP. Linezolid in the treatment of MDR-TB: a retrospective clinical study. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2012;16(3):358-63. doi: 10.5588/ijtld.11.0493. PubMed PMID: 22640450.
- 29. Van Deun A, Maug AK, Salim MA, Das PK, Sarker MR, Daru P, et al. Short, highly effective, and inexpensive standardized treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2010;182(5):684-92. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201001-0077OC. PubMed PMID: 20442432.
- 30. Mitnick CD, Shin SS, Seung KJ, Rich ML, Atwood SS, Furin JJ, et al. Comprehensive treatment of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. N Engl J Med. 2008;359(6):563-74. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0800106. PubMed PMID: 18687637; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2673722.
- 31. World Health Organization. Antiretroviral therapy for HIV infection in adults and adolescents: recommendations for a public health approach 2010 revision. 2010 rev. ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010. 145 p. p.
- 32. Simarro PP, Franco J, Diarra A, Postigo JA, Jannin J. Update on field use of the available drugs for the chemotherapy of human African trypanosomiasis. Parasitology. 2012;139(7):842-6. doi: 10.1017/S0031182012000169. PubMed PMID: 22309684.
- 33. Schmid C, Kuemmerle A, Blum J, Ghabri S, Kande V, Mutombo W, et al. In-hospital safety in field conditions of nifurtimox eflornithine combination therapy (NECT) for T. b. gambiense sleeping sickness. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2012;6(11):e1920. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001920. PubMed PMID: 23209861; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3510081.
- 34. Alirol E, Schrumpf D, Amici Heradi J, Riedel A, de Patoul C, Quere M, et al. Nifurtimox-eflornithine combination therapy for second-stage gambiense human African trypanosomiasis: Médecins Sans Frontières experience in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Clin Infect Dis. 2013;56(2):195-203. doi: 10.1093/cid/cis886. PubMed PMID: 23074318.
- 35. Franco J, Simarro P, Diarra A, Ruiz-Postigo J, Samo M, Jannin J. Monitoring the use of nifurtimox-eflornithine combination therapy (NECT) in the treatment of second stage gambiense human African trypanosomiasis. Research and Reports in Tropical Medicine. 2012;3:93-101.
- 36. World Health Organization. Working to overcome the global impact of neglected tropical diseases: first WHO report on neglected tropical diseases. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010. ix, 172 p. p.
- 37. Schijman AG, Altcheh J, Burgos JM, Biancardi M, Bisio M, Levin MJ, et al. Aetiological treatment of congenital Chagas' disease diagnosed and monitored by the

- polymerase chain reaction. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2003;52(3):441-9. doi: 10.1093/jac/dkg338. PubMed PMID: 12917253.
- 38. Russomando G, de Tomassone MM, de Guillen I, Acosta N, Vera N, Almiron M, et al. Treatment of congenital Chagas' disease diagnosed and followed up by the polymerase chain reaction. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1998;59(3):487-91. PubMed PMID: 9749649.
- 39. Harding R, Selman L, Agupio G, Dinat N, Downing J, Gwyther L, et al. Prevalence, burden, and correlates of physical and psychological symptoms among HIV palliative care patients in sub-Saharan Africa: an international multicenter study. J Pain Symptom Manage. 2012;44(1):1-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2011.08.008. PubMed PMID: 22658471.
- 40. Harding R, Foley KM, Connor SR, Jaramillo E. Palliative and end-of-life care in the global response to multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2012;12(8):643-6. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(12)70084-1. PubMed PMID: 22691837.
- 41. Bergstraesser E. Pediatric palliative care-when quality of life becomes the main focus of treatment. Eur J Pediatr. 2013;172(2):139-50. doi: 10.1007/s00431-012-1710-z. PubMed PMID: 22476440.
- 42. World Health Organization. Dengue guidelines for diagnosis, treatment, prevention and control: new edition. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009. x, 147 p. p.
- 43. Perel P, Roberts I. Colloids versus crystalloids for fluid resuscitation in critically ill patients. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;6:CD000567. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD000567.pub5. PubMed PMID: 22696320.
- 44. Dung NM, Day NP, Tam DT, Loan HT, Chau HT, Minh LN, et al. Fluid replacement in dengue shock syndrome: a randomized, double-blind comparison of four intravenous-fluid regimens. Clin Infect Dis. 1999;29(4):787-94. doi: 10.1086/520435. PubMed PMID: 10589889.
- 45. Ngo NT, Cao XT, Kneen R, Wills B, Nguyen VM, Nguyen TQ, et al. Acute management of dengue shock syndrome: a randomized double-blind comparison of 4 intravenous fluid regimens in the first hour. Clin Infect Dis. 2001;32(2):204-13. doi: 10.1086/318479. PubMed PMID: 11170909.
- 46. Bunn F, Trivedi D. Colloid solutions for fluid resuscitation. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;7:CD001319. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001319.pub5. PubMed PMID: 22786474.
- 47. Akech S, Ledermann H, Maitland K. Choice of fluids for resuscitation in children with severe infection and shock: systematic review. BMJ. 2010;341:c4416. PubMed PMID: 20813823; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2933356.
- 48. Boluyt N, Bollen CW, Bos AP, Kok JH, Offringa M. Fluid resuscitation in neonatal and pediatric hypovolemic shock: a Dutch Pediatric Society evidence-based clinical practice guideline. Intensive Care Med. 2006;32(7):995-1003. doi: 10.1007/s00134-006-0188-4. PubMed PMID: 16791662.
- 49. Perel P. Section 12.2 Antiarrythmics in children Review of Need WHO, Geneva: WHO; 2013. Available from:

- http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/19/applications/antiarrhythmics/en/index.html.
- 50. Vuorio A, Kuoppala J, Kovanen PT, Humphries SE, Strandberg T, Tonstad S, et al. Statins for children with familial hypercholesterolemia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010:CD006401. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006401.pub2. PubMed PMID: 20614444.
- 51. Redberg RF, Katz MH. Healthy men should not take statins. JAMA. 2012;307(14):1491-2. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.423. PubMed PMID: 22496261.
- 52. Green LA. Cholesterol-lowering therapy for primary prevention: still much we don't know. Arch Intern Med. 2010;170(12):1007-8. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2010.168. PubMed PMID: 20585062.
- 53. Minder CM, Blaha MJ, Horne A, Michos ED, Kaul S, Blumenthal RS. Evidence-based use of statins for primary prevention of cardiovascular disease. Am J Med. 2012;125(5):440-6. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2011.11.013. PubMed PMID: 22387091.
- 54. Tonelli M, Lloyd A, Clement F, Conly J, Husereau D, Hemmelgarn B, et al. Efficacy of statins for primary prevention in people at low cardiovascular risk: a meta-analysis. CMAJ. 2011;183(16):E1189-202. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.101280. PubMed PMID: 21989464; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3216447.
- 55. Arifeen SE, Mullany LC, Shah R, Mannan I, Rahman SM, Talukder MR, et al. The effect of cord cleansing with chlorhexidine on neonatal mortality in rural Bangladesh: a community-based, cluster-randomised trial. Lancet. 2012;379(9820):1022-8. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61848-5. PubMed PMID: 22322124.
- 56. Mullany LC, Darmstadt GL, Khatry SK, Katz J, LeClerq SC, Shrestha S, et al. Topical applications of chlorhexidine to the umbilical cord for prevention of omphalitis and neonatal mortality in southern Nepal: a community-based, cluster-randomised trial. Lancet. 2006;367(9514):910-8. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(06)68381-5. PubMed PMID: 16546539; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2367116.
- 57. Soofi S, Cousens S, Imdad A, Bhutto N, Ali N, Bhutta ZA. Topical application of chlorhexidine to neonatal umbilical cords for prevention of omphalitis and neonatal mortality in a rural district of Pakistan: a community-based, cluster-randomised trial. Lancet. 2012;379(9820):1029-36. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61877-1. PubMed PMID: 22322126.
- 58. Garland JS, Alex CP, Mueller CD, Otten D, Shivpuri C, Harris MC, et al. A randomized trial comparing povidone-iodine to a chlorhexidine gluconate-impregnated dressing for prevention of central venous catheter infections in neonates. Pediatrics. 2001;107(6):1431-6. PubMed PMID: 11389271.
- 59. Tamma PD, Aucott SW, Milstone AM. Chlorhexidine use in the neonatal intensive care unit: results from a national survey. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2010;31(8):846-9. doi: 10.1086/655017. PubMed PMID: 20586654; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2900383.
- 60. Mullany LC, Shah R, El Arifeen S, Mannan I, Winch PJ, Hill A, et al. Chlorhexidine Cleansing of the Umbilical Cord and Separation Time: A Cluster-Randomized Trial. Pediatrics. 2013. doi: 10.1542/peds.2012-2951. PubMed PMID: 23509175.

- 61. Burd L, Kerbeshian J. A North Dakota prevalence study of schizophrenia presenting in childhood. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1987;26(3):347-50. doi: 10.1097/00004583-198705000-00012. PubMed PMID: 3496327.
- 62. Gillberg C. Epidemiology of early onset schizophrenia. In: Remschmidt H, editor. Schizophrenia in Children and Adolescents Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2001. p. 43-59.
- os J, Linscott RJ, Myin-Germeys I, Delespaul P, Krabbendam L. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the psychosis continuum: evidence for a psychosis proneness-persistence-impairment model of psychotic disorder. Psychol Med. 2009;39(2):179-95. doi: 10.1017/S0033291708003814. PubMed PMID: 18606047.
- 64. Correll CU, Kane JM. One-year incidence rates of tardive dyskinesia in children and adolescents treated with second-generation antipsychotics: a systematic review. J Child Adolesc Psychopharmacol. 2007;17(5):647-56. doi: 10.1089/cap.2006.0117. PubMed PMID: 17979584.
- 65. Wonodi I, Reeves G, Carmichael D, Verovsky I, Avila MT, Elliott A, et al. Tardive dyskinesia in children treated with atypical antipsychotic medications. Mov Disord. 2007;22(12):1777-82. doi: 10.1002/mds.21618. PubMed PMID: 17580328.
- 66. WHO mental health gap action programme (mhGAP) 2012. Available from: <a href="http://www.who.int/mental">http://www.who.int/mental</a> health/mhgap/en/.
- 67. World Health Organisation, Mental Health Gap Action Programme Intervention Guide (mhGAP-IG). World Health Organisation, 2010.
- 68. Wilson AM, O'Byrne PM, Parameswaran K. Leukotriene receptor antagonists for allergic rhinitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Med. 2004;116(5):338-44. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2003.10.030. PubMed PMID: 14984820.
- 69. Chen ST, Lu KH, Sun HL, Chang WT, Lue KH, Chou MC. Randomized placebocontrolled trial comparing montelukast and cetirizine for treating perennial allergic rhinitis in children aged 2-6 yr. Pediatr Allergy Immunol. 2006;17:49-54. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3038.2005.00351.x. PubMed PMID: 16426255.
- 70. Watanasomsiri A, Poachanukoon O, Vichyanond P. Efficacy of montelukast and loratadine as treatment for allergic rhinitis in children. Asian Pac J Allergy Immunol. 2008;26:89-95. PubMed PMID: 19054926.
- 71. U.S. Food andDrug Administration.Updated information on leukotriene inhibitors:montelukast (marketed as Singulair),zafirlukast(marketed as Accolate), and zileuton (marketed as Zyflo and Zyflo CR), June 12, 2009.Updated August 28, Drug Safety Information for Heathcar eProfessionals /ucm165489.htm. Available from:

  <a href="http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/DrugSafety/PostmarketDrugSafetyInformationforPatientsandProviders/">http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/DrugSafety/PostmarketDrugSafetyInformationforPatientsandProviders/</a>.
- 72. U.S. Food andDrug Administration.Updated information on leukotriene inhibitors:montelukast (marketed as Singulair),zafirlukast(marketed as Accolate), and zileuton (marketed as Zyflo and Zyflo CR), June 12, 2009.Updated August 28, Drug Safety Information for Heathcar eProfessionals /ucm165489.htm 2009.

- Available from:
- http://www.fda.gov/DrugS/DrugSafety/PostmarketDrugSafetyInformationforPatient sandProviders/DrugSafetyInformationforHeathcareProfessionals/ucm079523.htm.
- 73. Callero-Viera A, Infante S, Fuentes-Aparicio V, Zapatero L, Alonso-Lebrero E. Neuropsychiatric reactions to montelukast. J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol. 2012;22(6):452-3. PubMed PMID: 23101197.
- 74. Katherine L. Skillman K, Stumpf J. Montelukast-induced Anxiety in Two Pediatric Patients 2011. Available from: <a href="http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/744265">http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/744265</a>.
- 75. Roberts D, Dalziel S. Antenatal corticosteroids for accelerating fetal lung maturation for women at risk of preterm birth. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006(3):CD004454. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD004454.pub2. PubMed PMID: 16856047.
- 76. Mwansa-Kambafwile J, Cousens S, Hansen T, Lawn JE. Antenatal steroids in preterm labour for the prevention of neonatal deaths due to complications of preterm birth. Int J Epidemiol. 2010;39 Suppl 1:i122-33. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyq029. PubMed PMID: 20348115; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2845868.
- 77. Brownfoot FC, Crowther CA, Middleton P. Different corticosteroids and regimens for accelerating fetal lung maturation for women at risk of preterm birth. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008(4):CD006764. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006764.pub2. PubMed PMID: 18843729.
- 78. Liu J, Feng ZC, Li J, Wang Q. Antenatal dexamethasone has no adverse effects on child physical and cognitive development: a long-term cohort follow-up investigation. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2012;25(11):2369-71. doi: 10.3109/14767058.2012.696162. PubMed PMID: 22631044.
- 79. World Health Organization. Dept. of Reproductive Health and Research., United Nations Population Fund., UNICEF., World Bank. Managing complications in pregnancy and childbirth: a guide for midwives and doctors. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007.
- 80. Effect of corticosteroids for fetal maturation on perinatal outcomes. NIH Consens Statement. 1994;12(2):1-24. PubMed PMID: 7728157.
- 81. Practice ACoO. ACOG Committee Opinion No. 475: Antenatal corticosteroid therapy for fetal maturation. Obstet Gynecol. 2011;117(2 Pt 1):422-4. doi: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e31820eee00. PubMed PMID: 21252775.
- 82. Gynecology RCoOa. Antenatal Corticosteroids to Reduce Neonatal Morbidity and Mortality 2010. Available from: <a href="http://www.rcog.org.uk/files/rcog-corp/GTG%207.pdf">http://www.rcog.org.uk/files/rcog-corp/GTG%207.pdf</a>.
- 83. McGettigan P, Henry D. Cardiovascular risk with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: systematic review of population-based controlled observational studies. PLoS Med. 2011;8(9):e1001098. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001098. PubMed PMID: 21980265; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3181230.
- 84. McGettigan P, Henry D. Use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs that elevate cardiovascular risk: an examination of sales and essential medicines lists in low-, middle-, and high-income countries. PLoS Med. 2013;10(2):e1001388. doi:

- 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001388. PubMed PMID: 23424288; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3570554.
- 85. McCarthy DM. Comparative toxicity of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Am J Med. 1999;107(6A):37S-46S; discussion S-7S. PubMed PMID: 10628592.
- 86. WHO Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines (14th: 2005: Geneva Switzerland)., World Health Organization. The selection and use of essential medicines: report of the WHO Expert Committee, 2005: (including the 14th model list of essential medicines). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2005.
- 87. Terkeltaub RA, Furst DE, Bennett K, Kook KA, Crockett RS, Davis MW. High versus low dosing of oral colchicine for early acute gout flare: Twenty-four-hour outcome of the first multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, parallel-group, dose-comparison colchicine study. Arthritis Rheum. 2010;62(4):1060-8. doi: 10.1002/art.27327. PubMed PMID: 20131255.
- 88. Jordan KM, Cameron JS, Snaith M, Zhang W, Doherty M, Seckl J, et al. British Society for Rheumatology and British Health Professionals in Rheumatology guideline for the management of gout. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2007;46(8):1372-4. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kem056a. PubMed PMID: 17522099.
- 89. Zhang W, Doherty M, Bardin T, Pascual E, Barskova V, Conaghan P, et al. EULAR evidence based recommendations for gout. Part II: Management. Report of a task force of the EULAR Standing Committee for International Clinical Studies Including Therapeutics (ESCISIT). Ann Rheum Dis. 2006;65(10):1312-24. doi: 10.1136/ard.2006.055269. PubMed PMID: 16707532; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1798308.
- 90. Shohat M, Halpern GJ. Familial Mediterranean fever--a review. Genet Med. 2011;13(6):487-98. doi: 10.1097/GIM.0b013e3182060456. PubMed PMID: 21358337.
- 91. Koné-Paut I, Hentgen V, Touitou I. Current data on familial Mediterranean fever. Joint Bone Spine. 2011;78(2):111-4. doi: 10.1016/j.jbspin.2010.09.021. PubMed PMID: 21074474.
- 92. Tunca M, Akar S, Onen F, Ozdogan H, Kasapcopur O, Yalcinkaya F, et al. Familial Mediterranean fever (FMF) in Turkey: results of a nationwide multicenter study. Medicine (Baltimore). 2005;84(1):1-11. Epub 2005/01/12. PubMed PMID: 15643295.
- 93. Migita K, Uehara R, Nakamura Y, Yasunami M, Tsuchiya-Suzuki A, Yazaki M, et al. Familial Mediterranean fever in Japan. Medicine (Baltimore). 2012;91(6):337-43. doi: 10.1097/MD.0b013e318277cf75. PubMed PMID: 23111802.
- 94. Zemer D, Revach M, Pras M, Modan B, Schor S, Sohar E, et al. A controlled trial of colchicine in preventing attacks of familial mediterranean fever. N Engl J Med. 1974;291(18):932-4. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197410312911803. PubMed PMID: 4606109.
- 95. Dinarello CA, Wolff SM, Goldfinger SE, Dale DC, Alling DW. Colchicine therapy for familial mediterranean fever. A double-blind trial. N Engl J Med. 1974;291(18):934-7. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197410312911804. PubMed PMID: 4606353.

- 96. Goldstein RC, Schwabe AD. Prophylactic colchicine therapy in familial Mediterranean fever. A controlled, double-blind study. Ann Intern Med. 1974;81(6):792-4. PubMed PMID: 4611296.
- 97. Simons FE. Advances in H1-antihistamines. N Engl J Med. 2004;351:2203-17. Epub 11/19. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra033121. PubMed PMID: 15548781.
- 98. Yanai K, Rogala B, Chugh K, Paraskakis E, Pampura AN, Boev R. Safety considerations in the management of allergic diseases: focus on antihistamines. Curr Med Res Opin. 2012;28:623-42. Epub 03/30. doi: 10.1185/03007995.2012.672405. PubMed PMID: 22455874.
- 99. Bousquet J, Khaltaev N, Cruz AA, Denburg J, Fokkens WJ, Togias A, et al. Allergic Rhinitis and its Impact on Asthma (ARIA) 2008 update (in collaboration with the World Health Organization, GA(2)LEN and AllerGen). Allergy. 2008;63 Suppl 86:8-160. Epub 03/26. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2007.01620.x. PubMed PMID: 18331513.
- 100. Kavosh ER, Khan DA. Second-generation H1-antihistamines in chronic urticaria: an evidence-based review. Am J Clin Dermatol. 2011;12(6):361-76. doi: 10.2165/11591130-000000000-00000. PubMed PMID: 21967114.
- 101. Simons FER, Ardusso LRF, Bilo MB, El-Gamal YM, Ledford DK, Ring J, et al. World Allergy Organization Guidelines for the Assessment and Management of Anaphylaxis. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2011;127(3). doi: 10.1097/WOX.0b013e318211496c. PubMed PMID: WOS:000288018400005.
- 102. Holgate ST, Canonica GW, Simons FER, Taglialatela M, Tharp M, Timmerman H, et al. Consensus group on new-generation antihistamines (CONGA): present status and recommendations. Clinical and Experimental Allergy. 2003;33(9):1305-24. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.2003.01769.x. PubMed PMID: WOS:000185678400021.
- 103. Pawankar R, et al., World Allergy Organization White Book on Allergy. 2011.
- 104. Weiner JM, Abramson MJ, Puy RM. Intranasal corticosteroids versus oral H-1, receptor antagonists in allergic rhinitis: systematic review of randomised controlled trials. British Medical Journal. 1998;317(7173):1624-9. PubMed PMID: WOS:000077602100024.
- 105. Sheikh A, ten Broek VM, Brown SGA, Simons FER. HI-antihistamines for the treatment of anaphylaxis with and without shock. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2007(1). doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006160.pub2. PubMed PMID: WOS:000243747900104.
- 106. Brent J, McMartin K, Phillips S, Burkhart KK, Donovan JW, Wells M, et al. Fomepizole for the treatment of ethylene glycol poisoning. Methylpyrazole for Toxic Alcohols Study Group. The New England journal of medicine. 1999;340(11):832-8. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199903183401102.
- 107. Brent J. Fomepizole for Ethylene Glycol and Methanol Poisoning. New England Journal of Medicine. 2009;360:2216-23. doi: 10.1056/NEJMct0806112. PubMed PMID: WOS:000266206000008.
- 108. Paasma R, Hovda KE, Hassanian-Moghaddam H, Brahmi N, Afshari R, Sandvik L, et al. Risk factors related to poor outcome after methanol poisoning and the relation

- between outcome and antidotes a multicenter study. Clinical toxicology (Philadelphia, Pa). 2012;50(9):823-31. doi: 10.3109/15563650.2012.728224.
- 109. Barceloux DG, Krenzelok EP, Olson K, Watson W. American academy of clinical toxicology practice guidelines on the treatment of ethylene glycol poisoning. Journal of Toxicology-Clinical Toxicology. 1999;37(5):537-60. PubMed PMID: WOS:000082640300001.
- 110. Barceloux DG, Bond GR, Krenzelok EP, Cooper H, Vale JA, Amer Acad Clin Toxicology Ad H. American Academy of Clinical Toxicology practice guidelines on the treatment of methanol poisoning. Journal of Toxicology-Clinical Toxicology. 2002;40(4):415-46. PubMed PMID: WOS:000177782600001.
- 111. Borron SW, Megarbane B, Baud FJ. Fomepizole in treatment of uncomplicated ethylene glycol poisoning. Lancet. 1999;354(9181):831-. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(99)02711-7. PubMed PMID: WOS:000082400700014.
- 112. Brent J. Fomepizole for Ethylene Glycol and Methanol Poisoning. New England Journal of Medicine. 2009;360(21):2216-23. doi: 10.1056/NEJMct0806112. PubMed PMID: WOS:000266206000008.
- 113. Cannarozzi AA, Mullins ME. A Cost Analysis of Treating Patients with Ethylene Glycol Poisoning with Fomepizole Alone Versus Hemodialysis and Fomepizole. Clinical Toxicology. 2010;48(3):299-300. PubMed PMID: WOS:000276762200271.
- 114. World Health Organization. Stop TB Dept., World Health Organization. Dept. of HIV/AIDS. Guidelines for intensified tuberculosis case-finding and isoniazid preventive therapy for people living with HIV in resource-constrained settings. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011. vii, 39 p + Annexes. p.
- 115. World Health Organization. Global tuberculosis report 2012 (in IRIS). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012. viii, 272 p. p.
- 116. Avorn J. Approval of a tuberculosis drug based on a paradoxical surrogate measure. JAMA. 2013;309(13):1349-50. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.623. PubMed PMID: 23430122.
- 117. World Health Organization. Rapid advice: diagnosis, prevention and management of cryptococcal disease in HIV-infected adults, adolescents and children: December 2011. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011. 44 p. p.
- 118. Rajasingham R, Rolfes MA, Birkenkamp KE, Meya DB, Boulware DR. Cryptococcal meningitis treatment strategies in resource-limited settings: a cost-effectiveness analysis. PLoS Med. 2012;9(9):e1001316. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001316. PubMed PMID: 23055838; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3463510.
- 119. Kaiser L, Wat C, Mills T, Mahoney P, Ward P, Hayden F. Impact of oseltamivir treatment on influenza-related lower respiratory tract complications and hospitalizations. Arch Intern Med. 2003;163(14):1667-72. doi: 10.1001/archinte.163.14.1667. PubMed PMID: 12885681.
- 120. Hernán MA, Lipsitch M. Oseltamivir and risk of lower respiratory tract complications in patients with flu symptoms: a meta-analysis of eleven randomized clinical trials. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;53(3):277-9. doi: 10.1093/cid/cir400. PubMed PMID: 21677258; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3137795.

- 121. Jefferson T, Jones MA, Doshi P, Del Mar CB, Heneghan CJ, Hama R, et al. Neuraminidase inhibitors for preventing and treating influenza in healthy adults and children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;1:CD008965. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008965.pub3. PubMed PMID: 22258996.
- 122. Hsu J, Santesso N, Mustafa R, Brozek J, Chen YL, Hopkins JP, et al. Antivirals for treatment of influenza: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. Ann Intern Med. 2012;156(7):512-24. doi: 10.1059/0003-4819-156-7-201204030-00411. PubMed PMID: 22371849.
- 123. Muthuri SG, Myles PR, Venkatesan S, Leonardi-Bee J, Nguyen-Van-Tam JS. Impact of neuraminidase inhibitor treatment on outcomes of public health importance during the 2009-2010 influenza A(H1N1) pandemic: a systematic review and meta-analysis in hospitalized patients. J Infect Dis. 2013;207(4):553-63. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jis726. PubMed PMID: 23204175; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3549600.
- 124. WHO. WHO Guidelines for Pharmacological Management of

# Pandemic Influenza A (H1N1) 2009 and other Influenza Viruses WHO, Geneva: WHO; 2010 Available from: <a href="http://www.who.int/csr/resources/publications/swineflu/h1n1">http://www.who.int/csr/resources/publications/swineflu/h1n1</a> guidelines pharmace utical mngt.pdf.</a>

- 125. WHO. Hepatitis C.
- 126. Foster G, Mathurin P. Hepatitis C virus therapy to date. Antivir Ther. 2008;13 Suppl 1:3-8. PubMed PMID: 18432157.
- 128. Zeuzem S, Hultcrantz R, Bourliere M, Goeser T, Marcellin P, Sanchez-Tapias J, et al. Peginterferon alfa-2b plus ribavirin for treatment of chronic hepatitis C in previously untreated patients infected with HCV genotypes 2 or 3. J Hepatol. 2004;40(6):993-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2004.02.007. PubMed PMID: 15158341.
- 129. Hadziyannis SJ, Sette H, Morgan TR, Balan V, Diago M, Marcellin P, et al. Peginterferon-alpha2a and ribavirin combination therapy in chronic hepatitis C: a randomized study of treatment duration and ribavirin dose. Ann Intern Med. 2004;140(5):346-55. PubMed PMID: 14996676.
- 130. Ford N, Kirby C, Singh K, Mills EJ, Cooke G, Kamarulzaman A, et al. Chronic hepatitis C treatment outcomes in low- and middle-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Bull World Health Organ. 2012;90(7):540-50. doi: 10.2471/BLT.11.097147. PubMed PMID: 22807600; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3397704.
- 131. Toyoda H, Kumada T. Pharmacotherapy of chronic hepatitis C virus infection the IDEAL trial: '2b or not 2b (= 2a), that is the question'. Expert Opin Pharmacother.

- 2009;10(17):2845-57. Epub 2009/11/07. doi: 10.1517/14656560903321521. PubMed PMID: 19891593.
- 132. Chou R, Hartung D, Rahman B, Wasson N, Cottrell EB, Fu R. Comparative effectiveness of antiviral treatment for hepatitis C virus infection in adults: a systematic review. Ann Intern Med. 2013;158(2):114-23. PubMed PMID: 23437439.
- 133. Kieran J, Schmitz S, O'Leary A, Walsh C, Bergin C, Norris S, et al. The relative efficacy of boceprevir and telaprevir in the treatment of hepatitis C virus genotype 1. Clin Infect Dis. 2013;56(2):228-35. doi: 10.1093/cid/cis880. PubMed PMID: 23074309.
- 134. Hepatitis C- peginterferon alfa and ribavirin (TA 200). <a href="http://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/TA200">http://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/TA200</a>: National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence; 2010.
- 135. Liver EAftSot. EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: management of hepatitis C virus infection. J Hepatol. 2011;55(2):245-64. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.02.023. PubMed PMID: 21371579.
- 136. Ghany M, Strader DB, Thomas DL, Seeff LB. Diagnosis, Management, and Treatment of Hepatitis C: An Update 2009. Available from:

  <a href="http://www.aasld.org/practiceguidelines/Documents/Bookmarked%20Practice%20Guidelines/Diagnosis">http://www.aasld.org/practiceguidelines/Documents/Bookmarked%20Practice%20Guidelines/Diagnosis</a> of HEP C Update.Aug%20 09pdf.pdf.
- 137. Smithuis F, Kyaw MK, Phe O, Win T, Aung PP, Oo AP, et al. Effectiveness of five artemisinin combination regimens with or without primaquine in uncomplicated falciparum malaria: an open-label randomised trial. Lancet Infect Dis. 2010;10(10):673-81. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(10)70187-0. PubMed PMID: 20832366; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2947715.
- 138. Ashley EA, Lwin KM, McGready R, Simon WH, Phaiphun L, Proux S, et al. An open label randomized comparison of mefloquine-artesunate as separate tablets vs. a new co-formulated combination for the treatment of uncomplicated multidrug-resistant falciparum malaria in Thailand. Trop Med Int Health. 2006;11(11):1653-60. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3156.2006.01724.x. PubMed PMID: 17054744.
- 139. Santelli AC, Ribeiro I, Daher A, Boulos M, Marchesini PB, dos Santos RL, et al. Effect of artesunate-mefloquine fixed-dose combination in malaria transmission in Amazon basin communities. Malar J. 2012;11:286. doi: 10.1186/1475-2875-11-286. PubMed PMID: 22905900; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3472241.
- 140. Available from: <a href="http://www.controlled-trials.com/ISRCTN17472707Available">http://www.controlled-trials.com/ISRCTN17472707Available</a> from: <a href="http://apps.who.int/trialsearch/trial.aspx?trialid=PACTR201202000278282">http://apps.who.int/trialsearch/trial.aspx?trialid=PACTR201202000278282</a>.
- 141. Druker BJ, Sawyers CL, Kantarjian H, Resta DJ, Reese SF, Ford JM, et al. Activity of a specific inhibitor of the BCR-ABL tyrosine kinase in the blast crisis of chronic myeloid leukemia and acute lymphoblastic leukemia with the Philadelphia chromosome. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(14):1038-42. doi: 10.1056/nejm200104053441402. PubMed PMID: 11287973.
- 142. Hughes TP, Kaeda J, Branford S, Rudzki Z, Hochhaus A, Hensley ML, et al. Frequency of major molecular responses to imatinib or interferon alfa plus cytarabine

- in newly diagnosed chronic myeloid leukemia. The New England journal of medicine. 2003;349(15):1423-32. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa030513.
- 143. Ferdinand R, Mitchell SA, Batson S, Tumur I. Treatments for chronic myeloid leukemia: a qualitative systematic review. Journal of blood medicine. 2012;3:51-76. doi: 10.2147/JBM.S33380.
- 144. O'Brien SG, Guilhot F, Larson RA, Gathmann I, Baccarani M, Cervantes F, et al. Imatinib compared with interferon and low-dose cytarabine for newly diagnosed chronic-phase chronic myeloid leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(11):994-1004. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa022457. PubMed PMID: 12637609.
- 145. Hochhaus A, O'Brien SG, Guilhot F, Druker BJ, Branford S, Foroni L, et al. Six-year follow-up of patients receiving imatinib for the first-line treatment of chronic myeloid leukemia. Leukemia. 2009;23(6):1054-61. doi: 10.1038/leu.2009.38.
- 146. Kantarjian H, O'Brien S, Jabbour E, Garcia-Manero G, Quintas-Cardama A, Shan J, et al. Improved survival in chronic myeloid leukemia since the introduction of imatinib therapy: a single-institution historical experience. Blood. 2012;119(9):1981-7. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-08-358135. PubMed PMID: 22228624; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3311242.
- 147. Zhao Y, Liu L, Wang Y, Wu G, Lai X, Cao W, et al. Efficacy and prognosis of chronic myeloid leukemia treated with imatinib mesylate in a Chinese population. International journal of hematology. 2009;89(4):445-51. doi: 10.1007/s12185-009-0292-7.
- 148. Rajappa S, Varadpande L, Paul T, Jacob R, Digumarti R. Imatinib mesylate in early chronic phase chronic myeloid leukemia: Experience from a developing country. Leuk Lymphoma. 2008;49(3):554-8. doi: 10.1080/10428190701824585. PubMed PMID: 18297534.
- 149. Aziz Z, Iqbal J, Akram M, Saeed S. Treatment of chronic myeloid leukemia in the imatinib era: perspective from a developing country. Cancer. 2007;109(6):1138-45. doi: 10.1002/cncr.22498. PubMed PMID: 17315159.
- 150. Ruiz-Argüelles GJ, Tarin-Arzaga LC, Gonzalez-Carrillo ML, Gutierrez-Riveroll KI, Rangel-Malo R, Gutiérrez-Aguirre CH, et al. Therapeutic choices in patients with Phpositive CML living in Mexico in the tyrosine kinase inhibitor era: SCT or TKIs? Bone Marrow Transplantation. 2008;42(1):23-8. doi: 10.1038/bmt.2008.90.
- 151. Morán VP, Baute RG, Facundo JCJ, Ramírez PH, Núñez AA, Martínez EE, et al. Introduction of imatinib as first-line therapy for chronic myeloid leukemia in Cuba. MEDICC review. 2011;13(1):35-40.
- 152. FDA U. Drug Master File Apllications. 2012
- 153. Moja L, Tagliabue L, Balduzzi S, Parmelli E, et al. Trastuzumab containing regimens for early breast cancer. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2012. doi: 10.1002/14651858.
- 154. Perez EA, Romond EH, Suman VJ, Jeong JH, Davidson NE, Geyer CE, et al. Fouryear follow-up of trastuzumab plus adjuvant chemotherapy for operable human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive breast cancer: joint analysis of data from

- NCCTG N9831 and NSABP B-31. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:3366-73. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.35.0868. PubMed PMID: 21768458.
- 155. Piccart-Gebhart MJ, et al. Trastuzumab after adjuvant chemotherapy in HER2-positive breast cancer. New England Journal of Medicine. 2005;353(16):1659-72.
- 156. Viani GA, Afonso SL, Stefano EJ, De Fendi LI, Soares FV. Adjuvant trastuzumab in the treatment of her-2-positive early breast cancer: a meta-analysis of published randomized trials. BMC Cancer. 2007;7:153. doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-7-153. PubMed PMID: 17686164; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1959236.
- 157. Slamon DJ, Leyland-Jones B, Shak S, Fuchs H, Paton V, Bajamonde A, et al. Use of chemotherapy plus a monoclonal antibody against HER2 for metastatic breast cancer that overexpresses HER2. N Engl J Med. 2001;344:783-92. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200103153441101. PubMed PMID: 11248153.
- 158. De Lima L. International Association for Hospice and Palliative Care list of essential medicines for palliative care. Ann Oncol. 2007;18(2):395-9. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdl373. PubMed PMID: 17071936.
- 159. World Health Organization. The selection and use of essential medicines: report of the WHO Expert Committee, March 2011 (including the 17th WHO model list of essential medicines and the 3rd WHO model list of essential medicines for children). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012. xiv, 249 p. p.
- 160. WHO. WHO Definition of Palliative Care. Available from: <a href="http://www.who.int/cancer/palliative/definition/en/">http://www.who.int/cancer/palliative/definition/en/</a>.
- 161. Carr D, Goudas L, Lawrence D, Pirl W, Lau J, DeVine D, et al. Management of cancer symptoms: pain, depression, and fatigue. Evid Rep Technol Assess (Summ). 2002(61):1-5. PubMed PMID: 12187571.
- 162. Good PD, Cavenagh JD, Currow DC, Woods DA, Tuffin PH, Ravenscroft PJ. What are the essential medications in pallative care? a survey of Australian palliative care doctors. Aust Fam Physician. 2006;35(4):261-4. PubMed PMID: 16642246.
- 163. Homsi J, Walsh D, Rivera N, Rybicki LA, Nelson KA, Legrand SB, et al. Symptom evaluation in palliative medicine: patient report vs systematic assessment. Support Care Cancer. 2006;14(5):444-53. doi: 10.1007/s00520-005-0009-2. PubMed PMID: 16402231.
- 164. Solano JP, Gomes B, Higginson IJ. A comparison of symptom prevalence in far advanced cancer, AIDS, heart disease, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and renal disease. J Pain Symptom Manage. 2006;31(1):58-69. doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2005.06.007. PubMed PMID: 16442483.
- 165. Radbruch L, Alt-Epping B, Rolke R, Ujeyl M, Nauck F. [Methods and development of therapy recommendations for symptom control in palliative medicine]. Schmerz. 2012;26(5):475-80. doi: 10.1007/s00482-012-1219-4. PubMed PMID: 22956076.
- Nübling G, Allmendinger S, Lorenzl S. [Drug therapy of anxiety and fear in palliative care patients with cancer or other illnesses: a systematic review]. Schmerz. 2012;26(5):537-49. doi: 10.1007/s00482-012-1241-6. PubMed PMID: 22968367.

- 167. Uitti RJ, Ahlskog JE, Maraganore DM, Muenter MD, Atkinson EJ, Cha RH, et al. Levodopa therapy and survival in idiopathic Parkinson's disease: Olmsted County project. Neurology. 1993;43(10):1918-26. PubMed PMID: 8413948.
- 168. Fernandez-Gaxiola AC, De-Regil LM. Intermittent iron supplementation for reducing anaemia and its associated impairments in menstruating women. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2011. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD009218.pub2. PubMed PMID: WOS:000300937600089.
- 169. World Health Organization. Guideline: intermittent iron and folic acid supplementation in menstruating women. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011. iv, 25 p. p.
- 170. Jolles S, Stein M, Longhurst H, Borte M, Ritchie B, Sturzenegger M, et al. New Frontiers in Subcutaneous Immunoglobulin Treatment. 2011;1(1):1-15.
- 171. English M, Ahmed M, Ngando C, Berkley J, Ross A. Blood transfusion for severe anaemia in children in a Kenyan hospital. Lancet. 2002;359(9305):494-5. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)07666-3. PubMed PMID: 11853798.
- 172. Carson JL, Duff A, Poses RM, Berlin JA, Spence RK, Trout R, et al. Effect of anaemia and cardiovascular disease on surgical mortality and morbidity. Lancet. 1996;348(9034):1055-60. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)04330-9. PubMed PMID: 8874456.
- 173. Hirst C, Williamson L. Preoperative blood transfusions for sickle cell disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;1:CD003149. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD003149.pub2. PubMed PMID: 22258951.
- 174. Alhashimi D, Fedorowicz Z, Alhashimi F, Dastgiri S. Blood transfusions for treating acute chest syndrome in people with sickle cell disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010(1):CD007843. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007843.pub2. PubMed PMID: 20091653.
- 175. Jairath V, Hearnshaw S, Brunskill SJ, Doree C, Hopewell S, Hyde C, et al. Red cell transfusion for the management of upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010(9):CD006613. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006613.pub3. PubMed PMID: 20824851.
- 176. Mousa HA, Alfirevic Z. Treatment for primary postpartum haemorrhage. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007(1):CD003249. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD003249.pub2. PubMed PMID: 17253486.
- 177. Yusuf S, Pais P, Afzal R, Xavier D, Teo K, Eikelboom J, et al. Effects of a polypill (Polycap) on risk factors in middle-aged individuals without cardiovascular disease (TIPS): a phase II, double-blind, randomised trial. Lancet. 2009;373(9672):1341-51. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60611-5. PubMed PMID: 19339045.
- 178. Yusuf S, Pais P, Sigamani A, Xavier D, Afzal R, Gao P, et al. Comparison of risk factor reduction and tolerability of a full-dose polypill (with potassium) versus low-dose polypill (polycap) in individuals at high risk of cardiovascular diseases: the Second Indian Polycap Study (TIPS-2) investigators. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes. 2012;5(4):463-71. doi: 10.1161/CIRCOUTCOMES.111.963637. PubMed PMID: 22787067.

- 179. Patel A, Shah T, Shah G, Jha V, Ghosh C, Desai J, et al. Preservation of bioavailability of ingredients and lack of drug-drug interactions in a novel five-ingredient polypill (polycap): a five-arm phase I crossover trial in healthy volunteers. Am J Cardiovasc Drugs. 2010;10(2):95-103. doi: 10.2165/11532170-000000000-00000. PubMed PMID: 20334446.
- 180. Pitt B, Zannad F, Remme WJ, Cody R, Castaigne A, Perez A, et al. The effect of spironolactone on morbidity and mortality in patients with severe heart failure. Randomized Aldactone Evaluation Study Investigators. N Engl J Med. 1999;341(10):709-17. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199909023411001. PubMed PMID: 10471456.
- 181. Pitt B, Remme W, Zannad F, Neaton J, Martinez F, Roniker B, et al. Eplerenone, a selective aldosterone blocker, in patients with left ventricular dysfunction after myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(14):1309-21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa030207. PubMed PMID: 12668699.
- 182. Zannad F, McMurray JJ, Krum H, van Veldhuisen DJ, Swedberg K, Shi H, et al. Eplerenone in patients with systolic heart failure and mild symptoms. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(1):11-21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1009492. PubMed PMID: 21073363.
- 183. Chatterjee S, Moeller C, Shah N, Bolorunduro O, Lichstein E, Moskovits N, et al. Eplerenone is not superior to older and less expensive aldosterone antagonists. Am J Med. 2012;125(8):817-25. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2011.12.018. PubMed PMID: 22840667.
- 184. Ezekowitz JA, McAlister FA. Aldosterone blockade and left ventricular dysfunction: a systematic review of randomized clinical trials. Eur Heart J. 2009;30(4):469-77. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehn543. PubMed PMID: 19066207.
- 185. Butler J, Ezekowitz JA, Collins SP, Givertz MM, Teerlink JR, Walsh MN, et al. Update on aldosterone antagonists use in heart failure with reduced left ventricular ejection fraction. Heart Failure Society of America Guidelines Committee. J Card Fail. 2012;18(4):265-81. doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2012.02.005. PubMed PMID: 22464767.
- 186. **Fulton J.** Acne Vulgaris Treatment & Management. Available from: <a href="http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/1069804-treatment">http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/1069804-treatment</a>.
- 187. Zaenglein AL, Thiboutot DM. Expert committee recommendations for acne management. Pediatrics. 2006;118(3):1188-99. Epub 2006/09/05. doi: 10.1542/peds.2005-2022. PubMed PMID: 16951015.
- 188. Poyner T. Topical therapy can be combined with oral antibiotics in acne 2011.

  Volume 14 Edition 10:[Available from:

  <a href="http://www.eguidelines.co.uk/eguidelinesmain/gip/vol">http://www.eguidelines.co.uk/eguidelinesmain/gip/vol</a> 14/oct 11/poyner acne oct11
  <a href="http://www.eguidelinesmain/gip/vol">http://www.eguidelinesmain/gip/vol</a> 14/oct 11/poy
- 189. HP L, JS A, KA R, al. e. Management of acne. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality Publication No 01-E019 2000.
- 190. Haider A, Shaw JC. Treatment of acne vulgaris. JAMA. 2004;292:726-35. doi: 10.1001/jama.292.6.726. PubMed PMID: 15304471.
- 191. Purdy S, de Berker D. Acne vulgaris. Clin Evid (Online). 2011;2011. PubMed PMID: 21477388.

- 192. Mason AR, Mason J, Cork M, Dooley G, Edwards G. Topical treatments for chronic plaque psoriasis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2009(2):CD005028. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD005028.pub2. PubMed PMID: 19370616.
- 193. Stern RS, Laird N. The carcinogenic risk of treatments for severe psoriasis. Photochemotherapy Follow-up Study. Cancer. 1994;73(11):2759-64. PubMed PMID: 8194017.
- 194. Pion IA, Koenig KL, Lim HW. Is dermatologic usage of coal tar carcinogenic? A review of the literature. Dermatol Surg. 1995;21(3):227-31. PubMed PMID: 7712091.
- 195. Alora-Palli MB, Brouda I, Green B, Kimball AB. A cost-effectiveness comparison of liquor carbonis distillate solution and calcipotriol cream in the treatment of moderate chronic plaque psoriasis. Arch Dermatol. 2010;146(8):919-22. doi: 10.1001/archdermatol.2010.167. PubMed PMID: 20713833.
- 196. Mason AR, Mason J, Cork M, Dooley G, Edwards G. Topical treatments for chronic plaque psoriasis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2009:CD005028. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD005028.pub2. PubMed PMID: 19370616.
- 197. Bruner CR, Feldman SR, Ventrapragada M, Fleischer AB. A systematic review of adverse effects associated with topical treatments for psoriasis. Dermatol Online J. 2003;9:2. PubMed PMID: 12639460.
- 198. Bruner CR, Feldman SR, Ventrapragada M, Fleischer AB. A systematic review of adverse effects associated with topical treatments for psoriasis. Dermatol Online J. 2003;9(1):2. PubMed PMID: 12639460.
- 199. Kahrilas PJ, Shaheen NJ, Vaezi MF, Hiltz SW, Black E, Modlin IM, et al. American Gastroenterological Association Medical Position Statement on the management of gastroesophageal reflux disease. Gastroenterology. 2008;135:1383-91, 91.e1-5. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.08.045. PubMed PMID: 18789939.
- 200. Fock KM, Talley NJ, Fass R, Goh KL, Katelaris P, Hunt R, et al. Asia-Pacific consensus on the management of gastroesophageal reflux disease: update. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008;23:8-22. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2007.05249.x. PubMed PMID: 18171339.
- 201. DeVault KR, Castell DO, Gastroenterology ACo. Updated guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of gastroesophageal reflux disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2005;100:190-200. doi: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.41217.x. PubMed PMID: 15654800.
- 202. Moayyedi P, Talley NJ. Gastro-oesophageal reflux disease. Lancet. 2006;367(9528):2086-100. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(06)68932-0. PubMed PMID: 16798392.
- 203. Moayyedi P, Soo S, Deeks J, Delaney B, Innes M, Forman D. Pharmacological interventions for non-ulcer dyspepsia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006(4):CD001960. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001960.pub3. PubMed PMID: 17054151.
- 204. Sung JJ, Barkun A, Kuipers EJ, Mössner J, Jensen DM, Stuart R, et al. Intravenous esomeprazole for prevention of recurrent peptic ulcer bleeding: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med. 2009;150(7):455-64. PubMed PMID: 19221370.

- 205. Leontiadis GI, Sharma VK, Howden CW. Proton pump inhibitor treatment for acute peptic ulcer bleeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006(1):CD002094. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD002094.pub3. PubMed PMID: 16437441.
- 206. Foundation ID. *IDF Diabetes Atlas* 2012. *5th Edition*:[Available from: <a href="http://www.idf.org/diabetesatlas/5e/diabetes">http://www.idf.org/diabetesatlas/5e/diabetes</a>.
- 207. Gangji AS, Cukierman T, Gerstein HC, Goldsmith CH, Clase CM. A systematic review and meta-analysis of hypoglycemia and cardiovascular events: a comparison of glyburide with other secretagogues and with insulin. Diabetes Care. 2007;30(2):389-94. doi: 10.2337/dc06-1789. PubMed PMID: 17259518.
- 208. Shorr RI, Ray WA, Daugherty JR, Griffin MR. Individual sulfonylureas and serious hypoglycemia in older people. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1996;44:751-5. Epub 07/01. PubMed PMID: 8675920.
- 209. van Staa T, Abenhaim L, Monette J. Rates of hypoglycemia in users of sulfonylureas. J Clin Epidemiol. 1997;50:735-41. Epub 06/01. PubMed PMID: 9250272.
- 210. Bennett WL, Wilson LM, Bolen S, Maruthur N, Singh S, Chatterjee R, et al. Oral Diabetes Medications for Adults With Type 2 Diabetes: An Update. AHRQ Comparative Effectiveness Reviews. Rockville (MD)2011.
- 211. Van de Laar FA, Lucassen PL, Akkermans RP, Van de Lisdonk EH, Rutten GE, Van Weel C. Alpha-glucosidase inhibitors for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005:CD003639. Epub 04/23. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD003639.pub2. PubMed PMID: 15846673.
- 212. Richter B, Bandeira-Echtler E, Bergerhoff K, Lerch CL. Dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP-4) inhibitors for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008:CD006739. Epub 04/22. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006739.pub2. PubMed PMID: 18425967.
- 213. Black C, Donnelly P, McIntyre L, Royle PL, Shepherd JP, Thomas S. Meglitinide analogues for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007:CD004654. Epub 04/20. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD004654.pub2. PubMed PMID: 17443551.
- Saenz A, Fernandez-Esteban I, Mataix A, Ausejo M, Roque M, Moher D. Metformin monotherapy for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005:CD002966. Epub 07/22. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD002966.pub3. PubMed PMID: 16034881.
- 215. Richter B, Bandeira-Echtler E, Bergerhoff K, Clar C, Ebrahim SH. Rosiglitazone for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007:CD006063. Epub 07/20. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006063.pub2. PubMed PMID: 17636824.
- 216. Richter B, Bandeira-Echtler E, Bergerhoff K, Clar C, Ebrahim SH. Pioglitazone for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006:CD006060. Epub 10/21. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006060.pub2. PubMed PMID: 17054272.
- 217. Bolen S, Wilson L, Vassy J, Feldman L, Yeh J, Marinopoulos S, et al. Comparative Effectiveness and Safety of Oral Diabetes Medications for Adults With Type 2 Diabetes. AHRQ Comparative Effectiveness Reviews. Rockville (MD)2007.

- 218. FDA Drug Safety Communication: FDA investigating reports of possible increased risk of pancreatitis and pre-cancerous findings of the pancreas from incretin mimetic drugs for type 2 diabetes. US FDA; 2013.
- 219. Hu VH, Harding-Esch EM, Burton MJ, Bailey RL, Kadimpeul J, Mabey DC. Epidemiology and control of trachoma: systematic review. Trop Med Int Health. 2010;15(6):673-91. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3156.2010.02521.x. PubMed PMID: 20374566.
- 220. Cochereau I, Goldschmidt P, Goepogui A, Afghani T, Delval L, Pouliquen P, et al. Efficacy and safety of short duration azithromycin eye drops versus azithromycin single oral dose for the treatment of trachoma in children: a randomised, controlled, double-masked clinical trial. Br J Ophthalmol. 2007;91(5):667-72. doi: 10.1136/bjo.2006.099275. PubMed PMID: 17005549; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1954762.
- 221. Amza A, Goldschmidt P, Einterz E, Huguet P, Olmiere C, Bensaid P, et al. Elimination of active trachoma after two topical mass treatments with azithromycin 1.5% eye drops. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2010;4(11):e895. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0000895. PubMed PMID: 21124889; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2990706.
- 222. Huguet P, Bella L, Einterz EM, Goldschmidt P, Bensaid P. Mass treatment of trachoma with azithromycin 1.5% eye drops in the Republic of Cameroon: feasibility, tolerance and effectiveness. Br J Ophthalmol. 2010;94(2):157-60. doi: 10.1136/bjo.2009.161513. PubMed PMID: 19692356; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2922718.
- 223. Solomon AW, World Health Organization., London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine., International Trachoma Initiative. Trachoma control: a guide for programme managers. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2006. 53 p. p.
- 224. Sickenberg M. Early detection, diagnosis and management of choroidal neovascularization in age-related macular degeneration: the role of ophthalmologists. Ophthalmologica. 2001;215(4):247-53. doi: 50869. PubMed PMID: 11399930.
- 225. Martin DF, Maguire MG, Ying GS, Grunwald JE, Fine SL, Jaffe GJ, et al. Ranibizumab and bevacizumab for neovascular age-related macular degeneration. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(20):1897-908. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1102673. PubMed PMID: 21526923; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3157322.
- 226. Martin DF, Maguire MG, Fine SL, Ying GS, Jaffe GJ, Grunwald JE, et al. Ranibizumab and bevacizumab for treatment of neovascular age-related macular degeneration: two-year results. Ophthalmology. 2012;119(7):1388-98. doi: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2012.03.053. PubMed PMID: 22555112; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3389193.
- 227. Chakravarthy U, Harding SP, Rogers CA, Downes SM, Lotery AJ, Wordsworth S, et al. Ranibizumab versus bevacizumab to treat neovascular age-related macular degeneration: one-year findings from the IVAN randomized trial. Ophthalmology. 2012;119(7):1399-411. doi: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2012.04.015. PubMed PMID: 22578446.

- 228. CHMP Type II variation assessment report Invented name Avastin. 2012 Contract No.: EMA/CHMP/332848/2012.
- 229. Heier J, Cheetham JK, Degryse R, Dirks MS, Caldwell DR, Silverstone DE, et al. Ketorolac tromethamine 0.5% ophthalmic solution in the treatment of moderate to severe ocular inflammation after cataract surgery: a randomized, vehicle-controlled clinical trial. Am J Ophthalmol. 1999;127(3):253-9. Epub 1999/03/24. PubMed PMID: 10088733.
- 230. Sivaprasad S, Bunce C, Crosby-Nwaobi R. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory agents for treating cystoid macular oedema following cataract surgery. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;2:CD004239. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD004239.pub3. PubMed PMID: 22336801.
- 231. Ballas Z, Blumenthal M, Tinkelman DG, Kriz R, Rupp G. Clinical evaluation of ketorolac tromethamine 0.5% ophthalmic solution for the treatment of seasonal allergic conjunctivitis. Surv Ophthalmol. 1993;38 Suppl:141-8. Epub 1993/07/01. PubMed PMID: 8236005.
- 232. Tinkelman DG, Rupp G, Kaufman H, Pugely J, Schultz N. Double-masked, paired-comparison clinical study of ketorolac tromethamine 0.5% ophthalmic solution compared with placebo eyedrops in the treatment of seasonal allergic conjunctivitis. Surv Ophthalmol. 1993;38 Suppl:133-40. Epub 1993/07/01. PubMed PMID: 8236004.
- 233. Rosario N, Bielory L. Epidemiology of allergic conjunctivitis. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol. 2011;11(5):471-6. doi: 10.1097/ACI.0b013e32834a9676. PubMed PMID: 21785348.
- 234. Greiner JV, Minno G. A placebo-controlled comparison of ketotifen fumarate and nedocromil sodium ophthalmic solutions for the prevention of ocular itching with the conjunctival allergen challenge model. Clin Ther. 2003;25(7):1988-2005. PubMed PMID: 12946546.
- 235. Mustafa MS, Castillo M, Mustafa MZ, Scott N, A. A-B. Topical antihistamines for treating seasonal and perennial allergic conjunctivitis.: Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews; 2012.
- 236. Quigley HA. Glaucoma. Lancet. 2011;377(9774):1367-77. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61423-7. PubMed PMID: 21453963.
- 237. Bron AM, Emmerich KH. Latanoprost versus combined timolol and dorzolamide. Surv Ophthalmol. 2002;47 Suppl 1:S148-54. PubMed PMID: 12204712.
- 238. Boland MV, Ervin AM, Friedman DS, Jampel HD, Hawkins BS, Vollenweider D, et al. Comparative effectiveness of treatments for open-angle glaucoma: a systematic review for the u.s. Preventive services task force. Ann Intern Med. 2013;158(4):271-9. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-158-4-201302190-00008. PubMed PMID: 23420235.
- 239. Zhang WY, Po AL, Dua HS, Azuara-Blanco A. Meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials comparing latanoprost with timolol in the treatment of patients with open angle glaucoma or ocular hypertension. Br J Ophthalmol. 2001;85(8):983-90. PubMed PMID: 11466259; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1724079.

- 240. Whitcher JP, Srinivasan M. Corneal ulceration in the developing world--a silent epidemic. Br J Ophthalmol. 1997;81(8):622-3. PubMed PMID: 9349145; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1722289.
- 241. Ofloxacin monotherapy for the primary treatment of microbial keratitis: a double-masked, randomized, controlled trial with conventional dual therapy. The Ofloxacin Study Group. Ophthalmology. 1997;104(11):1902-9. PubMed PMID: 9373124.
- 242. Gwon A. Topical ofloxacin compared with gentamicin in the treatment of external ocular infection. Ofloxacin Study Group. Br J Ophthalmol. 1992;76(12):714-8. PubMed PMID: 1486071; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC504389.
- 243. World Health Organization. WHO recommendations for the prevention and treatment of postpartum haemorrhage(in IRIS). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012. 41 p. p.
- 244. Kane J, Honigfeld G, Singer J, Meltzer H. Clozapine for the treatment-resistant schizophrenic. A double-blind comparison with chlorpromazine. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1988;45(9):789-96. PubMed PMID: 3046553.
- 245. McIlwain ME, Harrison J, Wheeler AJ, Russell BR. Pharmacotherapy for treatment-resistant schizophrenia. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2011;7:135-49. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S12769. PubMed PMID: 21552316; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3083987.
- 246. The NICE Guidelines on core interventions in the treatment and management of schizophrenia in adults in primary and secondary care-updated edition, 2010 Available from: <a href="http://guidance.nice.org.uk/CG82/Guidance/pdf/English">http://guidance.nice.org.uk/CG82/Guidance/pdf/English</a>.
- 247. Lieberman JA, Stroup TS. The NIMH-CATIE Schizophrenia Study: what did we learn? Am J Psychiatry. 2011;168(8):770-5. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2011.11010039. PubMed PMID: 21813492.
- 248. Naber D, Lambert M. The CATIE and CUtLASS studies in schizophrenia: results and implications for clinicians. CNS Drugs. 2009;23(8):649-59. doi: 10.2165/00023210-200923080-00002. PubMed PMID: 19594194.
- 249. McEvoy JP, Lieberman JA, Stroup TS, Davis SM, Meltzer HY, Rosenheck RA, et al. Effectiveness of clozapine versus olanzapine, quetiapine, and risperidone in patients with chronic schizophrenia who did not respond to prior atypical antipsychotic treatment. Am J Psychiatry. 2006;163(4):600-10. Epub 2006/04/06. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.163.4.600. PubMed PMID: 16585434.
- 250. Jane Costello E, Erkanli A, Angold A. Is there an epidemic of child or adolescent depression? J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2006;47(12):1263-71. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2006.01682.x. PubMed PMID: 17176381.
- 251. World Health Organization. The selection and use of essential medicines: report of the WHO Expert Committee, October 2007 (including the model list of essential medicines for children). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007. 174 p. p.
- 252. de Jesus MJ, Razzouk D, Thara R, Eaton J, Thornicroft G. Packages of care for schizophrenia in low- and middle-income countries. PLoS Med. 2009;6(10):e1000165.

- doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000165. PubMed PMID: 19841735; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2758997.
- 253. World Health Organization. The global burden of disease : 2004 update. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008. 146 p. p.
- 254. World Health Organization. mhGAP intervention guide for mental, neurological and substance use disorders in non-specialized health settings: mental health Gap Action Programme (mhGAP). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010. vii, 83 p. p.
- 255. Hunter RH, Joy CB, Kennedy E, Gilbody SM, Song F. Risperidone versus typical antipsychotic medication for schizophrenia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2003:CD000440. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD000440. PubMed PMID: 12804396.
- 256. Lehman AF, Lieberman JA, Dixon LB, McGlashan TH, Miller AL, Perkins DO, et al. Practice guideline for the treatment of patients with schizophrenia, second edition. Am J Psychiatry. 2004;161(2 Suppl):1-56. PubMed PMID: 15000267.
- 257. Hunter RH, Joy CB, Kennedy E, Gilbody SM, Song F. Risperidone versus typical antipsychotic medication for schizophrenia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2003(2):CD000440. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD000440. PubMed PMID: 12804396.
- 258. Jayaram MB, Hosalli P. Risperidone versus olanzapine for schizophrenia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005(2):CD005237. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD005237. PubMed PMID: 15846745.
- 259. Komossa K, Rummel-Kluge C, Schwarz S, Schmid F, Hunger H, Kissling W, et al. Risperidone versus other atypical antipsychotics for schizophrenia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2011(1):CD006626. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD006626.pub2. PubMed PMID: 21249678.
- 260. Leucht S, Corves C, Arbter D, Engel RR, Li C, Davis JM. Second-generation versus first-generation antipsychotic drugs for schizophrenia: a meta-analysis. Lancet. 2009;373:31-41. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)61764-X. PubMed PMID: 19058842.
- Zhang JP, Gallego JA, Robinson DG, Malhotra AK, Kane JM, Correll CU. Efficacy and safety of individual second-generation vs. first-generation antipsychotics in first-episode psychosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol. 2012:1-14. doi: 10.1017/S1461145712001277. PubMed PMID: 23199972; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3594563.
- 262. Health MSf. International Drug Price Indicator Guide. 2012.
- 263. PatientIndia. Available from: <a href="http://patientindia.com/resultDetails.php?searchC=2&genId=1222&strength=1mg&form=4">http://patientindia.com/resultDetails.php?searchC=2&genId=1222&strength=1mg&form=4</a>.
- 264. WHO recommnedations for prevention and treatment of pre-eclampsia. Geneva: World Health Organisation, 2011.
- 265. WHO Guideline: calcium supplementation in pregnant women. Geneva: World Health Organisation, 2012.
- 266. Hofmeyr GJ, Lawrie TA, Atallah AN, Duley L. Calcium supplementation during pregnancy for preventing hypertensive disorders and related problems. Cochrane

- Database Syst Rev. 2010(8):CD001059. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001059.pub3. PubMed PMID: 20687064.
- 267. Buppasiri P, Lumbiganon P, Thinkhamrop J, Ngamjarus C, Laopaiboon M. Calcium supplementation (other than for preventing or treating hypertension) for improving pregnancy and infant outcomes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2011(10):CD007079. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007079.pub2. PubMed PMID: 21975761.